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SUMMARY 

A bibliogr aphy of approximately 1,200 references was compiled on 
r-- wildlife-agriculture interactions, and comments on this subject 
1!) were solicited from biologists in North America. In addition, an 
('t') 
q- inventory 	of current and futhre agricultural activity in Alaska 
1!) 
('t') was prepared. At the end of 1982, excluding acreage in large 
0 grazing leases, approximately 180,000 acres were in farmland. 
0 Conversion of additional acreage to farmland is planned, and0 
I!) I 500,000 acres could be in agricultural production by 1990 . An 

I!) analysis of positive and negative impacts of agriculture on
r-­
('t') wildli fe was completed. The major negative impacts as determined 
('t') from the literature review and comments 	 from biologists are loss 

or alteration of habitat, wildlife 
livestock, effects of agricultural 
transmission of disease between 
competition for forage on rangeland, 
wildlife users. The major positive 
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BACKGROUND 

Agricultural development became a goal of the State adminis­
tration in 1976 amid concern about development of renewable 
resources. This followed soil surveys by the Soil Conservation 
Service which identified over 20 million acres as suitable for 
cultivation (Alaska Rural Development Council 1974, Alaska 
Agricultural Action Council 1981). Interest in agricultural 
development led to the Alaska Agricultural Action Council in 
1979, mandated by the legislature with promoting and coordinating 
agricultural development within the State. 

The 1st large-scale agricultural land disposal, Delta I, occurred 
near Delta Junction in 1978 with the disposal of 60,000 acres in 
22 parcels averaging 2,500 acres each. Delta II East, 24,000 
acres to the east of Delta I, and 15,000 acres in the Point 
MacKenzie area were disposed of in 1982. From 1978 through 
spring 1982, 60,000 acres were disposed of in small agricultural 
parcels throughout the State. At the end of 1982, excluding 
acreage in large grazing leases, approximately 180,000 acres were 
in farmland. Except for Point MacKenzie, which will emphasize 
dairy production, the primary current and projected use of this 
land is for production of grain crops. Developmental strategies 
call for the export of grain and the local use of grain to 
establish feedlots for a livestock industry. 

Future land disposals are planned in other areas. Plans call for 
the disposal of 30,000 acres to be used for grain production on 
the west side of the Delta River. West of Nenana, in an area 
known as Totchaket, 175,000 acres are identified as suitable for 
agriculture (Furbush et al. 1980). The Agricultural Action 
Council has proposed a Phase I project in the Totchaket area of 
75,000 acres in 1,000-3,000 acre farms. The State continues to 
sell agricultural rights to small parcels of land and to let 
grazing leases on State lands. In addition, private lands are 

.. also being converted to agricultural purposes . 
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Since 1978, the legislature has appropriated approximately $60 
million for agricultural development with 82% of the funds used 
for low-interest loans to farmers and agricultural enterprises, 
and 18% of the funds used for direct appropriations to 
agricultural projects or village gardening programs (Alaska 
Agricultural Action Council 1982). with both political impetus 
and funding, agriculturalists are pushing for the rapid expansion 
of agriculture on State lands. 

To date, there has been little study on the potential effects of 
agricultural development on wildlife in Alaska. This project was 
initiated to review pertinent literature and determine what the 
primary interactions between wildlife and agriculture have been 
elsewhere. With this knowledge, the effects of development can 
be anticipated and more informed decisions made regarding the 
means to minimize, mitigate, or capitalize on those effects. 

OBJECTIVE 

To analyze the potential effects of Alaskan agricultural develop­
ment on wildlife and its users and to recommend means to minimize 
and mitigate negative impacts while amplifying beneficial effects 
of agricultural development. 

METHODS 

Methods are described in Appendix A. 

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION 

Review of LiteratuFe 

A review of the literature on the effects of agriculture on 
wildlife is included in Appendix A. 

Bibliography 

A bibliography of approximately 1,200 references with index is 
included in Appendix A. 

RECOMMENDATIONS 

Recommendations are included in the literature review in 
Appendix A. 
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INTRODUCTION 

Agriculture is expanding rapidly in Alaska. The State is subsi­
dizing agricultural development through low-interest loan pro­
grams, construction of infrastructure facilities, and sale of 
agricultural rights on State-owned land. Since 1978 the Alaskan 
legislature has appropriated over $60 million to aid agriculture. 
The Alaska Agricultural Action Council has identified 20 million 
acres as suitable for cultivation; an additional 18 million acres 
may be suitable for grazing. In 1977, 70,000 acres were listed 
as farms, excluding large grazing leases, and 20,000 acres were 
in production. Since 1978, the State has sold agricultural 
rights to 84,000 acres near Delta Junction, 15,000 acres in the 
Point MacKenzie area, and 60,000 acres in small parcels 
throughout Alaska. Agriculturalists have targeted 500,000 acres 
to be in farms by 1991 and 1.5 million acres by 2000. Currently 
there are several large grazing leases on State lands and 
additional leases are pending. 

The current trend toward large-scale projects is a significant 
departure from previous smaller scale agriculture. Interest in 
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grain and truck farming has been present since the early 1900's. 
The Tanana Valley was an agricultural area in the early 1900's, 
and in 1935 a Federal Government farming program established the 
Matanuska-Susitna Valley as a major agricultural area. Although 
there was significant interest in the dairy industry in the 
period 1940-1960, agricultural development as a whole has 
proceeded slowly in Alaska due to less expensive out-of-State 
products. 

Large-scale agriculture has been incompatible with most wildlife 
species throughout North America. The extirpation of wolves and 
grizzly bears, which are intolerant of human activity and which 
cause livestock losses, has taken place in major agricultural 
areas. Bison also have been extirpated in agricultural areas, 
and other species have been reduced as well. with few 
exceptions, loss of habitat, pollution by agricultural chemicals, 
disease transmission from livestock, and conflicts because of 
crop depredation and predation all negatively impact wildlife. 

Alaskans must know how agriculture has affected wildlife in other 
areas if we are to develop an agricultural program that minimizes 
or prevents losses of wildlife in Alaska. This review and 
bibliography draws together pertinent literature, describes the 
primary agriculture/wildlife interactions, and suggests how 
adverse interactions can be reduced or avoided. 

METHODS 

Bibliography Search Strategy 

Computerized searches were used to find pertinent references on 
disease transmission between wildlife and livestock, loss or 
alteration of wildlife habitat because of agriculture, pesticide 
effects on wildlife, competition between wildlife and livestock, 
and depredation by wildlife on livestock or crops. Searches were 
limited to certain periods and topics because of the voluminous 
material on the subject (Table 1). 

Additional materials reviewed were: 

1. Wildlife Review (Vol. 138-181). 

2. University of Alaska and University of Washington card 
catalogues using terms agriculture, pesticide, herbicide, 
and wildlife. 

3. Lough, J. S. 1980. Bison and wisent (G. Bison) 
1970-80. Wildlife Library, Univ. of Alaska. 16pp. 

4. Vallentine, J. F. 1978. U.S.-Canadian range 
management 1935-77: a selected bibliography on ranges, 
pastures, wildlife, livestock, and ranching. Oryx Press, 
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Phoenix, Ariz. This bibliography was searched under diseases, 
range wildlife, big game, and livestock. 

5. Winkley, B. 1974. 2,4-D and 2,4,5-T bibliography. 
Unpubl. rep., Wildl. Lib., Univ. Alaska. 

6. Literature cited section of all publications acquired. 

Most references are from scientific journals published since 1970 
in North America and Europe, but some pertinent references from 
other times and areas were included. Search effort was directed 
Rt mammals and birds; if relevant, references on fish and 
invertebrates were included when found. From the many references 
on sheep-coyote problems, only the most pertinent were included. 
Most references on pesticides no longer extensively used in the 
United States were omitted. 

Survey 

In September 1981, a letter was mailed to 96 wildlife biologists 
and cooperative extension wildlife specialists throughout the 
United States, Canada, and Scandinavia requesting information on 
the most significant wildlife agricultural relationships in their 
area. 

REVIEW OF LITERATURE 

Crop Production and Wildlife 

Effects of Crop Production on Wildlife Habitat: 

Loss of wildlife habitat to large-scale agriculture and 
urbanization is a widespread and intensifying problem in the 
Uni ted States that impacts all wildlife species (McConnell and 
Harmon 1976). As older agricultural areas are converted to urban 
and industrial uses, land containing native vegetation is 
converted to crops. Between 1967-75, 30 million hectares were 
taken out of cropland for other uses, and 20 million hectares of 
pasture, forest, rangeland, or wetlands were put into crop 
production (National Research Council 1982). Construction of 
agricultural support facilities uses additional acreage and 
creates disturbances (Oxley et ale 1974, Mytton and Keith 1981). 
Even wildlife habitat left wi thin agricultural areas is 
decreasing as small-scale farming is converted to large-scale 
farming. 

The widely held notion that agriculture benefits wildlife by 
providing cover at the edges of fields and through diversity of 
habitat does not apply to most modern agriculture for many 
reasons. Large fields reduce habitat diversity and create 
barriers to wildlife (R. Holmes, pers. commun., Minn. Dep. Nat. 
Resour.). Woodlots not connected by fence rows become islands 
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providing little actual habitat (Wegner and Merriam 1979). Large 
and efficient machinery leaves little crop residues and increases 
mortality of field nesting birds (Labisky 1957, Zorb 1957, 
Mi10nski 1958). Monoculture and pesticide use reduce food and 
cover for many species. Fall plowing, roadside mowing, and 
removal of fence rows further reduce food and cover (Cornwallis 
1969; H. Krauch, pers. commun., Purdue Univ.). Irrigation 
projects may lower water tables, drain wetlands, and destroy 
riparian areas (National Research Council 1982; A. Florio, pers. 
commun., Del. Dep. Nat. Resour.). As agriculture expands and 
intensifies, wildlife are concentrated on remaining habitat, 
which may result in increased disease or winter loss. 

The reduction of habitat has detrimental effects on many species 
of wildlife. For example, loss of cover reduces numbers of big 
game (J. Osborn, pers. commun, N.C. Wildl. Res. Comm.; 
L. Oldenburg, pers. commun., Idaho Dep. Fish and Game). 
Increases in cropland result in changes in the composition of 
passerine birds with declines of many native species (Warbach 
1958, Lockart 1978). Similarly, upland game species decline when 
cropland increases and agriculture intensifies (Buss and Dziedzic 
1955; Swanson and Yocom 1958; Kirsch et al. 1973; Vance 1976; 
Zeigler 1978; D. Shroufe, pers. commun., Indiana Dep. Nat. 
Resour.i A. Florio, pers. commun.). 

The only major benefit of modern large-scale agriculture has been 
the creation of resting and feeding sites for waterfowl. Swathed 
grain or cleared fields with crop residues are often used by 
waterfowl (Sugden 1976; R. Lund, pers. commun., N.J. Dep. 
Environ. Conserv.). However, breeding waterfowl use intensively 
farmed areas less than idle farmland or nonagricultural land 
(Dwyer 1970, Duebbert and Kantrud 1974). 

Current large-scale agricultural development in Alaska differs 
from the previous small-scale farming, which had little adverse 
effect on wildlife habitat. Klebesadel and Restad (1981) 
credited agriculture for the increased moose (Alces alces) 
populations in the Matanuska Valley. Small farms of 40-60 acres 
settled in the 1930' sand 1940' s, plus fires and other forest 
disturbances, did increase habitat diversity and production of 
moose browse. However, large monoculture farms currently 
promoted in Alaska will not have the same effect. Tracts in the 
Delta I project are large {2,000-3,000 acres) and leave few fence 
rows or windbreaks for wildlife habitat. Barley fields and 
forb-grass meadows in this area supported fewer small mammals 
than other habitat types which were uncultivated (MacDonald 
1980). Clearing of 60,000 acres removed habitat for many 
species; 3,000-4,000 acres of good moose winter range was lost 
(R. Larson, pers. commun., Alaska Dep. Fish and Game). Moose in 
this area use cultivated land less than other habitat types 
(D. Preston, unpubl. data, Alaska Dep. Fish and Game). On the 
positive side, fields have provided resting and feeding areas for 
migrating Canada geese (Branta canadensis) and sandhill cranes 
(Grus -canadensis) (MacDonald 1980). The Delta I project has also 
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increased winter range for bison (Bison bison), but their use of 
these agricultural lands has created serious conflicts that 
jeopardize the long-term existence of the herd. Conversion of 
additional acreage in Alaska to intensively farmed cropland will 
be at the expense of wildlife habitat. 

The State of Alaska has the power to affect the way agriculture 
develops to minimize losses of wildlife habitat. Currently the 
State is determining the size and type of new projects, selling 
only the agricultural rights and requiring farm conservation 
plans. These plans have not addressed retention of wildlife 
habitat but could be required to do so in the future. The State 
should encourage small farms that provide diversity of habitat. 
Green belts of State land should be retained between small 
parcels and within large parcels, creating corridors for wildlife 
movements as well as edge habitat. Woodlots and undeveloped 
areas should be along green belts to maximize habitat avail ­
ability. Cultivation methods requiring little or no plowing 
should be encouraged to reduce soil erosion and leave crop 
residues for wildlife. Fencing designed to minimize entanglement 
of moose should be required. To mitigate habitat loss, 
alternative areas should be improved for wildlife habitat. 

Effects of Agricultural Chemicals on Wildlife: 

Modern agriculture uses large amounts of chemicals, some of which 
negatively affect wildlife. From 1950 to 1976, annual pesticide 
production increased 8, OOO-fold; from 60 formulations with 20 
active ingredients in 1945, pesticides increased to 800 
formulations with over 200 active ingredients in 1975 (Broadbent 
1980). Farmers used approximately 400,000 metric tons of 
pesticides in 1977, and they applied approximately 44.5 million 
metric tons of fertilizers in 1976 (Na t Loria L Research Council 
1982) . 

These chemicals a ffect wildlife species in a variety of ways. 
Important variables to consider when evaluating chemicals are 
concentration of pesticide or fertilizer, persistence in the 
environment, accumulation in plant or animal tissue, and species 
of wildlife impacted. 

One primary class of agricultural chemicals is insecticides which 
include botanical, organochlorine, organophosphorus, and carba­
mate compounds. Use of botanical insecticides is decreasing in 
the United States and is not of particular concern to wildlife 
(Cremelyn 1978). Organochlorine insecticides such as DDT, 
dieldrin, aldrin, and heptachlor are generally very persistent, 
may accumulate in body fat, and concentrate along food chains. 
Use of these pesticides is declining in the United States, but 
residues remain (Caswell 1979). Organochlorides are still used 
extensively in developing countries. Use of organophosphorus and 
carbamate insecticides such as malathion, parathion, and carbaryl 
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is increasing. These compounds inhibit enzymes, primarily 
acetylcholinesterase. They degrade more rapidly than organo­
chlorine insecticides, and are more readily metabolized but are 
no less toxic; many are among the most poisonous compounds known 
(Eaton 1973). 

Other agricultural chemicals used extensively are herbicides, 
fungicides, and fertilizers. Herbicides such as 2,4-D, paraquat, 
and diquat act by regulating plant growth or desiccating plants. 
Fungicides compose a wide range of chemicals including both 
organic and inorganic compounds. Some, such as captan , have a 
very low toxicity, whereas others, notably some mercury 
compounds, have much higher toxicity. Mercury compounds are no 
longer used in the United States for seed disinfectants or to 
control fungal diseases on crops and grasses although residues 
may remain. In addition to active ingredients, pesticides often 
contain a carrier or base chemical that can also affect wildlife, 
e.g., diesel oil (Kopischke 1972). 

Agricultural chemicals affect wildlife in many ways, e.g., acute 
and chronic toxicity, lowered reproduction, increased disease, 
and habitat alteration. Susceptibility to pesticides differs 
widely among different classes and species of animals and among 
different age classes of the same species (Rudd and Genelly 1956 
in Hall 1980, DeWitt et ale 1960, Kenaga 1979~, Schafer 1972). 
For example, adult birds are generally more resistant than young 
birds to certain insecticides (DeWitt et al. 1960, Hudson et al. 
1972). Animals at higher trophic levels are commonly exposed to 
greater dosages of chemicals because of residues in prey species 
(Davis 1974, Horstman 1976, Mendelssohn and Paz 1977, Hill and 
Mendenhall 1980). Synergism of pesticides or pesticides and 
other environmental contaminants can increase their effect on 
wildlife (Eaton 1973, Horstman 1976). 

There are numerous examples of acute toxicity of agricultural 
chemicals to wildlife. Organochlorine, organophosphorus, and 
carbamate insecticides as well as herbicides and fertilizers have 
caused wildlife mortality (Lundholm 1970, Flickinger and King 
1972, Hamilton and Stanley 1975, Mendelssohn and Paz 1977, Price 
1977, Flickinger 1979, Felton et al. 1981, Stone and Knoch 1982, 
Zarnke and Taylor 1982). Stress may cause release of fat soluble 
organochlorine pesticides increasing brain residue levels and 
causing mortality (Labisky and Lutz 1967, Scott et ale 1975). 
Mercury used as a fungicide caused mortality in birds in Sweden 
and contamination of wildlife in North America (Tejning 1967, 
Borg et al. 1969, Fimreite et al. 1970, Krapu et al. 1973, Braun 
et ale 1977). 

In addition to acute toxicity, some pesticides cause lowered 
reproduction or increased disease (Heath et a L, 1972, Kenaga 
1979a). Effects of organochlorines on reproduction in birds of 
prey- are well known (Davis 1974, Stromborg 1979), and embryo 
development of fish and birds may be affected by 2,4-D, a herbi­
cide (Lutz-Ostertag and Lutz 1970, 1973; Biro 1979). Certain 
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pesticides may increase the susceptibility of wildlife to disease 
or parasites (Friend and Trainer 1974a,b; Butler 1969 in Pimental 
1971) . - ­

Pesticides also alter and often degrade wildlife habitat by 
reducing food and cover, resulting in declines in numbers and 
changes in distribution of wildlife (Keith et al. 1959, Johnson 
1964, Hull 1971, Dwernychuk and Boag 1973, Moulding 1976, Bart 
1979). Additionally, sublethal doses of 2,4-D, a herbicide, may 
affect plant metabolism resulting in quantities of nitrates that 
are toxic to livestock or wildlife (Stahler and Whitehead 1950, 
Willard 1950 in Pimental 1971, Keith et al. 1959, Caswell 1979). 
Conversely, wildlife occasionally benefit from herbicides that 
alter plant composition to favor browse species (Krefting and 
Hansen 1969). 

Use of agricultural chemicals in Alaska will increase as 
agricul ture expands and new pests are introduced, and problems 
common in other areas will develop in Alaska if the effects of 
agricultural chemicals on wildlife are not considered. The use 
of agricultural chemicals has already caused concern in Alaska 
after 14 bison were poisoned by ingesting urea fertilizer (Zarnke 
and Taylor 1982). Currently, in the Delta I project, insect 
pests are minimal and no insecticides are recommended 
(J. McBeath, pers. commun., Univ. Alaska). However, new insects 
will likely be introduced and insect pests may increase in areas 
of extensive monoculture. Herbicide use in Delta I and Delta II 
East will be minimal for the next few years because newly cleared 
lands generally do not have serious weed problems and spring 
cultivation reduces weeds (J. Conn, pers. commun., Univ. Alaska). 
However, it is likely new weeds will also be introduced in seed 
or from used farm machinery. Therefore, wildlife habitat in 
agricultural areas will likely be adversely affected by 
herbicides and insecticides in the future. Also, occasional 
poisoning of wildlife by agricultural chemicals is likely. 

The risk to wildlife from agricultural chemicals can be 
minimized. The Department of Fish and Game and the Department of 
Environmental Conservation must ensure that waterways and 
wildlife areas are not contaminated with agricultural chemicals 
or silt . Monitoring of pesticide residues should be done in 
agricultural areas. New agricultural parcel owners should be 
informed about the toxicity of urea and other agricultural 
chemicals to wildlife and the importance of proper use of all 
chemicals. 

Crop Depredation by Wildlife: 

Crop depredation by wildlife is widespread in North America and 
often results in the elimination of wildlife to prevent further 
losses. Waterfowl, passerine birds, ungulates, bears, and small 
mammals all depredate crops. When agriculture expands into 
wildlife habitat, depredation is common. Agriculture also 
attracts some wildlife (e. g., waterfowl) that then cause crop 
losses. 

11
 



Waterfowl damage to grain crops, principally wheat and barley, 
first became severe in North America in the 1940' s following 
adoption of swathing grain as a harvest method (Colls 1951, 
Bossenmaier and Marshall 1958, MacLennan 1973). Mallards (Anas 
platyrhynchos), pintails (Anas acuta), sandhill cranes, and geese 
cause most damage. More grain is often trampled or fouled than 
is eaten, and damage is most common on large fields near wetlands 
(Hammond 1950 in MacLennan 1973, Bossenmaier and Marshall 1958, 

MacLennan 1973, Sugden 1976). Damage to swathed grain increases 
in years of late harvests or fall precipitation (MacLennan 1973). 

Waterfowl damage approximately 1% of the crops in Canada; loss to 
Saskatchewan farmers was approximately $36 million annually in 
recent years (Burton 1978 in Stier and Bishop 1981). Depredation 
is generally less extensive in the continental United States. 

Methods to reduce waterfowl depredations include growing crops 
not subject to depredation, growing early maturing crops, 
combining without swaths, leaving high stubble, not cultivating 
fields until neighboring areas are harvested, or increasing 
hunting pressure (Sugden 1976). Also, marginal farmlands 
suffering chronic crop damage may be converted to 
nonagricultural uses. Scaring techniques such as scarecrows, 
acetylene exploders, shooting, noisemakers, lights, and herding 
by foot, horseback, or aircraft are used extensively with varying 
effectiveness. If alternative feeding areas (e.g., feeding 
stations or lure crops) are not available, scaring may simply 
move birds to other fields and increase total damages because 
most damage occurs when birds first arrive in fields. Feeding 
stations may be the best solution in areas with severe damage, 
but they are expensive (MacLennan 1973). Compensation programs 
alleviate economic hardships for farmers but may create 
conflicting incentives; an alternative is to allow and encourage 
farmers to charge for waterfowl hunting privileges (MacLennan 
1973, Stier and Bishop 1981). 

Passerine birds depredate row crops, grains, and fruits (Stone 
and Mott 1973; Stone et a1. 1973; Ismail et a1. 1974; Dolbeer 
1980; Stone and Danner 1980; Johnson and Timm 1981; 
T. Sutterfield, pers. commun., Hawaii Dep. Land and Nat. 
Resour. ) . Birds are most frequently controlled by poisons and 
scaring devices although diversification of agriculture may 
reduce depredation in some cases (De Grazio et ale 1972, Besser 
1978, Stone and Danner 1980). 

Bear damage to agricultural crops, such as corn, can be exten­
sive where bears are abundant (Davenport 1953, Landers et ale 
1979). Depredation on beehives by black bears (Ursus americanus) 
and grizzly bears (Ursus arctos) causes large losses (e.g., 
$133,000 in 1976 in the Peace River area of Alberta) (Gunson and 
Cole 1977b, Lord and Ambrose 1981b). To prevent repeated 
depredations, bears are frequently killed, e.g., during 1972-79, 
approximately 1,200-1,300 bears were killed in the Peace River 
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area (Gunson 1980). Depredation in combination with predation on 
livestock has been a primary factor in the decline and/or 
extirpation of bears in much of North America. Relocating 
problem bears was not satisfactory because bears commonly return 
or depredate elsewhere (Gunson and Pipella 1977). Electric 
fencing and elevated bear-proof platforms are the most effective 
means of protecting beehives (Lord and Ambrose 1981£). 

Ungulates cause serious depredation to corn, soybeans, fruit, 
vegetables, small grains, ornamentals, and haystacks in North 
America (Hunt 1979; Mullen and Rongstad 1979; Wingard et ale 
1981; N. Hancock, pers. commun., Utah Div. Wildl. Resour.; 
G. Moore, pers. commun., S. C. Wildl. and Mar. Resour. Dep.; 
P. Karns, pers. commun., Minn. Dep. Nat. Resour.). Problems are 
most severe at forest farmland edge, where rangeland or native 
vegetation has been converted to agricultural uses, or in years 
of weather-delayed harvest or heavy snowfall (Wilkins 1957, Hunt 
1979) • 

Repellents, fencing, scaring techniques, and hunting pressure are 
used to control depredations by ungulates. Low effectiveness and 
limitations on use make repellents impractical for most situ­
ations (Wingard et ale 1981). Fencing is an effective but 
expensive method of control, e.g., 5-strand high-tensile electric 
fencing has been effective for excluding deer (Wingard et ale 
1981) . Scaring techniques move ungulates out of agricultural 
areas; however, effects are often temporary. In areas of heavy 
depredation, special hunts may be used to remove problem animals. 
For example, over 80 deer were shot in fall 1978 on 1 lOa-acre 
farm in Pennsylvania (Wingard et ale 1981). 

Beavers (Castor canadensis) and muskrats (Ondatra zibethica) can 
cause damage primarily by interfering with irrigation systems or 
eating corn (J. Durell, pers. commun., Ky. Dep. Fish and Wildl. 
Resour.; A. Florio, pers. commun i Raccoons (Procyon lotor),) , 

squirrels, and snowshoe hares (Lepus americanus) damage orchards, 
row crops, and gardens (C. McCord, pers. commun., Mass. Div. Fish 
and Wildl.; H. Nowell, pers. commun., N.H. Fish and Game Dep.). 

In Alaska, farmers often assume that government agencies should 
investigate wildlife damage and pay compensation. Although a 
majori ty of states do investigate wildlife damage complaints, 
only 26 states are required to do so by law. Animal control is 
practiced by 45 states; usually state agency personnel harass 
problem animals, or establish special hunting seasons. However, 
only 10 states were required to make game damage payments in 1979 
and the damage claim program in Wisconsin has since been ter­
minated (F. Haberland, pers. commun., Wis. Dep. Nat. Resour.). 
The amount of liability, types of damage for which compensation 
is paid, and wildlife species covered varies by state (Table 2) • 

• 
In the future, an increase in wildlife depredation to crops in 
Alaska is likely as Alaskan agriculture encroaches on wildlife 
habitat and wildlife become habituated to crops as an alternate 
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food source. Currently in Alaska, waterfowl depredation on grain 
crops is not serious because waterfowl do not normally 
concentrate away from nesting areas in late summer (Klein 1977). 
However, large-scale grain production is new to Alaska, and 
waterfowl distribution may change in response to agricultural 
development as has been observed in other areas (CoLLa 1951, 
Calif. Dep. Fish and Game 1980, Serdiuk 1981, D. Pursley, pers. 
commun., Md. Dep. Nat. Resour.). In addition, late harvests and 
large fields near wetlands, which increase the potential for 
waterfowl depredation, do occur in the Delta Junction area. 
Future waterfowl depredation problems in Alaska can be minimized 
by developing agricultural projects away from large wetlands. 

Interest in beekeeping is increasing in Alaska. Platforms or 
electric fencing would prevent bear depredations on hives but are 
expensive. 

Crop depredation by bison and moose is already a serious problem 
in some areas of Alaska. For example, bison have damaged barley 
on farms near Delta Junction, Alaska. Harassment and hunting 
pressure are used to reduce bison depredation, and an alternative 
range is being developed. Expenditures for these programs were 
$50,000 in 1981 and $15,000 in 1982. The appropriation for 1983 
is $184,000. Moose have been a nuisance for many gardeners in 
rural areas of Alaska and may cause damage to cereal crops in the 
future. Farmers should be encouraged to use fencing and other 
nonlethal methods to protect crops. 

Currently, there is no damage compensation program in Alaska and 
one is not recommended. Other states have found them difficult 
to administer, and they remove funds from other aspects of 
wildlife management. Lawsuits filed by Alaskan farmers to force 
the State to pay compensation have been unsuccessful. Alaska 
Department of Fish and Game personnel do assist landowners in 
reducing depredation problems. This should continue along with 
development of a policy on responding to animal damage 
complaints. In addition, an education program in ways to reduce 
crop depredation would be beneficial. 

Livestock Grazing and Wildlife 

Effects of Livestock Grazing on Wildlife Habitat: 

Livestock grazing affects wildlife habitat by eliminating forage 
plants, changing height and density of vegetation, reducing plant 
vigor, altering plant communities, and changing successional 
processes. In areas where competition may not be evident under 
light or moderate grazing regimes, overgrazing can eliminate 
preferred forage and result in consumption of all palatable 
species by livestock. Vegetation can also be trampled or unavail ­
able to wildlife because of fences or disturbances (Mackie 1978). 
Vegetational changes can affect water run-off, soil temperatures, 
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and soil erosion (Longhurst 1957, Lusby 1970). Important vari ­
ables affecting livestock impacts on habitat are available 
vegetation, species and numbers of livestock and wildlife, 
seasons of use and grazing systems used (Dorn 1970, Mackie 1970, 
Skovlin and Harris 1970, Jensen et al. 1972, Schwartz et al. 
1977) . 

All types of wildlife are affected by livestock grazing. Small 
mammals that require dense cover, such as voles and shrews, 
consistently decline in grazed areas regardless of habitat type 
(Page et ale 1978), whereas other small mammals that need more 
open habitat, such as jackrabbits (Lepus californicus), may be 
more abundant in grazed areas (Phillips 1936). A few bird 
species that also prefer open habitats may increase, but 
commonly, grazing reduces diversity of passerine species (Larsson 
1969, Karuziak et al. 1977 in Kirsch et al. 1978, Page et al. 
1978, Kantrud and Kologiski 1982). 

Livestock grazing is generally detrimental to waterfowl and 
upland game birds (Yde 1977, Mattise 1978, Klebenow 1982, Kantrud 
and Kologiski 1982). Livestock trample vegetation around ponds, 
reduce nesting cover, destroy nests, or create disturbances (Bue 
et al. 1952, Salyer 1962, Burgess et al. 1965, Kirsch 1969, 
Gunnell and Smith 1972). Deferred and rest-rotation grazing 
systems may be better for waterfowl than continuous grazing, but 
they are not beneficial for upland game birds (Gjersing 1975, 
Mundinger 1976, Kessler and Bosch 1982). On areas managed 
primarily for waterfowl and upland game birds, grazing and haying 
should be restricted (Kirsch 1969). 

Direct competition for food, cover, or space occurs between live­
stock and wildlife such as ungulates and small mammals (Howard et 
ale 1959, Hansen and Gold 1977, Gallizioli 1979, O'Meilia 1980). 
Elk (Cervus canadensis) and bighorn sheep (avis canadensis) are 
particularly sensitive to competition with livestock for forage, 
but studies have shown dietary overlaps between most big game and 
livestock (Merrill et ale 1957, Draweand Box 1968, Houston 1968 
in Dorn 1970, Skovlin and Harris 1970, Dusek 1975, Hansen and 
Reid 1975, Hubbard and Hansen 1976, Hansen et ale 1977, Olsen and 
Hansen 1977, Schwartz et ale 1977). As Mackie (1978:465) notes 

"Where even broad differences in food habits have been 
observed, as between cattle and deer, forage impacts may 
occur as a result of livestock use of certain plants avail ­
able or utilized in only small amounts but yet important 
from the standpoint of the dietary needs of the wild 
ungulate." 

Also, reduced cover from grazing can increase predation on 
wildlife or increase mortality of wildlife because of severe 
weather (Mackie 1978). 

Riparian habitats are particularly sensitive to grazing pressures 
due to the tendency of livestock to congregate around water and 
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shade. Livestock use of riparian areas is nearly always in 
competition with wild ungulates (L. Oldenburg, pers. commun.). 
Grazing causes erosion of banks, with widening of stream 
channels, shallower water depths, increases in water tempera­
tures, and higher storm flows (Gunderson 1968, Kennedy 1977, 
Severson and Boldt 1978, Makowecki 1980). These changes in 
stream characteristics reduce fish populations. For example, 
brown trout (Salmo trutta) were more numerous, heavier, and had a 
higher percentage of terrestrial insects in their diet in 
ungrazed as compared to grazed areas (Gunderson 1968, Marcuson 
1970 in Kennedy 1977). Fences, alternate water sources, and salt 
are used to protect riparian areas (Severson and Boldt 1978). 

Presence of livestock can influence the behavior of wild ungu­
lates causing reduced use of habitat by wild ungulates, even when 
there is little direct competition for forage (Jeffery 1963 in 
Mackie 1978, McMahan 1966, Skovlin et al. 1968, Firebaugh 1969, 
Mackie 1970, Hood and Inglis 1974, Dusek 1975, Gallizioli 1976). 
Other management practices such as round-ups or the presence of 
herders can affect habitat use by ungulates (Hood and Inglis 
1974) . Fencing restricts availability of habitat to some 
ungulates and entanglement in fences can cause mortality to 
wildlife (Spillett et al. 1967 in Mackie 1978; Papez 1976 in 
Mackie 1978; D. Preston, pers. observ.). Gallizioli (1979:83) 
summarizes livestock interactions as follows: 

"It has long been a tenet of wildlife management that, on 
properly managed ranges, livestock presents no problem for 
wildlife. A corollary of this belief is that livestock 
grazing is actually beneficial to wildlife .... There is, of 
course, a kernel of truth in these ideas. Unfortunately 
what is generally ignored is that qualifier 'on properly 
managed ranges'. Also ignored is the fact that the species 
of wildlife occasionally favored by grazing are seldom as 
desirable as those that are displaced. In reality, ••. the 
grazing of domestic livestock on western rangelands has 
probably had a greater adverse impact on wildlife 
populations than any other single factor." 

In Alaska, there are currently over a million acres in grazing 
leases for cattle and sheep, which number approximately 12,000 
head. In addition, 13 million acres on the Seward Peninsula are 
under permit for the grazing of approximately 19,000 reindeer 
(L. Adams, pers. commun., BLM). Another 18 million acres are 
considered suitable for grazing. 

It is imperative that the expansion of livestock grazing be done 
with great caution to avoid the problems which have been so 
deleterious to wildlife habitat in other areas. Extensive 
livestock grazing will be at the expense of big game because all 
suitable land is now used by big game. Grazing should not be 
allowed in areas of critical winter range or in calving and 
rutting areas. Riparian areas must not be grazed to protect this 
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highly important habitat for fish, mammals, and birds. Bighorn 
sheep are particularly vulnerable to competition from livestock; 
we can expect the same 0 f Dall sheep (avis dalli); therefore, 
grazing should be prohibited in or near Dall sheep range. 

Disease Transmission Between Wildlife and Livestock: 

Transmission of disease between livestock and wildlife can result 
in reduced wildlife populations because of introduction of 
diseases to wildlife and man's deliberate reduction of wildlife 
when it may expose livestock to disease. These problems are of 
particular concern as agriculture expands into new areas (Roth 
1972, Wells et al. 1981). For example, concurrent with the 
introduction of domestic sheep on ranges in western North 
America, bighorn sheep suffered serious mortality from scabies 
mites that were probably contracted from domestic sheep (Buechner 
1960, Sandoval 1980a,b). Bluetongue, contracted by bighorn sheep 
from domestic sheep, -may also have played a major role in the 
disappearance of bighorn sheep from portions of Texas (Robinson 
et ale 1967). Disease and competition from livestock have kept 
bighorn sheep populations at a fraction of their original 
numbers. Besides introduction of new diseases, infection of 
wildlife with established diseases may increase following 
association with livestock (G. Moore, pers. commun.). In 
addition to direct mortality, disease can also cause increased 
susceptibility to predation, reduced reproduction, and higher 
mortality during severe winters. 

Reduction or extirpation of wildlife to prevent infection or 
reinfection of livestock has also occurred in the United States. 
In some cases wildlife have contracted the disease from livestock 
and have then been slaughtered to eradicate the disease. For 
example, in 1924, over 22,000 black-tail deer (Odocoileus 
hemionus columbianus) were killed in California to prevent the 
reinfection of livestock with foot and mouth disease (Shillinger 
1937) and in 1945, 20,000 white-tailed deer (Odocoileus 
virginianus) were killed in Florida to control the cattle fever 
tick (Boophilus microplus) (Kistner and Hayes 1970). 

Diseases of concern to wildlife professionals and livestock 
owners include the following: 

1. Brucella abortus is a highly contagious bacterial 
disease that causes abortion and joint disease in ruminants 
such as elk, moose, and bison. Other species of brucella 
cause disease in caribou (Rangifer tarandus) and carnivores 
(Fenstermacher and Olsen 1942, Jellison et ale 1953, Corner 
and Connell 1958, Meagher 1973a, Choquette et al. 1978, 
Hudson 1978, Thorne et ale 1978a;b). 

2. Leptospira sp , is another bacterial disease that may 
cause inapparent to fatal disease depending on the serotype 
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and host. Although common to many wildlife, not all serotypes 
have been found in Alaska, and some populations have not been 
exposed. Once exposed, wildlife may serve as a reservoir of the 
disease (Roth et ale 1961, Diesch et ale 1970, Shotts and Hayes 
1970, Cirone et al. 1978). 

3. Bluetongue is a viral disease that can be carried by 
livestock (Bowne 1973). Massive die-offs of antelope 
(Anti1ocapra americana) and deer have resulted from 
bluetongue and epizootic hemorrhagic disease, a similar 
virus (Prestwood et ale 1974; T. Thorne, pers. commun., Wyo. 
Game and Fish Dep.). Also, bluetongue can cause mortality 
in bighorn sheep (Robinson et ale 1967, Jessup 1981). There 
is no evidence of bluetongue in Alaskan wildlife. 

4. Bovine viral diarrhea, infectious bovine 
rhinotracheitis, and parainfluenza III are viruses that 
cause respiratory gastrointestinal or genital infections 
(Dieterich 1981). These viruses are often associated with 
other disease agents. Parainfluenza III was implicated in 
deaths of bighorn sheep attributed primarily to pneumonia 
(Howe et ale 1966, Parks et ale 1972). 

5. Pseudorabies is a viral disease that can be carried by 
domestic swine and is found throughout the United States. 
Natural and experimental infections of wild mammals have 
been fatal (Trainer and Karstad 1963, Kirkpatrick et al. 
1980). There have been no reported cases of pseudorabies in 
Alaska (R. Zarnke, pers. commun.) 

Other diseases that could cause serious problems include 
anaplasmosis, tuberculosis, toxoplasmosis, ovine progressive 
pneumonia, contagious ecthyma, avian cholera, Newcastle disease, 
and internal and external parasites. 

The most serious wildlife-livestock disease transmission problem 
in Alaska has been Brucella suis type 4, which is now enzootic in 
a number of wildlife species including caribou (Neiland 1975). 
Its origin may have been from reindeer introduced from Siberia in 
1891 (Meyer 1964 in Witter 1981). Brucellosis reduces the 
productivity of caribou and reindeer herds and increases the 
impact of predation on populations. A vaccine has been developed 
for reindeer but will be impractical for use in caribou, so that 
reservoir of the disease will remain, and the effects on caribou 
will continue (Dieterich et ale 1979). Susceptibility of live­
stock to Brucella suis type 4 and the effectiveness of the new 
vaccine on livestock are unknown (R. Dieterich, pers. commun.). 
If livestock are susceptible, it would be unwise to introduce 
them to ranges occupied by infected caribou herds unless vaccina­
tion is feasible. 

Besides problems with brucellosis, there have been few examples 
of transmission of disease between livestock and wildlife in 
Alaska primarily because livestock numbers have been low and 
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contact has been minimal. A serological survey of wildlife 
populations to more accurately determine exposure to disease and 
to monitor changes as the livestock industry expands is in 
progress (R. Zarnke, pers. commun.). Results of previous 
serologic surveys in Alaska show little or no exposure of Alaskan 
wildlife populations to major livestock pathogens (Table 3). 

To minimize infection of wildlife with diseases, several 
precautions must be taken. Livestock imported into Alaska must 
be disease free. This can only happen when implementation of 
disease regulations is actively supported. Presently this is the 
responsibility of the State veterinarian. Surveillance of wild­
life populations for exposure to livestock pathogens must 
continue. Because Dall sheep may be particularly vulnerable to 
disease (as are other wild sheep), grazing livestock should be 
prohibited in proximity to Dall sheep range. To prevent con­
flicts, livestock susceptible to brucellosis should not be grazed 
on ranges used by caribou herds known to be infected with 
Brucella suis type 4. If Alaskans do not learn from experiences 
elsewhere--or they fail to prevent importation of disease, 
reduction in numbers and/or vigor of some wildlife populations is 
a certainty. 

Predation on Livestock by Wildlife: 

As agriculture expanded across the United States, large predators 
were reduced or extirpated to prevent livestock losses. Also 
faced with shrinking habitat, the wolf (Canis lupus), cougar 
(Felis concolor), grizzly bear, and black bear are now found on 
minute portions of their previous ranges. The effect of large 
numbers of these predators on livestock is largely forgotten by 
stockmen today who are mainly concerned with the coyote (Canis 
latrans). In Alaska, we can expect losses of predators reminis­
cent of the 1800' s if large livestock operations are begun. 
Large predators and livestock are incompatible; legal and/or 
illegal predator control will follow livestock losses. 

Even today, with few predators remaining in the continental 
United States, predation on livestock may be severe where 
livestock are kept on ranges with populations of large predators. 
Animal husbandry practices, such as allowing cattle to pasture or 
calve in wooded or brushy areas, can facilitate predation. 
Livestock which die from other causes are difficult to find and 
livestock owners may assume missing animals have been lost to 
predators (Fritts 1982). Livestock carrion from either improper 
disposal or pasture deaths attract predators and accustom them to 
the odor and taste of livestock. Consumption of carrion by 
predators usually results in the assumption that predation was 
the cause of death (Bjorge 1980, Fritts and Mech 1981). 

Coyotes are the only large predator left in abundance in the 
continental United States because control programs have not been 
as effective on coyotes as on other large preda
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Uni ted States has received considerable attention. Studies in 
North America show coyotes are responsible for a loss of 1-6% of 
range sheep and usually kill lambs (Early and Roetheli 1974, 
Dorrance and Roy 1976, Klebenow and McAdoo 1976, Taylor et al. 
1977, Tigner and Larson 1977). Losses vary with different 
ecosystems, flock sizes, management practices, and seasons 
(Dorrance and Roy 1976, Nass 1977). Coyotes also kill a small 
percentage of calves and poultry (Andelt and Gipson 1979, Gee 
1979). The magnitude of predation is a function of livestock 
availability, not predator density, and some coyotes are more 
likely to kill livestock than others (Connolly et ale 1976, 
Boggess et ale 1978). 

Coyote control is controversial, particularly the use of poisons. 
Lethal methods such as trapping and poisons are used although the 
use of poisons on Federal land and by Federal agents was banned 
in the 1970' s to prevent losses of nontarget species. Other 
control methods aimed at prevention of predation and elimination 
of individual coyotes responsible for predation are also used. 
One selective killing method that can reduce losses in areas of 
high predation is use of toxic collars on sheep and goats (Wade 
and Connolly 1980). The effectiveness of repellents, notably 
lithium chloride, an emetic, has been debated (Gustavson et ale 
1974); recent research indicates coyotes may associate the ill 
effects only with sheep carcasses and not live prey (Conover et 
ale 1977). Deterrent or directing fences can be used for small 
operations or where there are high losses, and electric fencing 
shows promise (DeLorenzo 1977, deCalesta 1980). Management 
practices such as shed lambing, night penning, daily checking, 
and hiring of experienced herders also reduce predation losses 
(McCabe and Kozicky 1972, deCalesta 1978, Wade and Connolly 
1980) . 

Coyotes are present in Alaska and they have been observed hunting 
Dall sheep (D. Preston, pers. observ.). They would kill domestic 
livestock, particularly sheep, if given the opportunity. History 
indicates that coyote control, legal or illegal, will follow any 
predation on livestock by coyotes. 

Wolf predation on livestock has occurred since historical times 
with the extirpation of wolves in most of the continental United 
States to prevent livestock losses. Studies in Minnesota and 
Alberta, where small numbers of wolves still remain, found wolf 
predation today is not a serious problem for the livestock 
industry as a whole but a small percentage of farms do suffer 
significant annual losses (Bjorge 1980, Fritts 1982). Both sheep 
and cattle are affected, and wolves select
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Historically, bounty programs were used to reduce wolf numbers 
and prevent livestock losses. Recent control programs have 
concentrated on trapping and killing individual wolves 
responsible for predation. Attempts to live-trap and relocate 
wolves have been unsuccessful because most wolves return to areas 
containing livestock (Fritts 1982). Effectiveness of control 
methods such as aversion baiting and use of flagging or lights 
has not been determined (Fritts 1982). 

Alaska has large numbers of wolves. Wolves have been a problem 
for the reindeer industry, and wolf numbers have been reduced in 
reindeer grazing areas. Wolves now occasionally kill horses and 
cows, and livestock predation by wolves will increase as 
livestock numbers increase. 

Large numbers of golden eagles (Aquila chrysaetos) and juvenile 
bald eagles (Haliaeetus leucocephalus) have been killed in the 
western United States in response to actual or perceived 
predation by eagles on sheep (O'Gara 1978). Since 1970, it has 
been illegal to kill any eagle without special permits, which are 
essentially impossible to obtain. 

Low levels of predation by golden eagles were found in Texas 
(Wiley and Bolen 1971, Tigner and Larson 1977), but in Montana, 
golden eagles were responsible for 76% of all lamb deaths on 2 
ranches where eagles killed lambs up to 50 lbs (O'Gara 1978). 
Predation on domestic animals is greater when populations of 
natural prey are low (Mollhagen et ale 1972, O'Gara 1978). 
Effects of livetrapping and removing eagles on lamb predation was 
inconclusive; the expense and difficulty made it impractical. 
Scare tactics have not been evaluated. History indicates if 
legal control is not possible, illegal hunting will occur anyway, 
resulting in losses of juvenile bald eagles as well as golden 
eagles (O'Gara 1978). 

Killing of bears by ranchers to prevent predation on livestock 
has contributed to the extirpation of grizzly bears over much of 
their range and the reduction of black bears, and the conflict 
between bears and livestock continues today. For example, in 
areas adjacent to Yellowstone National Park, bears killed sheep 
opportunistically and some bears killed cattle (Knight and Judd 
1980) . Bears ate cattle carrion resulting in perception by 
livestock owners of increased predation. In this area, black 
bears and grizzly bears were responsible for 34% and 15%, respec­
tively, of sheep lost on heavily forested sheep allotments during 
1976-77 (Johnson and Griffel 1982). Livestock-killing bears were 
of both sexes and a range of ages. All sheep predation occurred 
on sheep bedgrounds in mid- and late summer. Grizzly bears 
rather than black bears were responsible for cattle deaths in 
Wyoming, and predations continued even after a number of bears 
were removed (Murie 1948). 
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Alaska has large numbers of grizzly and black bears throughout 
the State. The ongoing conflict between brown bears and cattle 
on Kodiak Island has resulted in the legal and illegal removal of 
large numbers of bears and typifies the expected results in other 
areas of the State. 

Johnson and Griffel (1982:789) cited 3 management concerns 
associated with grazing domestic sheep in grizzly bear habitat 
and the concerns apply with other livestock also. 

1. " •.. bear-livestock conflicts will reoccur as new 
individuals learn to exploit livestock as a food source." 

2. "Without continual removal of depredating grizzly 
bears, livestock losses can be expected to increase .... " 

3. " ... grizzly bears [are vulnerable] to man-caused 
mortality when they become habituated to taking livestock." 

It is easy for herders to kill bears because bears tend to return 
to a carcass. Knight and Judd (1980) concluded, "Sheep grazing 
should be reduced as much as possible on grizzly range and cattle 
grazing allowed only on an absorbed loss basis." 

In Alaska we can also expect losses of livestock to lynx (Lynx 
canadensis), wolverines (Gulo gulo), and ravens (Corvus corax) if 
large-scale livestock operations are implemented. There may be 
local increases in predation on game animals as well, following 
removal of livestock that have attracted predators (Bright 1971 
in Johnson and Gartner 1975). 

Large-scale livestock grazing in Alaska will result in losses of 
livestock to predators. Stockmen are not tolerant of any losses 
to predators, and legal or illegal predator control will follow. 
The extent to which predators will be eliminated is dependent on 
the scale of livestock grazing and the effort made to use 
nonlethal means to minimize predation. 

To minimize conflicts, grazing should not be allowed in areas 
wi th high grizzly populations. Calving and lambing should be 
restricted to easily monitored areas. Proper disposal of live­
stock carrion should be required on all leases. Economic feasi­
bility studies of grazing proposals must consider losses of 
livestock to predators. 

Access Changes for Wildlife Users 

Growth of agriculture can affect wildlife users by sometimes 
providing access into adj acent wildlife habitat for hunting or 
viewing, although often access to the agricultural land itself is 
limited. As the human population increases, more landowners are 
denying access to their land. 
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Studies show that following damage to fences, crops, or live­
stock, landowners were more likely to post their land (Rounds 
1975, Saskatchewan Department of Tourism and Renewable Resources 
1978). Trends are toward increased posting with hunting rights 
leased to individuals or groups (J. Jackson, pers. commun., Ga. 
Coop. Ext. Serv.; R. Lund, pers. commun.). 

Alaskans are already experiencing changes in access related to 
agriculture. New roads in the Delta Barley Project have made 
large areas accessible to waterfowl, big game hunters, and 
nonconsumptive users of wildlife. However, the section line 
easements in this project were vacated and some farmers, 
concerned about property damage by hunters and for political 
reasons, have refused access to the agricultural land to both 
hunters and wildlife managers. Other large-scale projects may 
also call for the suspension of easements. On grazing leases, 
even if legal access is available, grazing operators may fence 
large areas making access more difficult with dogsleds or 
vehicles. As additional acreage is put into agriculture, 
particularly in proximity to heavily populated areas, we can 
expect more landowner-hunter conflicts. 

The Department of Fish and Game should firmly oppose the revoca­
tion of any section line easements in agricultural projects and 
encourage use of gates in fences to preserve practical access. 
Hunters should be informed that vandalism and trespass often 
result in loss of hunting privileges on private lands. 
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1979; Taylor et al. 1977; Tigner and Larson 
1977; Voll 1967; Wagner and Pattison 1973; 
Wankier 1966; Whiteman 1978; Wiley and Bolen 
1971. 

d. Other livestock 

Beasom et al. 1977; Hanson, H. C. 1952; Lynch 
and Nass 1981; Mollhagen et al. 1972; Rof 
Cordina 1965; Shelton and Thompson 1976; Wade 
and Connolly 1980; Wiley and Bolen 1971. 

2. Predator management methods 

Alberta Fish and wildl. Div., no date; Balser 
1974a; Clark 1975; Connolly and Longhurst 1975; 
Cringan 1976; deCalesta 1980; Dolnick et al. 1976; 
Dudderar 1977b; Gee et al. 1977b; Gottschalk 1967; 
Gum et al. -1978; Guthery 1977; Henderson and 
Boggess 1977; Merrill 1970; Sterner and Shumake 
1978b; u.S. Dep. of Inter., Fish and wildl. Servo 
1978T Wade 1973, 1974. 

a. Antifertility agents 

Balser 1964; Linhart et al. 1968. 

b. Disposal of livestock carrion 

Andelt and Gipson 1979; Danner and Smith 
1980; Fritts 1982; Todd and Keith 1976. 

c. Fences 

deCalesta and Cropsey 1978; DeLorenzo 1977; 
Dorrance and Bourne 1980; Gates 1978, 1980; 
Gates et al. 1978; Thompson 1976, 1978, 1979; 
Whiteman 1978. 

d. Hunting 

deCalesta 1976~; Shelton and Klindt 1974; 
Wade 1976. 

e. Poisons 

Burns 1980; Conover et al. 1977; Ellins et 
al. 1977; Gustavson 1979; Gustavson et al. 
1974, 1976; Guthery and Beasom 1978; Larsen 
and Dietrich 1970; Lynch and Nass 1981; 
Savarie and Sterner 1979; Sterner 1979; 
Sterner and Shumake 1978a; Wade and Connolly 
1980. 
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f.	 Reducing livestock vulnerability 

deCalesta 1978; Fritts 1982. 

g.	 Scaring devices
 

Fritts 1982.
 

h.	 Trapping 

deCalesta 1976a; Fritts 1982; Guthery and 
Beason 1978; Shelton and Klindt 1974. 

i.	 Other methods 

Bullard et al. 1978; deCalesta 1976a; Fagre 
and Teranishi 1982; Lehner et ai-: 1976; 
Shelton and Thompson 1976; Wade 1976. 

3. History and philosophies of predator management 

Arthur et ale 1977; Balser 1974b; Bates 1975; 
Berryman 1972; deCalesta 1976b;- Howard 1974; 
Johnson and Gartner 1975; McCabe and Kozicky 1972; 
Presnall 1948; Pringle 1977; M. A. Smith et al. 
1972; Wagner 1972, 1975. 

4.	 Compensation for predator damage 

Bowns 1976; DeLorenzo and Howard 1976; Hunter 
1979; Tully and Greene 1981; U.S. Congr. r House 
Corom. on Agric. 1972. 

D.	 Access to wildlife on rangelands 

McIntire 1970; Rounds 1975; Sask. Dep. of Tourism and 
Renewable Resourc. 1978. 

E.	 Disease transmission between livestock and wildlife 

Beckman 1967; Choquette 1961; Curtis 1980; Davis and 
Anderson 1971; Davis et ale 1970; DeArment 1972; Denney 
1972; Friend 1976; Hayes 1978; Healey 1966; Irvin 1966, 
1968; Quortrup et ale 1957; Roth 1968, 1972; Shillinger 
1937; Smith et ale 1982b; Stauber 1976; Stauber et ale 
1980; Valadao 1966; Wells et ale 1981. 

1.	 Transmission of bacterial diseases
 

Binninger et ale 1980.
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a. Anthrax 

Choquette et al. 1972; Cousineau and 
McClenaghan 1965; Good 1956; Novakowski et 
al. 1963. 

b. Brucellosis 

Adrian and Keiss 1977; Choquette et al. 1978; 
Corner and Connell 1958; Creech 1929; Davidov 
1974; Davis et al. 1979; Denney 1965; Diesch 
et al. 1972; Dieterich et al. 1979; 
Fenstermacher and Olsen 1942; Ferris et al. 
1961; Grekova and Gorban 1978; Hayes 1977; 
Hoq 1978; Hudson 1978; Hudson et al. 1980; 
Huntley et a L, 1963; Jellison et al. 1953; 
Meagher 1973a,b; Merrell and Wright 1978; 
Neiland 1970,- 1975; Neiland and Miller 1981; 
Neiland et al. 1968; Rush 1932; Thorne and 
Morton 1976; Thorne et al. 1978a,b, 1979; 
Vashkevich 1973; witter 1981. - -

c. Leptospirosis 

Abdulla et al. 1962; Adrian and Keiss 1977; 
Andrews et al. 1964; Bolotzky et al. 1974; 
Cirone et al. 1978; Denney 1965; Diesch et 
al. 1972, 1970; Drewek et al. 1981; Ferris et 
al. 1961; Kahrs et al. 1964; Kir'yanov 1976; 
McGowan et al. 1963; Mincha 1970; Roth et al. 
1961; Shotts and Hayes 1970; Sosov 1973; 
Stauber et al. 1977; Woods 1974. 

d. Pasteurellosis 

Foreyt and Jessup 1982; Heddleston and 
Gallagher 1969; Heddleston and Wessman 1973; 
Jessup 1981. 

e. Q Fever 

Enright et al. 1971a,b, 1969, 1971c; Hopla 
1975; Rehacek et af: -1972; Riemann- et al. 
1978. 

f. Tuberculosis 

Choquette et al. 1961; Coffey 1977; Muirhead 
et a l., 1974 • 
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g. Other 

Dennis 1967; Iskakov 1966; Kovalev et ale 
1978; Merrell and Wright 1978; Page and 
Erickson 1969; Pohl and Thomas 1968; Thorpe 
et ale 1965. 

2. Transmission of parasitic diseases 

Becklund and Senger 1967; Karstad 1977; Kotrla and 
Kotrly 1977; Leader-Williams 1980; Longhurst and 
Douglas 1953; Samuel 1968; Trainer 1972. 

a. Arthropoda 

Addison et ale 1979; Cater 1968; Decker 1970; 
Follows 1969; Gray 1979; Hepworth and Thomas 
1962; Kistner and Hayes 1970; Lange et ale 
1980; Roberts and Meleney 1971; Sandoval 
1979, 1980~,£; Wilkinson 1970; Williams 1980. 

b. Cestoda 

Prestwood et ale 1973. 

c. Nematoda 

Baker et ale 1957; Gates and Hibler 1970; 
Hibler and Adcock 1971; Kim 1974; Prestwood 
et ale 1973; Roneus and Christensson 1979; 
Schmitt et ale 1976. 

d. Protozoa 

Choquette et ale 1967; Christensen et ale 
1962, 1959, 1960; Devaney 1967; Dubey 1981; 
Findlay and Begg 1977; Franti et ale 1976; 
Howe and Hepworth 1965; Howe et ale 1964; 
Hudkins-Vivion et ale 1976; Kapperud 1978; 
Maas et ale 1981; Magonigle and Eckblad 
1979; Magonigle et ale 1975; Maruashvili and 
Bardzhadze 1966; Osebold et ale 1962; 
Peterson 1974; Peterson and Roby 1975; 
Peterson et ale 1973; Peteshev 1974; Renshaw 
et ale 1979, 1977; Riemann et ale 1978; Ryff 
and Bergstrom 1975; Stauber et ale 1977; 
Stepanova 1976; Vaughn et ale 1976; Wobeser 
1976. 

e. Trematoda 

Bergstrom 1967; Foreyt and Hunter 1980; 
Foreyt and Todd 1976. 
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3. Transmission of viral diseases 

Binninger et ale 1980; Boiko and Borisovich 1976; 
Hoff et a1. 1974a; Kemp 1975; Lawman et ale 1978; 
Plowright 1968. 

a. Contagious ecthyma 

Blood 1971; Connell 1954; Dieterich et a1. 
1981; Hebert et ale 1977; Kummeneje and 
Krogsrud 1979; Lance et a1. 1981; Nietsche 
and Lomholt 1980; Samuel et a1. 1975; Smith 
et a1. 1982a. 

b. Bluetongue 

Barber and Jochim 1975; Barrett and Chalmers 
1975; Bowne 1973; Couvillion et ale 1980; 
Frank and willis 1975; Hoff and Trainer 1974; 
Hoff et ale 1974b; Hourrigan and Klingsporn 
1975; Howel 1963;-Johnson et ale 1972; Jones 
and Foster 1978; Kistner et ale 1977; Luedke 
et ale 1967, 1969, 1970; Moore and Kemp 1974; 
Parks and England 1974; Prestwood et ale 
1974; Robinson et a1. 1967, 1974; Roughton 
1975; St. George et ale 1980; Senft and 
Memolo 1980; Stair et a1. 1968; Stauber et 
ale 1977; Thomas and Miller 1971; Thomas et 
ale 1974; Trainer and Jochim 1969; Vosdingh 
et a1. 1968. 

c. Bovine viral diarrhea 

Barrett and Chalmers 1975; Couvillion et ale 
1980; Dieterich 1981; Elazhary et a1. 1981; 
Inverson et a1. 1981; Johnson et a1. 1972; 
Kahrs et a1. 1964; McClurkin et a1. 1979; 
Messick et ale 1974; Parks and England 1974; 
Stauber et ale 1977; Thorsen and Henderson 
1971. 

d. Epizootic hemorrhagic disease 

Barber and Jochim 1975; Casals et ale 1966; 
Chalmers et ale 1964; Couvillion et ale 1980; 
Ditchfield et a1. 1964; Feldner and Smith 
1981; Fosberg et a1. 1977; Foster et a1. 
1977; Hoff and Trainer 1973, 1974; Hoff et 
ale 1973; Jones et ale 1977; Karstad et ale 
1961; Kistner et ale 1977; Parikh 1968; 
Prestwood et ale 1974; Roughton 1975; Stauber
et ale 1977; Thomas 1971; Thomas and Miller 
1971; Thomas et ale 1974; Wilhelm and Trainer 
1966. 
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e. Foot and mouth disease 

Kindiakov 1972. 

f. Infectious bovine rhinotracheitis 

Barrett and Chalmers 1975; Chow and Davis 
1964; Dieterich 1981; Elazhary et a1. 1981; 
Johnson et ale 1972; Kahrs et ale 1964; Parks 
and England 1974; Rampton and Jesset 1976; 
Rweyemamu 1970, 1974; Stauber et a1. 1977; 
Thorsen and Henderson 1971; Thorsen et ale 
1977. 

g. Malignant catarrhal fever 

Clark et ale 1970; Liggitt et ale 1980; 
Pierson et ale 1974; Ruth et ale 1977; Wyand 
et a1. 1971. 

h. Newcastle disease 

Bradshaw and Trainer 1966; Hayes 1977. 

i. Parainfluenza, type 3 

Barrett and Chalmers 1975; Dieterich 1981; 
Elazhary et ale 1981; Howe et ale 1966; 
Jessup 1981; Johnson et a1. 1972; Kahrs et 
ale 1964; Nyaga et ale 1981; Parks and 
England 1974; Parks et ale 1972; Stauber et 
ale 1977; Straver and Van Bekkum 1979; 
Thorsen and Henderson 1971; Thorsen et a1. 
1977. 

j. Pseudorabies 

Baskerville et a1. 1973; Kirkpatrick et a1. 
1980; Trainer and Karstad 1963; Woods et ale 
1980. 

k. Rabies 

Dozsa 1969; Vezey 1977. 

1. Other 

Barrett and Chalmers 1975; Elazhary et a1. 
1981; Kahrs et a1. 1964; Parks and England 
1974; Smart and Trainer 1975; Stauber et ale 
1977; Trainer and Hoff 1971. • 

42 



4. Control of disease transmission 

Choquette et ale 1972; Coffey 1977; Gray 1979; 
Kistner and Hayes 1970; Meagher 1973a. 

IV. Animal Classification 

A.	 Class Amphibia and Class Reptilia amphibians and 
reptiles 

DeWitt et ale 1960: Hall 1980; Korschgen 1970; Marking 
and Chandler 1981. 

B.	 Class Chondrichthyes and Class Osteichthyes - fish 

Biro 1979; Bowers and Hosford 1979; Buckhouse and 
Skovlin 1979; Cope 1966; Cope et ale 1970; DeWitt et 
ale 1960; Duff 1978; Dykstra 1966a; Eaton 1973; 
Ferguson 1967; Flickinger et ale 1980; Folmar 1976; 
Friend and Trainer 1970; Gunderson 1968; Harrisson and 
Rees 1946; Ingham and Gallo 1975; Kenaga 1969; Kennedy 
1977; Marcuson 1977; Mount and Stephan 1967; Mullison 
1970b; Oberheu 1970; Rodgers and Stallings 1972; 
Schafer and Marking 1975; Sears and Meehan 1971; 
Smith and Isom 1967; u.S. Fish and Wildl. Servo 1964; 
Van Velson 1978. 

C.	 Class Aves - birds 

Besser 1978; Bohmont 1967; Boiko and Borisovich 1976; 
Boudreau 1972; Brown 1974; Bull et ale 1976; Clark 
1976; Cones and Jackson 1973; Connor 1960; deCalesta 
and Hayes 1979; De Grazio 1978; Dewitt et ale 1960; 
Enright et ale 1971c: Evans and Kerbs 1977; Ewing et 
ale 1976; Felton et- ale 1981; Fimreite et ale 1970; 
Flickinger and King 1972; Flickinger et ale 1980; 
Friend and Trainer 1970; Fuchs 1967; Gallizioli 1976, 
1979; Gilbertson and Reynolds 1974; Gjersing 1975; 
Goodhue and Baumgartner 1965; Grolleau and Giban 1966; 
Guarino 1972; Haseltine et ale 1981; Heath and Stickel 
1965; Higgins 1975; Higgins and Kantrud 1973; Ingham 
and Gallo 1975; Ismail et ale 1974; Kantrud 1981; 
Kantrud and Kologiski 1982; Kapperud 1978; Kenaga 1969, 
1973, 1979b; Kirsch et ale 1978; Larsson 1969; Leopold 
1964; MacDonald 1979; Martinov 1970; Mendelssohn 1972; 
Mosconi and Hutto 1982; Mott et ale 1972; Moulding 
1976; Oberheu 1970; Ogden 1980; Page et ale 1978; 
Parsons and Davis 1971; Price 1977; Rosene 1965; Ryder 
1980; Schafer 1978; Schafer and Brunton 1971; Schafer 
and Marking 1975; Schafer et ale 1973; Schwab 1978; 
Smith 1965; Stewart 1973; Stone and Mott 1973; Stone et 
ale 1973; Tucker and Haegele 1971; U.S. Fish and 
Wildl. Servo 1964; Warbach 1958; Ward 1979; Wegner and 
Merriam 1979; Whyte and Cain 1979. 
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1. Order Anseriformes - swans, geese, and ducks 

Blus et al. 1979; Bossenmaier and Marshall 1958; 
Bradshaw and Trainer 1966; Bue et a1. 1952; 
Burgess et a L, 1965; Co11s 1951; Duebbert and 
Kantrud 1974; Duebbert and Lokemoen 1976; Dustman 
et a1. 1971; Dwernychuk and Boag 1973; Dwyer 1970; 
Flake et al. 1977; Flickinger 1979; Friend and 
Trainer 1974a,b; Fritze11 1975; Gates 1965; 
Gehring 1969;-Gunne11 and Smith 1972; Haegele and 
Tucker 1974; Hamilton and Stanley 1975; Hammond 
1966; Hamor et a1. 1973; Heath et a1. 1972; Heinz 
1976a,b; Hilliard 1974; Hirst and Easthope 1981; 
Hudson-et a1. 1972; Jennings et a1. 1975; Jessen 
et a1. 1964; Kaiser and Berlinger 1979; Kear 1963, 
1970; Kenaga 1979a; Kirsch 1969; Krapu et a1. 
1973; Labisky 1957; MacLennan 1973; Martz 1967; 
Mi10nski 1958; Mundinger 1976; Neely and Davison 
1966; Owen 1977; Owen and Thomas 1975; Patton and 
Frame 1981; Piccirillo and Quesenberry 1980; 
Quortrup et al. 1957; Rumble and Flake 1981; Ruyle 
et a1. 1980; Salyer 1962; Serdiuk 1971, 1981; 
Stende11 et al. 1977; Stewart and Kantrud 1973; 
Stier and Bishop 1981; Stone and Knoch 1982; 
Sugden 1976; Sugden and Goerzen 1979; Trainer 
1972; Vermeer and Armstrong 1972; Whyte and Si1vy 
1981; Wright, In press; Zinkl et a1. 1978. 

2. Order Fa1coniformes - hawks, eagles, and falcons 

Bolen 1975; Cade and White 1976; Dustman et al. 
1971; Fimreite and Karstad 1971; Mendelssohn and 
Paz 1977; Mo11hagen et a1. 1972; O'Gara 1976, 
1978; Parker 1976; Peaka11 1976; Shrubb 1980; 
Tigner and Larson 1977; Wiemeyer et a1. 1975; 
Wiley and Bolen 1971; Yom-Tov 1980. 

3. Order Galliformes - grouse, quail, and pheasants 

Beasom and Scifres 1977; Bridges and Andrews 1977; 
Burrage and Saha 1972; Buss and Dziedzic 1955; 
Carr 1968; Feldt 1966; Fredrickson et al. 1978; 
Galbreath 1973; Gallo et al. 1975; Gro11eau 1965; 
Haegele and Tucker 1974; Heath et a1. 1972; Horak 
1974; Jennings et al. 1975; Joselyn and Tate 1972; 
Kenaga 1979a; Kessler and Bosch 1982; Kirsch et 
al. 1973; K'1ebenow 1982; Kopischke 1972; Kufe1d 
1968; Labisky 1975; Labisky and Lutz 1967; Lavaur 
and Arnold 1977; Lutz-Ostertag and Lutz 1970, 
1973; Mattise 1978; Messick et al. 1974; Molini 
1978; Mullins et al. 1977; Neill et al. 1971; 
Nielson 1978; O'Neil 1967; Olsen 1978; Page and 
Erickson 1969; Pheasant Task Force, no date; 
Quortrup et al. 1957; Schultz and Brooks 1958; 
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Somers et al. 1973,1974; Stromborg 1977,1979; 
Swanson and Yocom 1958; Talmon and Hanzlick 1978; 
Tejning 1967; Vance 1976; Wallestad 1975; Warner 
and Joselyn 1978; Watkins et al. 1978; Yde 1977; 
Ziegler 1978; Zorb 1957. 

4. Order Gruiformes - cranes 

Drewien 1974; MacLennan 1973; Serdiuk 1981. 

5. Order Passeriformes 

Mendelssohn and Paz 1977. 

a. Family Corvidae - jays, crows, and magpies 

Dennis 1967; Dolbeer 1980; Larsen and 
Dietrich 1970; Rowley 1969; Schafer 1972. 

b. Family Icteridae - blackbirds 

De Grazio et al. 1972; Rogers 1974; Somers et 
al. 1981; Stone and Danner 1980. 

c. Other passerines 

Bart 1979; Owens and Myres 1973; Schafer 
1972. 

6. Other orders 

Bell and Dimmick 1975; Bicak et al. 1982; Braun et 
al. 1977; Hill and Mendenhall 1980; Johnson and 
Timm 1981; Kapperud 1978; Lavaur and Arnold 1977; 
Page and Erickson 1969; Pohl and Thomas 1968; 
Scott et al. 1975; Wilson 1978; Zinkl et al. 1981. 

D. Class Mammalia - mammals 

Bohmont 1967; Boiko and Borisovich 1976; Connor 1960; 
DeWitt et al. 1960; Enright et al. 1971a; Franti et al. 
1976; Friend and Trainer 1970; Martinov 1970; Metcalf 
et al. 1968; Mincha 1970; Milhaud and Pinault 1977; 
Oberheu 1970; Ogden 1980; Onderscheka 1978; Oxley et 
al. 1974; Rehacek et al. 1972; Schafer et al. 1973; 
Shilova et al. 1968; Trainer and Karstad 1963; U.S. 
Fish and Wildl. Servo 1964; Witter 1981. 

1. Order Lagomorpha - hares and rabbits 

Gehring 1969; Golley et al. 1975; Hansen and Gold 
1977; Kaluzinski and Pielowski 1976; Lavaur and 
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Arnold 1977; Myllymaeki 1975~; Pelikan and 
Nesvadbova 1979; Phillips 1936; Pielowski and 
Zdzislaw 1974; Santini 1974; Schrad et al. 1976; 
Vance 1976. 

2. Order Rodentia - rodents 

Branson and Payne 1958; Christiansen 1979; 
Dudderar 1977a; Dykstra 1966b; Fimreite et al. 
1970; Fitch 1948; Golley et al. 1975; Hansen and 
Gold 1977; Grodzinski et al. 1977; Hayes 1977; 
Howard et al. 1977; Hull 1971; Iskakov 1966; 
Johnson 1964; Keith et al. 1959; Kenaga 1979a; 
Kirkpatrick et al. 1980; Korschgen 1970; Leopold 
1964; Longhurst 1957; MacDonald 1979, 1980; Marsh 
et al. 1977, 1970; Mendelssohn and Paz 1977; 
Myllymaeki 1975a,b; O'Meilia 1980; Page et al. 
1978; Pelikan and-Nesvadbova 1979; Prakash 1976; 
Reynolds 1980; Robel et al. 1972, 1981; Schmitt et 
al. 1976; Schrad et al. 1976; Timm 1980; Timm and 
Johnson 1980; Wegner and Merriam 1979; Wolfe and 
Esher 1980; Woods 1974. 

3. Order Carnivora 

a. Family Canidae 

Dolnick et al. 1976; Neiland 1970, 1975; 
Neiland and Miller 1981; Riemann et al. 1978. 

1) Coyotes 

Andelt and Gipson 1979; Arthur 1978; 
Balser 1964, 1974a,b; Beasom et al. 
1977; Boggess et al-: 1978; Bowns et al. 
1973; Burns 1980; Connolly and Longhurst 
1975; Connolly et al. 1976; Conover et 
al. 1977; Danner and Smith 1980; 
Davenport et al. 1973; Davis et al. 
1979; deCalesta 1976a,b, 1978, 1980; 
deCalesta and Cropsey 1978; DeLorenzo 
1977; Dorrance and Bourne 1980; Dorrance 
and Roy 1976; Drewek et al. 1981; 
Dudderar 1977b; Early and Roetheli 1974; 
Early et al:- 1974a,b; Ellins et al. 
1977; Fagre and Teranishi 1982; Gates 
1978, 1980; Gates et al. 1978; Gee 1979; 
Gee et al. 1977a,b; Gipson 1975; Griffel 
1982; Gum et al.-1978; Gustavson 1979; 
Gustavson et al. 1974, 1976; Guthery and 
Beasom 1978; Henderson and Boggess 1977; 
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Henderson et al. 1977: Henne 1975: 
Howard and Shaw 1978: Johnson and 
Gartner 1975: Kauffeld 1977: Klebenow 
and McAdoo 1976: Larson et ale 1975: 
Lehner et al. 1976: Leopold 1964: 
Linhart et ale 1968: Lynch and Nass 
1981: Magleby 1975; Meduna 1977; Meinzer 
et ale 1975: Nass 1977: Nesse 1974: 
Ogden and Lewis 1979: Pringle 1977: 
Reynolds and Gustad 1971: Roy and 
Dorrance 1978: Savarie and Sterner 1979: 
Shelton 1973: Shelton and Klindt 1974; 
She1ton and Thompson 1976 : She1ton and 
Wade 1979: Sterner 1979; Sterner and 
Shumake 1978a,b; Taylor and Workman 
1979: Thompson -1976, 1978, 1979: Todd 
and Keith 1976: Wade 1973,1978; Wade 
and Connolly 1980: Wankier 1966. 

2) Wolves 

Bjorge 1980; Bjorge and Gunson 1981; 
Formozov and Golov 1975: Fritts 1982: 
Fritts and Mech 1981; Gustavson et ale 
1976; Hanson 1952; Rof Cordina 1965: 
Tigner and Larson 1977; Weaver 1981. 

3) Foxes 

Bell and Dimmick 1975; Christiansen 
1979: Dudderar 1977b: Fairley 1969: 
Frank and Van Hove Holdrinet 1979: 
Kirkpatrick et ale 1980; Knapp 1978: 
Mann 1968: Maruashvili and Bardzhadze 
1966: Moore et ale 1966; Roneus and 
Christensson 1979: Schitoskey 1975. 

4) Dogs 

Boggess et ale 1978: Brown et al. 1976: 
deCalesta 1978: Denney 1974: Deichmann 
et ale 1971: Dorrance and Roy 1976: Gee 
1979: Lehner et ale 1976. 

b. Family Ursidae 

Early and Roetheli 1974: Griffel 1982: Lord 
and Ambrose 1981b: Lowery 1954: Murie 1948; 
Nass 1977: Neiland and Miller 1981: Schmitt 
et ale 1976; Voll 1967. 

1) Black bears 

Binninger et al. 1980: Davenport 1953:
 
Gilbert 1949: Gunson 1977, 1980: Gunson
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and Cole 1977a,b; Gunson and Pipe11a 
1977; Landers et- al. 1979; Lord 1979; 
Lord and Ambrose 1981a; Pine 1954; 
Tigner and Larson 1977; TUlly and Greene 
1981; Wynnyk and Gunson 1977. 

2) Brown bears 

Eide 1965; Erickson and wi1d1. Sci. 
Group 1976; Hunter and Gunson 1980; 
Johnson and Griffe1 1982; Knight and 
Judd 1980; Nei1and 1975; Singer and 
Maurer 1979. 

c. Family Procyonidae - raccoons 

Diesch et a1. 1970; Frank and Van Hove 
Ho1drinet 1979; Kirkpatrick et a1. 1980. 

d. Family Muste1idae - muste1ids 

Coffey 1977; Frank and Van Hove Ho1drinet 
1979; Muirhead et a1. 1974; Tumanov 1974. 

e. Family Felidae - cats 

Riemann et a1. 1978; Sitton 1978; Tully and 
Greene 1981; Weaver and Sitton 1978. 

4. Order Artiodactyla 

a. Family Suidae - Domestic swine 

Baskerville et al. 1973; Kirkpatrick et al. 
1980; Roneus and Christensson 1979. 

b. Family Cervidae 

Chalmers et a1. 1964; Trainer and Jochim 
1969; Tully and Greene 1981. 

1) Elk 

Adrian and Keiss 1977; Anderson and 
Scherzinger 1975; Blood 1966; Cole 1958; 
Corner and Connell 1958; Denney 1965; 
Foreyt and Hunter 1980; Gates and Hibler 
1970; Gordon 1968; Greenwood et a1. 
1967; Hansen and Reid 1975; Hepworth and 
Thomas 1962; Howe and Hepworth 1965; 
Howe et al. 1964; Hunt 1979; Jones, D. 
A. 1960; Jones, W. B. 1965; Ju1ander and 
Jeffery 1964; Knowles 1975; Koa1e 1981; 
Komberec 1976; Kufe1d 1968; Mackie 1970; 
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Magonigle and Eckblad 1979; Merrell and 
Wright 1978; Merrill et al. 1957; Morris 
1956; Mueggler 1966; Nagle and Harris 
1966; Nelson and Burnell 1976; Olsen and 
Hansen 1977; Pickford and Reid 1943; 
Rush 1932; Salter and Hudson 1980; 
Schwan 1945; Skovlin and Harris 1970; 
Skovlin et al. 1968; Smith D. R. 1961; 
Stevens 1966; Thorne and Morton 1976; 
Thorne et al. 1978a, 1979, 1978b; Vaughn 
et al. 1976; Ward et al. 1973. 

2) Moose 

Addison et al. 1979; Ahlen 1975; Capel 
and Pandey 1972; Corner and Connell 
1958; Diesch et al. 1972; Dorn 1970; 
Dubey 1981; Fenstermacher and Olsen 
1942; Good 1956; Hudson 1978; Hudson et 
al. 1980; Jellison et al. 1953; Johnson 
et al. 1972; Knowlton 1960; Mytton and 
Keith 1981; Rolley and Keith 1980; 
Salter and Hudson 1980; Thorsen and 
Henderson 1971; Trainer and Hoff 1971. 

3) Caribou and reindeer 

Choquette et al. 1967; Davidov 1974; 
Dieterich et al. 1979; Elazhary et al. 
1981; Hanson, H. C. 1952; Hopla 1975; 
Kazanovski 1978; Klein and White 1978; 
Kummeneje and Krogsrud 1979; 
Leader-Williams 1980; Lundholm 1970; 
Neiland 1975; Neiland et al. 1968; 
Nietsche and Lomholt 1980; Vashkevich 
1973; Wobeser 1976. 

4) Deer 

Abdulla et al. 1962; Adrian and Keiss 
1977; Ahlen 1975; Andrews et al. 1964; 
Ansotegui et al. 1972; Baker et al. 
1957; Barber and Nagy 1971; Beasom and 
Scifres 1977; Booker 1958; Borrecco et 
al. 1972; Bowne 1973; Brown and Decker 
1979; Brown et al. 1977, 1978; Capel and 
Pandey 1972; Chow and Davis 1964; 
Christensen et al. 1962, 1960, 1959; 
Clark et al. 1970; Cole 1958; Couvillion 
et al. 1980; Crane 1952; Craven 1980; 
Dasmann 1949; Davidson et al. 1980; 
Davis and Winkler 1968; Denney 1965; 
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Ditchfield et al. 1964: Drawe and Box 
1968: Dusek 1975: Egan 1960: Firebaugh 
1969: Flyger and Thoerig 1962: Foreyt 
and Hunter 1980: Foreyt and Todd 1976: 
Fosberg et al. 1977: Foster et al. 1977: 
Frank and Willis 1975: Fulgham 1978: 
Fulgham et al. 1977: Gallizioli 1976, 
1979: Gates and Hibler 1970: Gray 1979: 
Greenwood et al. 1967: Grelen and Thomas 
1957: Hall 1952: Halloran 1943: Hayes 
1977: Hoff and Trainer 1973, 1974: Hoff 
et al. 1973, 1974b: Hood and Inglis 
1974: Howe and Hepworth 1965: Howe et 
al. 1964: Hubbard and Hansen 1976: 
Hudkins-Vivion et al. 1976: Jones et al. 
1977: Julander 1952, 1955, 1958: 
Julander and Jeffery 1964: Karstad et 
al. 1961: Kimball 1957: Kistner and 
Hayes 1970: Knowles 1975: Koale 1981: 
Komberec 1976: Krefting and Hansen 1969: 
Kufeld 1968: Larson 1969: Lawman et al. 
1978: Lisonbee 1972: Longhurst and 
Douglas 1953: Longhurst et al. 1979: 
McGowan et al. 1963: McKean and Bartmann 
1971 : McLean and Willms 1977: McMahan 
1964, 1966: McMahan and Inglis 1974: 
McMahan and Ramsey 1965: McNeiil 1962: 
Maas et al. 1981: Mackie 1970, 1976: 
Magonigle et al. 1975: Merrill et al. 
1957: Moore and Folk 1979: Mueggler 
1966: Mullen and Rongstad 1979: Oliver 
1973: Osebold et al. 1962: Parikh 1968: 
Peterson et al. 1973: Prestwood et al 
1973, 1974: Ramsey 1965: Renshaw et al. 
1979, 1977: Roughton 1975: Salter and 
Hudson 1980: Samuel 1968: Schwan 1945: 
Schwartz and Nagy 1974: Shotts and Hayes 
1970: Skovlin and Harris 1970: Skovlin 
et al. 1968: Smith 1949: Smith and 
Julander 1953: Smith et al. 1979: Stair 
et al. 1968: Stauber et al. 1977: Stuth 
and Winward 1977: Sullivan and Sullivan 
1979: Thilenius and Hungerford 1967: 
Thomas 1971: Thomas and Miller 1971: 
Thomas et al. 1974: Thorsen et al. 1977: 
Trainer 1972: Urness 1976: Vosdingh et 
al. 1968: Wilhelm and Trainer 1966: 
Wilkins 1957: Willms et al. 1975, 1979, 
1980: Wingard et al. 1981: Workman and 
Low 1976: Wyand et al. 1971. 

5) Other cervids 
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c. Family Antilocapridae - pronghorn antelope 

Adrian and Keiss 1977; Barrett and Chalmers 
1975; Becker 1972; Campbell 1972; Denney 
1965; Dubey 1981; Ellis and Travis 1975; 
Greenwood et ale 1967; Howe and Hepworth 
1965; Howe et ale 1964; Oakley 1973; Olsen 
and Hansen 1977; Pyrah 1973; Schwartz et ale 
1977; Sundstrom and Hepworth 1967; Thorsen et 
ale 1977; Trainer and Jochim 1969; Windle 
1961; Yoakum 1975. 

d. Family Bovidae 

Rampton and Jesset 1976. 

1) Bison 

Bergstrom 1967; Choquette 1961; 
Choquette et ale 1978, 1961, 1972; 
Corner and Connell 1958; Cousineau and 
McClenaghan 1965; Creech 1929; Egan and 
Agognino 1965; Findlay and Begg 1977; 
Heddleston and Gallagher 1969; 
Heddleston and Wessman 1973; Hopla 1975; 
Howe et ale 1964; Liggitt et ale 1980; 
Meagher 1973a,b; Novakowski et ale 1963; 
Peden et al-: -1974; Peter son and Roby 
1975; Rice et ale 1974; Rush 1932; Ruth 
et ale 1977; Ryff and Bergstrom 1975; 
Schwartz et ale 1977; Severson and Boldt 
1978; Sparks 1972; Straver and Van 
Bekkum 1979; Van Vuren 1982; Zarnke and 
Taylor 1982. 

2) Mountain goats 

Hebert et ale 1977; Samuel et ale 1975. 

3) Bighorn sheep and Dall sheep 

Becklund and Senger 1967; Blood 1971; 
Buechner 1960; Cater 1968; Connell 1954; 
Decker 1970; Demarchi 1970; Dieterich et 
ale 1981; Fo~lows 1969; Foreyt and 
Jessup 1982; Gallizioli 1976, 1977, 
1979; Hailey et ale 1972; Howe et ale 
1966; Jessup 1981; Lance et ale 1981; 
Lange et ale 1980; Lauer 1976; Parks and 
England 1974; Parks et ale 1972; 
Robinson et ale 1967, 1974; Samuel et 
ale 1975; Sandoval 1979, 1980a,b; Smith 
et ale 1982a,b; Trainer and Jochim 1969; 
Turner 1977~ 1979; Williams 1980. 
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4) Domestic bovids 

Adams 1975; Anderson and Scherzinger 
1975; Andrews et a1. 1964; Ansotegui et 
ale 1972; Austin 1967; Baker et a1. 
1957; Balser 1974£; Bergstrom 1967; 
Bowne 1973; Branson and Payne 1958; 
Bullington et ale 1955; Christensen et 
al. 1962, 1959; Cole 1958; Coles 1965, 
1966; Dinning et al. 1948; Dozsa 1969; 
Ellis and Travis 1975; Enright et al. 
1971b, 1969; Ferris et ale 1961; Foreyt 
and Hunter 1980; Foreyt and Jessup 1982; 
Foreyt and Todd 1976; Foster et ale 
1977; Fraser 1963; Gates and Hibler 
1970; Good 1956; Healey 1966; Hoff et 
al. 1974a; Hoq 1978; Hudkins-Vivion et 
al. 1976: Hunt et al. 1970; Jessup 1981; 
Johnson and Gartner 1975; Karstad 1977; 
Kistner and Hayes 1970; Klebenow and 
McAdoo 1976; Laycock et al. 1972; 
Longhurst and Douglas 1953; Luedke et 
al. 1969, 1967, 1970; McClurkin et al. 
1979; Maruashvili and Bardzhadze 1966; 
Milhaud and Pinau1t 1977; Nyaga et ale 
1981; Osebold et ale 1962; Page and 
Erickson 1969; Peden et al. 1974; 
Peteshev 1974; Roberts and Me1eney 1971; 
Rweyemamu 1970, 1974; St. George et ale 
1980; Samue1 1968; Severson and Boldt 
1978; Smith 1949; Stepanova 1976; 
Thilenius and Hungerford 1967; Thilenius 
et ale 1975; Thorne and Morton 1976; Van 
Vuren 1982. 

5) Other bovids 

Dieterich et ale 1981; Hepworth and 
Thomas 1962; Nietsche and Lomholt 1980; 
Nyaga et ale 1981; Rweyemamu 1970. 

e. Other Families 

Beasom and Scifres 1977; Olsen and Hansen 
1977 ; Rampton and Jesset 1976; Salter and 
Hudson 1980. 

5. Other orders 

deCalesta 1981; Diesch et al. 1970; Hansen and 
Reid 1975; Howard et ale 1959; Hubbard and Hansen 
1976; Rampton and Jesset 1976; Wegner and Merriam 
1979. 

52
 



:References 

Reference Format: 

Bolen, E. G. 1975. Eagles and sheep: a viewpoint. J. Range 
Manage. 28(1) :11-17. Verified, 17 ref., DJP. 

Verified, 17 ref., DJP. 
t t t 

reference number of Diane J. 
has been references Preston 
verified cited has reprint 

Formozov, A. N., and B. A. Golov. 1975. [Wolf predation on 
cattle in the Uralsk and Guryevsk oblasts). Buill Moskovsk 0 
Va Ispyt Prir, Otal BioI. 80(1) :108-116. Russ., engl. 

[Wolf. •• ) Russ. , engl. 
t t t 

transliteration language language of 
of title if summary summary if 

not English different 
than article 

Language abbreviations used were: 

Engl., engl. = English Nor., nor. = Norwegian 
Fr., fro = French Por., pore = Portuguese 
Ger., ger. = German Russ., russ. = Russian 
Ital., ital. = Italian Swe., swe. = Swedish 

53
 



Reference List: 

Abdulla, P. K., L. H. Karstad, and N. A. Fish. 1962. Cultural 
and serological evidence of leptospirosis in deer in 
Ontario. Can. Vet. J. 3:71-78. 

Adams, S. N. 1975. Sheep and cattle grazing in forests: a 
review. J. Appl. Ecol. 12:143-152. DJP. 

1976. Sheep grazing in a young Sitka spruce 
plantation. J. Appl. Ecol. 13(2) :507-511. Verified, 11 
ref., DJP. 

Addison, E. M., F. J. Johnson, and A. Fyvie. 1979. Dermacentor 
albipictus on moose (Alces alces) in Ontario. J. Wildl. 
Dis. 15(2):281-284. 9 ref. 

Adrian, W. J., and R. E. Keiss. 1977. Survey of Colorado's wild 
ruminants for serologic titers to brucellosis and 
leptospirosis. J. Wildl. Dis. 13(4) :429-431. Verified, 2 
ref., DJP. 

Ahlen, I. 1975. Winter habitats of moose and deer in relation 
to land use in Scandinavia. Viltrevy 9(3) :45-192. 
Verified, 74 ref., DJP. 

Alberta Fish and Wildlife Division. No date. Problem Wildlife 
Management. Alberta Fish and Wildl. Div., Wildl. Manage. 
Ser. No.9. 19pp. 

Allen, D. 1969. The farmer and wildlife. Wildl. Manage. Inst., 
Washington, D.C. (Rev.). 62pp. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

1981. Private lands as wildlife habitat--a 
synthesis. The Predator 8(3) :4-5. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

Allen, D. L. 1954. Our wildlife legacy. Funk and Wagnalls, New 
York. 422pp. Verified, 502 ref., DJP. 

Ames, C. R. 1977. Wildlife conflicts in riparian management: 
grazing. U.S. For. Servo Gen. Tech. Rep. RM 43:49-51. 
Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

Andelt, W. F., and P. S. Gipson. 1979. Domestic turkey losses 
to radio-tagged coyotes. J. Wildl. Manage. 43(3) :673-679. 
Verified, 7 ref., DJP. 

Anderson, E. W., and R. J. Scherzinger. 1975. Improving quality 
of winter forage for elk by cattle grazing. J. Range 
Manage. 28(2):120-125. 

Anderson, G. G. 1971. Rodent control on agricultural land in 
British Columbia. B.C. Dep. of Agric. Publ. No.8. 10pp. 

54
 



Anderson, W. L. 1960. Making land produce useful wildlife. 
U.S. Dep. Agric. Farm. Bull. 2035. (Rev.). 29pp. 

Andrews, R. D., D. H. Ferris, L. H. Hanson, and J. R. Reilly. 
1964. Leptospirosis in cattle-deer associations. Zoonoses 
Res. 3:79-92. 

Ansotegui, R. P., A. L. Lesperance, R. A. Pudney, N. J. Papez, 
and P. T. Tueller. 1972. Composition of cattle and deer 
diets grazing in common. Proc. Am. Soc. Anim. Sci. West. 
Sect. 23:184-187. 

Antoine, O. 1966. Pesticides and livestock, hazards for fish, 
bees, and wildlife. Parasitica 22(2) :107-114. Fr. 

Arthur, L. M. 1978. Factors affecting coyote predation of sheep 
and lambs: a statistical analysis. U.S. Econ. Stat. and 
Coop. Sere AGERS-47. 23pp. 

____~~~-' R. L. Gum, E. H. Carpenter, and W. W. Shaw. 1977. 
Predator control: the public viewpoint. Trans. North Am. 
Wildl. Nat. Resour. Conf. 42:137-145. Verified, 8 ref., 
DJP. 

Austin, J. 1967. Urea toxicity and its prevention. Pages 
173-184 in M. H. Briggs, ed. Urea as a protein supplement. 
Pergamon-Press, New York. 466pp. Verified, 64 ref., DJP. 

Azevedo, J. 1973. Safety to wildlife. Annu. Proc. Calif. Weed 
Conf. 25:88-90. 

Bachmann, R. W. 1980. The role of agricultural sediments and 
chemicals in eutrophication. J. Water Pollute Control Fed. 
52(10) :2425-2432. 

Baker, N. F., W. M. Longhurst, and J. R. Douglas. 1957. 
Experimental transmission of gastrointestinal nematodes 
between domestic sheep and Columbian black-tailed deer. 
Trans. North Am. Wildl. Conf. 22:160-168. 

Balser, D. S. 1964. Management of predator populations with 
antifertility agents. J. Wildl. Manage. 28(2) :352-358. 
Verified, 11 ref., DJP. 

1974a. A review of coyote control research. Proc. 
Vertebr. Pest. Conf. 6:171-177. 

1974b. An overview of predator-livestock problems 
with emphasis on livestock losses. Trans. North Am. Wildl. 
Nat. Res. Conf. 39:292-298. Verified, 7 ref., DJP. 

Barber, D., ed. 1970. Farming and wildlife: a study in 
compromise. Proc. R. Soc. Prot. Birds. 93pp. 

55
 



Barber, T. A., and J. G. Nagy. 1971. Effects of pesticides on 
mule deer rumen bacteria. Trans. North Am. Wildl. Nat. 
Resour. Conf. 36:153-162. Verified, 14 ref., DJP. 

Barber, T. L., and M. M. Jochim. 1975. Serotyping bluetongue 
and epizootic hemorrhagic disease virus strains. Proc. 
Annu. Meet. Am. Assoc. Vet. Lab. Diagnos. 18:149-162. 17 
ref. 

Bardsley, C. E., K. E. Savage, and V. o. Childers. 1967. 
Trifluralin behavior in soil. I. Toxicity and persistence 
as related to organic matter. Agron. J. 59(2) :159-160. 

Barrett, M. W., and G. A. Chalmers. 1975. A serologic survey of 
pronghorns in Alberta and Saskatchewan, 1970-1972. J. 
Wildl. Dis. 11(2) :157-163. Verified, 35 ref., DJP. 

Baskerville, A., J. B. McFerran, and C. Dow. 1973. Aujeszky's 
disease in pigs. Vet. Bull. 43(9) :465-480. Verified, 272 
ref., DJP. 

Bart, J. 1979. Effects of acepeate and sevin on forest birds. 
J. Wildl. Manage. 43(2) :544-549. Verified, 14 ref., DJP. 

Bates, D. 1975. Firm action demanded on predator control. 
Cattlemen 38(11):14-15. 

Beasom, S. L., and C. J. Scifres. 1977. Population reactions of 
selected game species to aerial herbicide applications in 
South Texas. J. Range Manage. 30(2):138-142. Verified, 27 
ref., DJP. 

__________~' D. R. Gober, and F. S. Guthery. 1977. Ecology of 
coyote depredations on sheep and goats. Tex. Agric. Exp. 
Sta. Prog. Rep. 3445-3470:32-33. 

Beaven, G. F., Ch~ K. Rawls, and G. E. Beckett. 1962. Field 
observations upon estuarine animals exposed to 2,4-D. Proc. 
Northeast Weed Control Conf. 16:449-458. 

Becker, B. W. 1972. Competition between pronghorn and cattle. 
Proc. Biennial Antelope States Workshop. 5:15-21. 

Becklund, w. W., and C. M. Senger. 1967. Parasites of Ovis 
canadensis canadensis in Montana, with a checklist of the 
internal and external parasites of the Rocky Mountain 
bighorn sheep in North America. J. Parasitol. 
53(1) :157-165. Verified, 56 ref., DJP. 

Beckman, J. R. 1967. Wild birds and animals can be carriers of 
poultry disease. Poult. Trib. 73 (1): 33, 84. 

56
 



Bell, H. B., and R. W. Dimmick. 1975. Hazards to predators
 
feeding on prairie voles killed with zinc phosphide. J.
 
Wildl. Manage. 39(4) :816-819. Verified, 8 ref., DJP.
 

Bergstrom, R. C. 1967. Sheep liver fluke, Fasciola hepatica L., 
1758 from buffalo Bison bison, in western Wyoming. J. 
Parasitol. 53(4) :724. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

Berryman, J. H. 1972. The principals of predator control. J. 
Wildl. Manage. 36(2) :395-400. Verified, 13 ref., DJP. 

Besser, J. F. 1978. Improvements in the use of A 
4-aminopyridine for protecting agricultural crops from 
birds. Proc. Vertebra Pest Conf. 8:51-53. 

Bicak, T. K., R. L. Redmond, and D. A. Jenni. 1982. Effects of 
grazing on long-billed curlew (Numenius americanus) breeding 
behavior and ecology in southwestern Idaho. Pages 74-85 in 
J. M. Peek and P. D. Dalke, eds. Wildlife-livestock - ­
relationships symposium: proceedings 10. Univ. Idaho For., 
Wildl, and Range Exp. Sta., Moscow, Idaho. 614pp. 
Verified, 9 ref., DJP. 

Binninger, C. E., J. J. Beecham, L. A. Thomas, and L. D. Winward. 
1980. A serologic survey for selected infectious diseases 
of black bears in Idaho. J. Wildl. Dis. 16(3) :423-430. 24 
ref. 

Biro, P. 1979. Acute effects of sodium salt of 2,4-D on the 
early developmental stages of bleak, Alburnus alburnus. J. 
Fish Bio. 14(1):101-109. Verified, 25 ref., DJP. 

Bjorge, R. R. 1980. Management and research of the 
wolf-livestock conflict in Alberta. Proc. Can. Pest. 
Manage. Soc., Edmonton, Alberta. pp. 72-76. Verified, 0 
ref., DJP. 

______~--~' and J. R. Gunson. 1981. Wolf predation of cattle on 
the Simonette River pastures in northwestern Alberta. Proc. 
IUCN Wolf Workshop, Edmonton, Alberta. 20pp. 21 ref. (In 
press.) 

Blaszyk, P. 1972. Beeintrachtigung der freilebenden Tierwelt 
durch Pestizide. [How pesticides affect wildlife]. Germany 
Bundesmin Ernahr Landwirt Forsten Ber Landwirt 
50(2):404-416. Ger., enq l , 

Blood, D. A. 1966. Range relationships of elk and cattle in 
Riding Mountain National Park, Manitoba. Can. Wildl. Sera 
Wildl. Manage. Bull., Sera 1, No. 19. 62pp. 

1971. Contagious ecthyma in Rocky Mountain bighorn 
sheep. J. Wildl. Manage. 35(2) :270-275. Verified, 12 ref., 
DJP. 

57
 



Blus, L. J., C. J. Henny, D. J. Lenhardt, and E. Cromartie. 
1979. Effects of heptachlor-treated cereal grains on Canada 
geese in the Columbia Basin. Pages 105-116 in R. I. Jarvis 
and J. C. Bartonek, eds. Management and Biology of Pacific 
Flyway Geese. 

Boggess, E. K., R. D. Andrews, and R. A. Bishop. 1978. Domestic 
animal losses to coyotes and dogs in Iowa. J. Wildl. 
Manage. 42(2) :362-372. Verified, 25 ref., DJP. 

Bohmont, B. L. 1967. Toxicity of herbicides to livestock, fish, 
honeybees, and wildlife. Proc. 20th West. Weed Control 
Con f , 21: 25-27. 

Boiko, A. A., and IU. F. Borisovich. 1976. [Importance of wild 
mammals and birds in the epizootiology of viral diseases of 
livestock]. Vopr. Prir. Ochogavosti Bolezn. 8:50-63. Russ. 

Bolen, E. G. 1975. Eagles and sheep: a viewpoint. J. Range 
Manage. 28(1):11-17. Verified, 17 ref., DJP. 

Bolotzky, I. A., S. M. Usikova, V. N. Aleksandrov, A. V. Duben, 
and N. A. Kudaktin. 1974. [The role of some wild animals 
in epizootiology of leptospirosis in the Caucasus.] Zool. 
Zh. 53 (7): 1107-1109. Rus s , , engl. 

Booker, T. A. 1958. Wildlife-livestock relationships. Tex. Job 
Compl. Rep. W-76-R-2. 8pp. 0 ref., DJP. 

Borg, K. 1973 . Wildlife as an indicator of environmental 
pollution. OECD Agric. Rev. 20(4):120-122. 

___________ , H. Wanntorp, K. Erne, and E. Hanka. 1969. Alkyl 
mercury poisoning in terrestrial Swedish wildlife. Viltrevy 
6 (4) :301-379. 

Borland, H. 1975. The history of wildlife in America. National 
Wildlife Federation, Washington, D.C. 197pp. 

Borrecco, J. E., H. C. Black, and E. F. Hooven. 1972. Response 
of black-tailed deer to herbicide-induced habitat changes. 
Proc. West. Assoc. State Game and Fish Comm., Portland, 
Oreg. 52:437-451. 

Bossenmaier, E. F., and W. H. Marshall. ~958. Field-feeding by 
waterfowl in Southeastern Manitoba. Wildl. Monogr. 1. 
32pp. 

Boudreau, G. W. 1972. Factors related to bird depredations in 
vineyards. Am. J. Enol. Vitic. 23(2):50-53. 

58
 



Bowers, W., and B. Hosford. 1979. Wildlife habitats in managed 
rangelands--the Great Basin of Southeastern Oregon: native 
trout. u.s. Dep. Agric. For. Servo Gen. Tech. Rep. 84. 
16pp. 

Bowne, J. G. 1973. Is bluetongue an important disease in
 
cattle? J. Am. Vet. Med. Assoc. 163(7) :911-914. Verified,
 
26 ref., DJP.
 

Bowns, J. E. 1976. Field criteria for predator damage 
assessment. Utah Sci. 37(1) :26-30. 

------ , J. W. Davenport, J. P. Workman, D. B. Nielsen, and D. 
D. Dwyer. 1973. Determination of cause and magnitude of 
sheep losses in southwestern Utah. Utah Sci. 34:35-37, 52. 

Bradac, J. G. 1948. Alaska agriculture and its geographic 
limitations. M.S. Thesis, Univ. N.D. 155pp. 

Bradshaw, J. E, and D. O. Trainer. 1966. Some infectious 
diseases of waterfowl in the Mississippi flyway. J. Wildl. 
Manage. 30(3) :570-576. Verified, 20 ref., DJP. 

Bramble, W. C., and W. R. Byrnes. 1976. Impact of brush control 
on wildlife food and cover. Pages 136-155 in W. H. Byrnes 
and H. A. Holt, eds. Herbicides in forestrY: Proc. J. S. 
Wright For. Conf., Purdue Univ., West Lafayette, Indiana. 

Branson, F. A., and G. F. Payne. 1958. Effects of sheep and 
gophers on meadows of the Bridger Mountains of Montana. J. 
Range Manage. 11(4) :165-169. Verified, 6 ref., DJP. 

Braun, C. E., W. J. Adrian, and R. E. Keiss. 1977. Mercury 
residues in Colorado band-tailed pigeons. J. Wildl. Manage. 
41(1):131-134. Verified, 27 ref., DJP. 

Bridges, J. M., and R. D. Andrews. 1977. Agricultural 
pesticides in wild turkeys in southern Illinois. Trans. 
Ill. State Acad. Sci. 69(4) :473-478. 

British Columbia, Dep. of Agriculture. 1972. Disease, insect, 
rodent weed control recommendations for field crops, 1972. 
B.C. Dep. Agric., Victoria. 25pp. 

1973. Field crops, disease, insect, weed, rodent 
control recommendations. B.C. Dep. Agric., Victoria. 

Broadbent, L. 1980. Ecological aspects of agricultural 
pesticide application. Biologist 27(3):131-133. Verified, 
o ref., DJP. 

Brothers, A. B., Jr. 1976. Optimizing use of range resources 
with a combination of livestock and wildlife for increased 
value. Beef Cattle Sci. Handb. 13:221-222. 

59
 



Brown, E. R. 1967. Impact of range improvement practices on 
wildlife habitat. Pages 243-247 in M. A. Newton, ed. 
Herbicides and vegetation management in forests, ranges, and 
non-crop lands. School of For., Oreg. State Univ. 
Corvallis. 

Brown, L. E., C. A. Cude, and M. K. Causey. 1976. Feral and 
free-ranging dogs threat to Alabama livestock. Highlights 
Agric. Res. 23(3) :13. 

Brown, R. G. B. 1974. Bird damage to fruit crops in the Niagara 
Peninsula. Can. Wildl. Servo Rep. Sere No. 27. 57pp. 
Engl., fro 

Brown, T. L., and D. J. Decker. 1979. Incorporating farmer's 
attitudes into management of white-tailed deer in New York. 
J. Wildl. Manage. 43(1) :236-239. Verified, 3 ref., DJP. 

,	 , and C. P. Dawson. 1977. Farmer 
-----:--:::-::--;­

willingness to tolerate deer damage in the Erie-Ontario Lake 
Plain. Cornell Univ. Dep. Nat. Resour., Nat. Resour. Res. 
and Ext. Sere 8. 33pp. 

__~~_=' , and 1978. Willingness of 
New York farmers to incur white-tailed deer damage. Wildl. 
Soc. Bull. 6(4) :235-239. Verified, 6 ref., DJP. 

Bruna, J. F. 1961. Summary of agricultural conservation program 
practices in Kentucky as they affect land use relating to 
wildlife. Proc. Annu. Conf. Southeast. Assoc. Game and 
Fish Comm. 15:81-87. 

Buckhouse, J. C., and J. M. Skovlin. 1979. Strearnbank erosion 
in a blue mountain stringer meadow in response to livestock 
and big game grazing management. Oreg. Agric. Exp. Sta., 
Spec. Rep. 549:2-4. 

Bue,	 I. G., L. Blankenship, and W. H. Marshall. 1952. The 
relationship of grazing practices to waterfowl breeding 
populations and production on stock ponds in western South 
Dakota. Trans. North Am. Wildl. Conf. 17:396-414. 
Verified, 12 ref., DJP. 

Buechner, H. K. 1960. The bighorn sheep in the United States, 
its past, present and future. Wildl~ Monogr. 4. 174pp. 

Bull, A. L., C. J. Mead, and K. Williamson. 1976. Bird-life on 
a Norfolk farm in relation to agricultural changes. Bird 
Study 23(3):163-182. 

Bullard, R. W., S. A. Shumake, D. L. Campbell, and F. J. 
Turkowski. 1978. Preparation and evaluation of a synthetic 
fermented egg coyote attractant and deer repellent. J. 
Agric. Food Chern. 26(1) :160-163. 

60
 



Bullington, T. H., C. E. Byrd, and T. W. Harris. 1955. Urea 
poisoning in the bovine. North Am. Vet. 36:107-109. 
Verified, 2 ref., DJP. 

Bultena, G., P. Nowak, E. Hoiberg, and D. Albrecht. 1981. 
Farmers' attitudes toward land use planning. J. Soil and 
Water Conserve 36(1) :37-41. Verified, 19 ref., DJP. 

Burgess, H. H., H. H. Prince, and D. L. Trauger. 1965. 
Blue-winged teal nesting success as related to land use. J. 
Wildl. Manage. 29(1) :89-95. Verified, 6 ref., DJP. 

Burgess, T. E. 1973. A summary of the Alberta crop damage 
control project with considerations for province-wide 
programme. Alberta Dep. Lands and For., Fish and Wildl. 
Div. 36pp. Mimeogr. DJP. 

Burns, R. J. 1980. Evaluation of conditioned predation aversion 
for controlling coyote predation. J. Wildl. Manage. 
44(4) :938-942. Verified, 12 ref., DJP. 

Burrage, R. H., and J. G. Saha. 1972. Insecticide residues in 
pheasants after ~~ing fed on wheat seed treated with 
heptachlor, and C-lindane. J. Econ. Entomol. 
65(4):1013-1017. 

Burton, W. E. 1971. Alaska's agriculture: an analysis of 
developmental problems. Fairbanks, ISEGR, Univ. of Alaska. 

Bushong, C. 1961. Evaluation of farm-game habitat restoration 
efforts in Indiana. Indiana Div. of Fish and Wildl. P-R 
Bull. No.5. 131pp. 

Buss, I. 0., and E. S. Dziedzic. 1955. Relation of cultivation 
to the disappearance of the Columbian sharp-tailed grouse 
from southeastern Washington. Condor 57:185-187. Verified, 
9 ref., DJP. 

Butler, P. A. 1969. The sub-lethal effects of pesticide 
pollution. Pages 87-89 in The biological impact of 
pesticides in the environment. Environ. Health Sere 1, 
Oreg. State Univ. 210pp. 

Byerly, T. C. 1978. Competition between animals and man for 
agricultural resources. In A. M. Altschul and H. L. Wilcke, 
eds. Food Science and Technology. V. 3. New Protein 
Foods, Animal Protein Supplies. Part A. XVI+408pp. 
Academic Press, New York. 

Cade, T. J., and C. W. White. 1976. Alaska's falcons: the issue 
of survival. The Living Wilderness, Jan/Mar 1976. pp. 
35-47. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

61
 



California Department of Fish and Game. 1980. Statewide 
summary: California land use trends and projected impacts on 
fish and wildlife. Calif. Dep. Fish and Game. 15pp. 
mimeogr. 

Campbell, R. B. 1972. Pronghorn, sheep and cattle range 
relationships in Southeastern Montana. Proc. Biennial 
Antelope States Workshop 5:103-105. 

Canadian Wildlife Service. 1971. Pesticides and wildlife. Can. 
Wildl. Servo 24pp. 

Capel, R. E., and R. K. Pandey. 1972. Estimation of benefits 
from deer and moose hunting in Manitoba. Can. J. Agr. Econ. 
20(2):7-16. 

Carlton, R. L. 1975. Controlling wildlife damage with electric 
fences. Coop. Ext. Serv., Univ. Ga. Coll. Agric. Leafl. 
212. 6pp. 

Carr, H. D. 1968. A literature review on effects of herbicides 
on sage grouse (Centroaeraus urophasianus). Colo. Dep. 
Game, Fish and Parks, Spec. Rep. 13:1-16. 

Casals, J., H. Hoogstraal, K. M. Johnson, A. Shelokov, N. H. 
Wiebenga, and T. H. Work. 1966. A current appraisal of 
hemorrhagic fevers in the USSR. Am. J. Trop. Med. Hyg. 
15 (5) : 751-764. 

Caswell, R. L., ed. 1979. Pesticide handbook-entoma. Entomol. 
Soc. Am., College Park, Md. 239pp. Verified, DJP. 

Cater, B. 1968. Scabies in desert bighorn sheep. Trans. Desert 
Bighorn Counc. 68:76-77. 

Catibog, C. S. 1976. Pollution, pesticides and wildlife. 
Canopy 2 (12) : 6. 

Chalmers, G. A., H. N. Vance, and G. J. Mitchell. 1964. An
 
outbreak of epizootic hemorrhagic disease in wild ungulates
 
in Alberta. Wildl. Dis. 42, WD-64-15.
 

Chamberlain, E. B., and T. K. Goodrich. 1962. Aerial and 
mist-blower application of herbicides in southern forests as 
related to wildlife management. Trans. North Am. Wildl. 
Conf. 27:384-393. . 

Chilson, E. W. 1955. Economic aspects of livestock-big game
 
relationships as viewed by a livestock producer. J. Range
 
Manage. 8(4) :145-149. Verified, 6 ref., DJP.
 

Choquette, L. P. E. 1961. Diseases and parasites of bison. 
Dep. of North. Affairs and Natl. Resour., Can. Wildl. Servo 
Res. Prog. Rep., Ottawa. pp. 42-43. 

62
 



, E. Broughton, J. G. Cousineau, and N. S. Novakowski. -------,=-=-=­
1978. Parasites and diseases of bison in Canada. IV. 
Serologic survey for brucellosis in bison in northern 
Canada. J. Wildl. Dis. 14(3) :329-332. Verified, 8 ref., 
DJP. 

-------,=-=-~-
, J. F. Gallivan, J. L. Byrne, and J. Pilipavicius.

1961. Parasites and diseases of bison in Canada. I. 
Tuberculosis and some other pathological conditions in bison 
at Wood Buffalo and Elk Island National Parks in the fall 
and winter of 1959-1960. Can. Vet. J. 2:168-174. 

, E. Broughton, A. A. Currier, J. G. Cousineau, and N. 
---S=-.~N~ovakowski. 1972. Parasites and diseases of bison in
 

Canada. III. Anthrax outbreaks in the last decade in
 
northern Canada and control measures. Can. Field-Nat.
 
86(2) :127-132. Verified, 9 ref., DJP.
 

__~_~_, , F. L. Miller, H. C. Gibbs, and J. G. 
Cousinea-u-.-~1~9~677~.- Besnoitiosis in barren-ground caribou in 
northern Canada. Can. Vet. J. 8:282-287. 

Chow, T. L., and R. W. Davis. 1964. The susceptibility of mule 
deer to infectious bovine rhinotracheitis. Am. J. Vet. Res. 
25(105):518-519. Verified, 3 ref., DJP. 

Christensen, J. F., J. W. Osebold, and J. R. Douglas. 1962.
 
Bovine anaplasmosis in the coast range area of California.
 
J. Am. Vet. Med. Assoc. 141:952-957. Verified, 22 ref., 
DJP. 

---=--~-
, , and M. N. Rosen. 1959. The incidence of 

latent Anaplasma marginale infection in wild deer in an area 
where anaplasmosis is enzootic in cattle. Proc. u.S. 
Livest. Sanit. Assoc. 62:59-65. 4 ref., DJP. 

__-----,~-~, , J. R. Douglas, and M. N. Rosen. 1960. 
Persistence of latent Anaplasma marginale infections in 
deer. J. Am. Vet. Med. Assoc. 136:426-427. 

Christiansen, E. 1979. Skog-og jordbruk, smagnagere og rev. 
[Forestry and agriculture, small rodents, and foxes.] 
Tidsskrift for Skogbruk 87(3) :115-119. Nor. 

Cirone, S. M., H. P. Riemann, R. Ruppann~r, D. E. Behymer, and C. 
E. Franti. 1978. Evaluation of the hemagglutination test 
for epidemiologic studies of leptospiral antibodies in wild 
mammals. J. Wildl. Dis. 14:193-202. Verified, 9 ref., DJP. 

Clark, D. O. 1976. An overview of depredation bird damage 
control in California. Proc. Bird Control Semin. 7:21-27. 

---.".--~....",
,compiler. 
 

1975. Vertebrate pest control handbook. 
Calif. Dep. of Food and Agric., Div. of Plant Industry. 

63 



Clark, K. A., R. M. Robinson, R. G. Marburger, L. P. Jones, and 
J. H. Orchard. 1970. Malignant catarrhal fever in Texas 
cervids. J. Wildl. Dis. 6:376-383. Verified, 24 ref., DJP. 

Coffey, D. 1977. Death to badgers? New Sci. 76(1078):430-431. 
Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

Cole, G. 1958. Big game-livestock competition on Montana's 
mountain rangelands. Mont. Wildl. (April):24-30. Verified, 
o ref., DJP. 

Coles, F. H. 1965. The effects of big game and cattle grazing 
on aspen regeneration. M.S. Thesis, Brigham Young Univ., 
Provo, Utah. 70pp. 

1966. The effects of big game and cattle grazing on 
aspen reproduction. Range Imp. Notes (U.S. For. Servo 
Intermtn. Reg.) 11(3) :13-14. 

ColIs, D. G. 1951. The conflict between waterfowl and 
agriculture. Trans. North Am. Wildl. Conf. 16:89-93. 
Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

Colorado Division of Wildlife. No date. Statutes, regulations, 
instructions, and procedures for reporting big game damage 
and filing damage claims in Colorado. Colo. Div. of Wildl. 
42pp. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

Cones, H. N., Jr., and W. B. Jackson, eds. 1973. Proceeding 
sixth bird control seminar. Bowling Green State Univ., 
Bowling Green~Ohio, 30-31 October-1 November 1973. 286pp. 

Connell, R. 1954. Contagious ecthyma in Rocky Mountain bighorn 
sheep. Can. J. Compo Med. 18:59-60. 

Connolly, G., and W. Longhurst. 1975. The effects of control on 
coyote populations. Div. of Agric. Sci. Bull. 1972, Univ. 
of Calif., Davis. 37pp. 

Connolly, G. E., R. M. Timm, W. H. Howard, and W. M. Longhurst. 
1976. Sheep killing behavior of captive coyotes. J. Wildl. 
Manage. 40(3) :400-407. Verified, 5 ref., DJP. 

Connor, P. F. 1960. A study of small mammals, birds, and other 
wildlife in an area sprayed with Sevin. N.Y. Fish and Game 
J. 7:26-32. 

Conover, M. R., J. G. Francik, and D. E. Miller. 1977. An 
experimental evaluation of aversive conditioning for 
controlling coyote predation. J. Wildl. Manage. 
41(4) :775-779. Verified, 7 ref., DJP. 

Cook, C. W. 1977. Use of rangelands for future meat production. 
J. Anim. Sci. 45(6) :1476-1482. Verified, 22 ref., DJP. 

64
 



Cope, O. B. 1966. Contamination of fresh-water ecosystems by 
pesticides. J. Appl. Ecol. 3:33-34. 

1971. Interactions between pesticides and wildlife. 
Annu. Rev. Entomol. 16:325-364 . 

. , E. M. Wood, and G. H. Wallen. 1970. Some chronic 
----==-­effects of 2,4-D on the bluegill (Lepomis macrochirus). 

Trans. Am. Fish. Soc. 99:1-12. 

Corner, A. H., and R. Connell. 1958. Brucellosis in bison, elk, 
and moose in Elk Island National Park, Alberta, Canada. 
Can. J. Compo Med. Vet. Sci. 22(1) :9-21. Verified, 5 ref., 
DJP. 

Cornwallis, R. K. 1969. Farming and wildlife conservation in 
England and Wales. BioI. Conserve 1(2) :142-147. Verified, 
7 ref., DJP. 

Council for Agricultural Science and Technology (CAST). 1974. 
Livestock grazing on federal lands in the eleven western 
states. J. Range Manage. 27:174-181. 

Cousineau, J. G., and R. J. McClenaghan. 1965. Anthrax in bison 
in the Northwest Territories. Can. Vet. J. 6:22-24. 

Couvillion, C. E., E. W. Jenney, J. E. Pearson, and M. E. Coker. 
1980. Survey for antibodies to viruses of bovine virus 
diarrhea, bluetongue, and epizootic hemorrhagic disease in 
hunter-killed mule deer in New Mexico. J. Am. Vet. Med. 
Assoc. 177(9):790-791. 15 ref. 

Cox,	 L. M. 1969. Predators, pests and poisons. Utah Sci. 
30 (4) : 90-91. 

Cramp, S. 1973. The effects of pesticides on British wildlife. 
Brit. Vet. J. 129(4):315-323. 

Crane, H. S. 1952. Some management aspects of game-livestock 
relationships in Utah. Proc. West. Assoc. State Game and 
Fish Comm. 32:90-91. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

Craven, S. 1980. Controlling deer damage in Wisconsin. Univ. 
of Wis. Ext. Publ. G3083. 8pp. Verified, 3 ref., DJP. 

Creech, G. T. 1929. Brucella abortus infection in male bison. 
North Am. Vet. 11(1) :35-36. 

Cremelyn, R. 1978. Pesticides: Preparation and mode of action. 
John Wiley and Sons, New York. 240 pp. Verified, DJP. 

65
 



Cringan, A. T. 1976. Non-lethal methods of reducing predation 
on livestock by coyotes and dogs: a progress report. Pages 
15-20 in N. L. Gates, ed. Evaluating management of 
predators in relation to domestic animals. Minutes and 
Proc. Tech. Comm. Reg. Res. Prog. W123. 38pp. 

Cross, J. M. 1969. Dakotas conserve land and buffaloes. 
Farmland 36(6) :1, 11. 

Cummings, M. W. 1966. Principles of animal damage economics and 
control. Trans. North Am. Wildl. Nat. Resour. Conf. 
31:235-238. Verified, 9 ref., DJP. 

Curtis, P. E. 1980. Livestock disease importation. Vet. Rec. 
107(17):397 

Cutler, M. R. 1958. Pesticides versus wildlife. Va. Wildl. 
19(9):4-5. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

Dale, F. H. 1956. The farmer and wildlife management. Soil 
Conserve 21(8) :186-189. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

Danner, D. A., and N. S. Smith. 1980. Coyote home range, 
movement, and relative abundance near a cattle feedyard. J. 
Wildl. Manage. 44(2) :484-487. Verified, 10 ref., DJP. 

Darr, G. W., and D. A. Klebenow. 1975. Deer, brush control, and 
livestock on the Texas rolling plains. J. Range Manage. 
28 (2): 115-119. 

Dasmann, R. F. 1965. Biomass, yield, and economic value of wild 
and domestic ungulates. Int. Union of Game BioI. 
pp . 227- 235 • 

Dasmann, W. D. 1949. Deer-livestock forage studies on the 
interstate winter deer range in California. J. Range 
Manage. 2(4) :206-212. Verified, 10 ref., DJP. 

Davenport, J. W., J. E. Bowns, and J. P. Workman. 1973. 
Assessment of sheep losses to coyotes: A problem to Utah 
sheepmen: A concern to Utah researchers. Utah State Univ., 
Agric. Exp. Sta. Res. Rep. 7. 17pp. 

Davenport, L. B., Jr. 1953. Agricultural depredation by the 
black bear in Virginia. J. Wildl. Manage. 17(3) :331-340. 
Verified, 6 ref., DJP. 

Davidov, N. N. 1974. On the epizootiology of brucellosis in 
domestic reindeer in Yakutia. Proc. 5th All Union Symp. 
Biological Problems in the North, 1972, Magadan. 
pp. 229-231. 

66
 



Davidson, W. R., M. B. McGhee, and V. F. Nettles. 1980. 
Haemonchosis in white-tailed deer in the southeastern United 
States. J. Wildl. Dis. 16(4) :499-508. Verified, 17 ref., 
DJP. 

Davis, B. N. K. 1965. Pesticides and wildlife conservation. J. 
Entomol. Soc. Aust. (N.S.W.) 2:3-9. Verified, 45 ref., DJP. 

1974. Advances in pesticide-wildlife studies since 
1967. J. Entomol. Soc. Aust. (N.S.W.) 8:22-31. Verified, 
82 ref., DJP. 

Davis, D. E. 1979/1980. Pesticides and wildlife. Cry
 
California 15(1) :17-21. Verified, 0 ref., DJP.
 

Davis, D. S., W. J. Boeer, J. P. Mims, F. C. Heck, and L. G. 
Adams. 1979. Brucella abortus in coyotes. I. A serologic 
and bacteriologic survey in eastern Texas. J. Wildl. Dis. 
15(3) :367-372. Verified, 24 ref., DJP. 

Davis, J. W., and R. C. Anderson. 1971. Parasitic diseases of 
wild mammals. Iowa State Univ. Press, Ames. 364pp. 

, L. H. Karstad, and D. o. ----=:-;-- ­ Trainer. 1970. Infectious
diseases of wild mammals. Iowa State Univ. Press, Ames. 
421pp. 

Davis, R. B. 1961. Wildlife and range biology--a single 
problem. J. Range Manage. 14(4) :177-179. Verified, 0 ref., 
DJP. 

----=---­ , and C. K. Winkler. 1968. Brush vs. cleared range as
deer habitat in southern Texas. J. Wildl. Manage. 
32(2) :321-329. Verified, 8 ref., DJP. 

Davis, R. K., S. H. Hanks, and F. Mitchell. 1973. Conventional 
and unconventional approaches to wildlife exploitation. 
Trans. North Am. Wildl. Nat. Resour. Conf. 38:75-89. 

DeArment, R. 1972. When disease strikes livestock, don't blame 
big game. Tex. Parks and Wildl. 3(6):12-15. June. 

deCalesta, D. S. 1976a. Predation by coyotes and other animals. 
Oreg. State Univ.~ Ext. Servo Circ. 909. 4pp. Verified, 0 
ref., DJP. 

1976b. Predator control: History and policies. 
Oreg. State Univ., Ext. Servo Circ. 710. 2pp. Verified, 0 
ref., DJP. 

1978. Documentation of livestock losses to 
predators in Oregon. Oreg. State Univ., Ext. Servo Spec. 
Rep. 501. 20pp. Verified, 11 ref., DJP. 

67
 



1980. Predator control: technical/political 
developments. Proc. East. Oreg. Sheep Conf., Oreg. Agric. 
Exp. Sta. Spec. Rep. 575. pp. 27-32. Verified, 0 ref., 
DJP. 

1981. Controlling ground squirrel damage to field 
crops, ditches, and dams. Oreg. State Univ., Ext. Serv., 
Circ. 1078. 4pp. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

-----..,.... , and M. G. Cropsey. 1978. Field test of a
coyote-proof fence. Wildl. Soc. Bull. 6(4) :256-259. 
Verified, 6 ref., DJP. 

------, and J. P. Hayes. 1979. "Frightening devices" 
prevent bird damage. Pest Control 47(9) :18, 20. 

Decker, J. 1970. Scabies in desert bighorn sheep of the Desert 
National Wildlife Range. Trans. Desert Bighorn Counc. 
pp. 107-108. 

De Grazio, J. W. 1978. World bird damage problems. Proc. 
Vertebr. Pest Conf. 8:9-24. 

-----::::-"";--~
, J. F. Besser, T. J. DeCino, J. L. Guarino, and E. W. 

Schafer. 1972. Protecting ripening corn from blackbirds by 
broadcasting 4-aminopyridine baits. J. Wildl. Manage. 
39:1316-1320. 

Deichmann, W. B., W. E. MacDonald, and D. A. Cubit. 1971. DDT 
tissue retention: sudden rise induced by the addition of 
aldrin to a fixed DDT intake. Science 172(3980) :275-276. 
Verified, 4 ref., DJP. 

------,­ , ed. 1973. Pesticides and the environment: A
continuing controversy/chronic toxicology; ecological 
effects; carcinogenesis; mutagenesis; teratogenesis; drug 
interactions. Intercontinental Medical Book Corp. (New York 
and London). 578pp. 

DeLorenzo, D. G. 1977. Fencing against coyotes. Oreg. State 
Univ., Ext. Servo Circ. 916. 3pp. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

__~~__ ' and V. W. Howard, Jr. 1976. Evaluation of sheep 
losses on a range lambing operation without predator control 
in southeastern New Mexico. Final Rep. to U.S. Fish and 
Wildl. Serv., Denver Res. Cent. 34pp. 

Demarchi, D. A. 1970. Bighorn sheep and overgrazing in the 
lower Chilicotin River region, British Columbia. Trans. 
North. Wild Sheep Counc. pp. 39-45. 

Demaree, J., and T. Fagan. 1981. Evaluation of damage caused by 
wildlife. Wyo. Game and Fish Dep. 34pp. Verified, 
10 ref., DJP. 

68 



Denisova, A. V., L. D. Voronova, and S. A. Shilova. 1977. [The 
assessment of the danger of the insecticide sevin for wild 
animals of ground ecosystems in various natural zones.] 
Pages 27-57 in L. D. Voronova, ed. The effects of 
pesticides on-wildlife of terrestrial and water ecosystems-­
collection of scientific papers. Russ., engl. 

Denney, R. N. 1965. Colorado big game species as possible 
vectors of some livestock diseases. Colo. Game, Fish, and 
Parks Dep. 3pp. Verified, 9 ref., DJP. 

1972. Relationships of wildlife to livestock on 
some developed ranches on the Laikipia Plateau, Kenya. J. 
Range Manage. 25(6) :415-425. Verified, 17 ref., DJP. 

1974. The impact of uncontrolled dogs on wildlife 
and livestock. Trans. North Am. wildl. Nat. Res. Conf. 
39:257-289. Verified, 94 ref., DJP. 

Dennis, S. M. 1967. The possible role of the raven in the 
transmission of ovine vibriosis. Aust. Vet. J. 43(2) :45-48. 

Devaney, J. 1967. Black-legged tick, Ixodes scapuLaris Say, as 
a vector of anaplasmosis. Arkansas Game and Fish Corom. 
33pp. 

DeWitt, J. B. 1964. Pesticide-wildlife relationship. Proc. 
Conf. Res. Needs, Approaches, Use, Agr. Chern., Public Health 
Viewpoint. Res. Pesticides. pp. 147-165. 

1966. Methodology for determining toxicity of 
pesticides to wild vertebrates. J. Appl. Ecol. 
3(sup) :275-278. 

______~~-, D. G. Crabtree, R. B. Finley, and J. L. George. 
1962. Effects of pesticides on fish and wildlife in 1960. 
U.S. Dep. Interior, Fish and Wildl. Servo Circ. 143. 52pp. 

______~~-, C. M. Menzie, V. A. Adomaitis, and W. L. Reichel. 
1960. Pesticidal residues in animal tissue. Trans. North 
Am. Wildl. Conf. 25:277-285. Verified, 14 ref., DJP. 

Dezhkin, V. V., and N. V. Men'kova. 1978. [Harmful and 
beneficial effects of game on forestry and agriculture]. 
Obz. Inf. Vses. Nauchno-Issled Inst. Inf. Tekh-Ekon Issled 
Sel'sk Khoz. 28. 48pp. Russ. 

Diesch, S. L., D. E. Hasz, and P. D. Karns. 1972. Survey of 
1971 Minnesota moose for leptospirosis and brucellosis. 
Proc. U.S. Anim. Health Assoc. 76:645-657. Verified, 21 
ref., DJP. 

69 



, \1. F. HcCullock, L. J. Braun, and J. R. Davis. 1970. 
-----::::--.,..-­

Detection and ecology of leptospirosis in Iowa wildlife. J. 
Wildl. Dis. 6:275-278. Verified, 21 ref., DJP. 

Dieterich, R. A. 1981. Respiratory viruses. Pages 28-30 in 
R. A. Dieterich, ed. Alaskan wildlife diseases, Univ. 
Alaska, Fairbanks. 524pp. Verified, 8 ref., DJP. 

, K. Morton-Dieterich, and B. L. Deyoe. 1979. 
-----O~b~s-e-rvations on reindeer vaccinated with Brucella melitensis 

strain H-38 vaccine and ~hallenged with Brucella 8uis type 
4. Pages 442-448 in E. Reimers, E. Gaare, and 
S. Skjenneberg., eds. Part B, Proc. of Second Int. 
Reindeer/Caribou Symposium. Direktoratet for Vilt Og 
Ferskvannsfisk, Trondheim. 799pp. Verified, 12 ref. 

__---::~~-' G. K. Spencer, D. Burger, A. M. Gallina, and J. 
Vanderschalie. 1981. Contagious ecthyma in Alaskan 
muskoxen and Dall sheep. J. Am. Vet. Med. Assoc. 
179(11):1140-1143. Verified, 13 ref., DJP. 

Dinning, J. S., H. M. Briggs, W. D. Gallup, H. W. Orr, and R. 
Butler. 1948. Effect of orally administered urea on the 
ammonia and urea concentration in the blood of cattle and 
sheep, with observations on blood ammonia levels associated 
with symptoms of alkalosis. Am. J. Physiol. 153:41-46. 
Verified, 7 ref., DJP. 

Ditchfield, J., J. G. Debbie, and L. H. Karstad. 1964. The 
virus of epizootic hemorrhagic disease of deer. Trans. 
North Am. Wildl. and Nat. Resour. Conf. 29:196-199. 

Doell, D. D. 1966. Effects of summer cattle grazing on big-game 
winter range in northern Utah. Unpubl. M.S. Thesis, Mich. 
State Univ. 55pp. 

__~~.,..-_' and A. D. Smith. 1968. A selected bibliography of 
literature applicable to big game range research. Utah 
State Div. Fish and Game, Salt Lake City. 93pp. 

Dolbeer, R. A. 1980. Blackbirds and corn in Ohio. U.S. Fish 
and Wildl. Servo Resour. Publ. 136. l8pp. 

Dolnick, E. H., R. L. Medford, and R. J. Schied. 1976. 
Bibliography on the control and management of the coyote and 
related canids with selected references of animal 
physiology, behavior, control methods, and reproduction. 
U.S. Dep. Agric., Agric. Res. Serv., Beltsville, Md. 248pp. 

Dorn, R. D. 1970. Moose and cattle food habits in southwest 
Montana. J. Wildl. Manage. 34(3) :559-564. Verified, 23 
ref., DJP. 

70 



Dorrance, M. J., and J. Bourne. 1980. An evaluation of
 
anti-coyote electric fencing. J. Range Manage.
 
33(5):385-387. Verified, 6 ref., DJP.
 

______~---, and L. D. Roy. 1976. Predation losses of domestic 
sheep in Alberta. J. Range Manage. 29(6) :457-460. 
Verified, 7 ref., DJP. 

Douglass, R. H. 1974. Landowner views of public hunting on
 
private land. Pa. Game News 45(9) :7-9.
 

Downing, B. H. 1978. Environmental consequences of agricultural 
expansion in South Africa since 1850. South Afr. J. Sci. 
74(11):420-422. Verified, 31 ref., DJP. 

Dozsa, L. 1969. Rabies outbreak in a beef herd. Mod. Vet.
 
Pract. 50(1):38-40.
 

Drawe, D. L., and T. W. Box. 1968. Forage ratings for deer and 
cattle on the Welder wildlife refuge. J. Range Manage. 
21(4) :225-228. Verified, 9 ref., DJP. 

Drewek, J., Jr., T. H. Noon, R. J. Trautman, and E. J. Bicknell. 
1981. Serologic evidence of leptospirosis in a southern 
Arizona coyote population. J. Wildl. Dis. 17(1) :33-37. 
Verified, IS ref., DJP. 

Drewien, R. 1974. Greater sandhill cranes and depredation to 
grain crops. Idaho Coop. Wildl. Res. Unit. 9pp. mimeogr. 

Dubey, J. P. 1981. Isolation of encysted Toxoplasma gondii from 
musculature of moose and pronghorn in Montana. Am. J. Vet. 
Re s , 42 (l) : 126-127 . 

Dudderar, G. 1977a. Controlling vertebrate damage: beavers 
(Castor canadensis). Ext. Bull. Mich. State Univ. Coop. 
Ext. Servo E-871, 2pp. 

1977b. Controlling vertebrate damage: gray fox, red 
fox, coyote (Urocyon cinereoargenteus, Vulpes fulva, and 
Canis latrans). Ext. Bull. Mich. State Univ. Coop. Ext. 
Servo E-S73, 2pp. 

Duebbert, H. F., and H. A. Kantrud. 1974. Upland duck nesting 
related to land use and predator reduction. J. Wildl. 
Manage. 38(2) :257-265. Verified, 16"ref., DJP. 

________~_, and J. T. Lokemoen. 1976. Duck nesting in fields of 
undisturbed grass-legume cover. J. Wildl. Manage. 
40(1):39-49. Verified, 29 ref., DJP. 

71
 



Duff, D. 1978. Livestock grazing impacts on aquatic habitat in 
Big Creek, Utah. In Symposium on livestock interactions 
with wildlife, fish; and their environments. U.S. Dep. 
Agric. For. Serv., Southwest Forest and Range Exp. Sta., 
Berkeley, Calif. 

Dusek, G. L. 1975. Range relations of mule deer and cattle in 
prairie habitat. J. Wildl. Manage. 39(3):605-616. 
Verified, 30 ref., DJP. 

Dustman, E. H., W. E. Martin, R. G. Heath, and W. L. Reichel. 
1971. Monitoring pesticides in wildlife. Pestic. Monit. J. 
5(1):50-52. Verified, 8 ref., DJP. 

Dwernychuk, L. W., and D. A. Boag. 1973. Effect of 
herbicide-induced changes in vegetation on nesting ducks. 
Can. Field-Nat. 87(2) :155-165. Verified, 17 ref., DJP. 

Dwyer, T. J. 1970. Waterfowl breeding habitat in agricultural 
and nonagricultural land in Manitoba. J. Wildl. Manage. 
34(1):130-136. Verified, 21 ref., DJP. 

Dykstra, W. W. 1966a. Fish-wildlife-pesticides. Proc. Annu. 
Meet. N.J. Mosquito Exterm. Assoc. 53:51-55. 

1966b. Damage by rodents and other wildlife. Pages 
69-73 in Protecting our food. The yearbook of agriculture 
1966. -U.S. Dep. Agric., U.S. Gov. Printing Off., Washington 
D.C. 

Early, J. 0., and J. C. Roetheli. 1974. Predation and disease: 
Idaho range sheep death losses. Univ. Idaho, Coop. Ext. 
Servo Current Info. Sere No. 255. 2pp. Verified, 0 ref., 
DJP. 

, , and G. R. Brewer. 1974a. An economic 
------,,.---::- ­

study of predation in the Idaho range sheep industry, 
1970-71 production cycle. Univ. Idaho, Agric. Exp. Sta. 
Prog. Rep. No. 182. 49pp. 

, and 1974b. An economic------::-, -::----=-----:- ­
study of predation in the Idaho range sheep industry, 
1972-73. Univ. Idaho, Agric. Exp. Sta. Prog. Rep. No. 186. 
45pp. 

Eaton, J. G. 1973. Organophosphate and ·carbamate pesticides and 
their relation to freshwater fish and aquatic invertebrates. 
Proc. West. Assoc. State Game and Fish Corom. 53:472-479. 
Verified, 27 ref., DJP. 

Edminster, F. C. 1950. Use of shrubs in developing farm 
wildlife habitat. Trans. North Am. Wildl. Conf. 15:519-550. 
Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

72
 



Egan, G. N., and G. A. Agognino. 1965. Man's use of bison and 
cattle on the High Plains. Great Plains J. 5(1) :35-43. 

Egan, J. L. 1960. Some relationships between mule deer and 
alfalfa production in Powder River Country, Montana. Proc. 
West. Assoc. State Game and Fish Comm. 40:232-240. 
Verified, 3 ref., DJP. 

Eide, S. 1965. The nature of brown bear predation on cattle, 
Kodiak Island, Alaska. Proc. West. Assoc. State Game and 
Fish Comm. 45:113-118. 4 ref., DJP. 

Elazhary, M. A. S. Y., J. L. Frechette, A. Silim, and R. S. Roy. 
1981. Serological evidence of some bovine viruses in the 
caribou (Rangifer tarandus caribou) in Quebec. J. Wildl. 
Dis. 17(4):609-612. Verified, 14 ref., DJP. 

Ellins, S. R., S. M. Catalano, and S. A. Schechinger. 1977. 
Conditioned taste aversion: a field application to coyote 
predation on sheep. Behav. Bio. 20(1) :91-95. Verified, 7 
ref., DJP. 

Ellis, J. E., and M. Travis. 1975. Comparative aspects of 
foraging behavior of pronghorn antelope and cattle. J. 
Appl. Ecol. 12(2):411-420. Verified, 16 ref., DJP. 

Enright, J. B., C. E. Franti, D. E. Behymer, W. M. Longhurst, V. 
J. Dutson, and M. E. Wright. 1971a. Coxiella burneti in a 
wildlife-livestock environment. Distribution of Q fever in 
wild mammals. Am. J. Epidemiol. 94(1) :79-90. Verified, 22 
ref., DJP. 

____~~~_' W. M. Longhurst, C. E. Franti, D. E. Behymer, V. J. 
Dutson, and M. E. Wright. 1971b. Coxiella burneti in a 
wildlife-livestock environment. Isolations of rickettsiae 
from sheep and cattle. Am. J. Epidemio. 94(1):72-78. 
Verified, 29 ref., DJP. 

____~----_, , M. E. Wright, V. J. Dutson, 
and D. E. Behymer. 1969. Some observations on domestic 
sheep and wildlife relationships in Q-fever. Bull. Wildl. 
Dis. Assoc. 5(3) :276-283. Verified, 18 ref., DJP. 

________~~, , M. E. Wright, V. J. Dutson, C. E. Franti, 
and D. E. Behymer. 1971c. Q-fever antibodies in birds. J. 
Wildl. Dis. 7(1) :14-21. -Verified, 18 ref., DJP. 

Environmental Systems Research Institute and Jones and Stokes 
Associates. 1980. Statewide summary: California land use 
trends and projected impacts on fish and wildlife. Environ. 
Systems Res. Inst. for Calif. Dep. Fish and Game, Planning 
Div. 167pp. Verified, 54 ref., DJP. 

73
 



Epperson, A. 1978. Wildlife and land development. A unique and 
positive approach to multiple use land development. 
Calif.-Nev. Wildl. pp. 137-141. 

Erickson, A. W., and Wildlife Science Group. 1976. Grizzly bear 
management in the Thompson Falls area and adjacent environs: 
Lolo and Kootenai National Forests. Univ. Montana, ColI. 
Fish., Missoula, and U.S. Dep. Agric. For. Servo 58pp. 

Evans, K. E., and R. R. Kerbs. 1977. Avian use of livestock 
watering ponds in western South Dakota. U.S. Dep. Agric. 
For. Servo Gen. Tech. Rep. 35. 11pp. 

Evans, T. R. 1957. Analysis of needs to make the soil bank 
program effective for fish and wildlife. Int. Assoc. Game, 
Fish and Conser. Corom. 47th Conv. pp. 97-102. 

Ewing, K., A. C. Crabb, L. R. Martin, and R. Moitoso. 1976. 
Preliminary laboratory and field trials of curb, a possible 
avian repellent. Proc. Bird Control Semin. 7:239-241. 

Fagre, D. B., and R. Teranishi. 1982. Development of coyote 
attractants for reduction of livestock losses. Pages 
319-326 in J. M. Peek and P. D. Dalke, eds. 
Wildlife-livestock relationships symposium: proceedings 10. 
Univ. Idaho, For. Wildl. and Range Exp. Sta., Moscow, Idaho. 
614pp. Verified, 23 ref., DJP. 

Fairley, J. S. 1969. The fox as a pest of agriculture. Irish 
Nat. J. 10 (8) : 216-219. 

Feichtmeir, E. F. 1965. Problems in the development of 
tailor-made insecticides; new pesticides. Entomol. Soc. Am. 
B. 11(2):71-72. 

Feldner, T. J., and M. H. Smith. 1981. Epizootic hemorrhagic 
disease virus in Montana: isolation and serologic survey. 
Am. J. Vet. Res. 42(7) :1198-1202. 26 ref. 

Feldt, R. D. 1966. Effects of pelleted ammonium nitrate 
fertilizer on ringneck pheasants. Indiana Dep. Nat. Resour. 
Wildl. Res. Rep. 27(1):70-74. 

Felton, C. L., P. M. Brown, M. R. Fletcher, P. I. Stanley, M. P. 
Quick, and A. F. Machin. 1981. Bird poisoning following 
the use of warble fly treatments containing famphur. Vet. 
Rec. 108:440. Verified, 6 ref., DJP. 

Fennessy, B. V. 1966. The impact of wildlife species on sheep 
production in Australia. Aust. Soc. Anim. Prod. Proc. 
6:148-156. 

74 



rensternacher, R., and o. W. Olsen. 1942. Further studies of 
diseases affecting moose. III. Cornell Vet. 32(3) :241-254. 
Verified, 8 ref., DJP. 

Ferguson, D. E. 1967. The ecological consequences of pesticide 
resistance in fishes. Trans. North Am. Wildl. Nat. Res. 
Conf. 32:103-107. 

Ferris, D. H., L. E. Hanson, J. O. Alberts, J. C. Calhoun, and R. 
Marlowe. 1961. Correlative serologic studies on 
brucellosis and leptospirosis in cattle and deer in 
Illinois. Ill. Dep. Conserve 51(5) :717-722. 

Fimreite, N., and L. Karstad. 1971. Effects of dietary methyl
 
mercury on red-tailed hawks. J. Wildl. Manage.
 
35(2) :293-300. Verified, 11 ref., DJP.
 

, R. W. Fyfe, and J. A. Keith. 1970. Mercury 
----~-contamination of Canadian prairie seed eaters and their 

avian predators. Can. Field-Nat. 84(3) :269-276. Verified, 
18 ref., DJP. 

Findlay, C. R., and R. B. Begg. 1977. Redwater in American 
bison caused by Babesia major. Vet. Rec. 100(19) :406. 
2 ref. 

Finegan, R. P. 1971. Pesticide uses in relation to fish and 
wildlife. B.C. Fish and Wildl. 8(1) :1. 

Firebaugh, J. E. 1969. Relationship of mule deer to livestock 
on summer range in the Pryor Mountains, Montana. M.S. 
Thesis, Mont. State Univ., Bozeman. 59pp. 

Fitch, H. S. 1948. Ecology of the California ground squirrel on 
grazing lands. Am. MidI. Nat. 39:513-596. Verified, DJP. 

Flake, L. D., G. L. Petersen, and W. L. Tucker. 1977. Habitat 
relationships of breeding waterfowl on stock ponds in 
northwestern South Dakota. Proc. S.D. Acad. Sci. 
56:135-153. 

Flickinger, E. L. 1979. Effects of aldrin exposure on snow 
geese in Texas rice fields. J. Wildl. Manage. 43(1):94-101. 
Verified, 15 ref., DJP. 

, and K. A. King. 1972. Some "effects of 
----a-l~d~r~in-treated rice on gulf coast wildlife. J. Wildl. 

Manage. 36(3) :706-727. Verified, 29 ref., DJP. 

__~~~~' , W. F. Stout, and M. M. Mohn. 1980. 
Wildlife hazards from furadan 3G applications to rice in 
Texas. J. Wildl. Manage. 44(1) :190-197. Verified, 10 ref., 
DJP. 

75
 



Flyger, V., and T. Thoerig. 1962. Crop damage caused by 
Maryland deer. Proc. Southeast. Assoc. Game and Fish Corom. 
16:45-52. 

Follows, D. S. 1969. Desert bighorn in Canyonlands National 
Park, Utah. Trans. Desert Bighorn Counc. 13:33-42. 
Verified, 7 ref., DJP. 

Folmar, L. C. 1976. Overt avoidance reaction of rainbow trout 
fry to nine herbicides. Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 
15(5):509-514. Pestic. Abstr. 9(9):625, 1976. Verified, 17 
ref., DJP. 

Foreyt, W. J., and R. L. Hunter. 1980. Clinical Fascioloides 
magna infection in sheep in Oregon on pasture shared by 
Columbian white-tailed deer. Am. J. Vet. Res. 
41(9):1531-1532. Verified, 5 ref., DJP. 

______~---, and D. A. Jessup. 1982. Fatal pneumonia of bighorn 
sheep following association with domestic sheep. J. Wildl. 
Dis. 18(2):163-168. Verified, 20 ref., DJP. 

__________~, and A. C. Todd. 1976. Development of the large 
American liver fluke, Fascioloides magna, in white-tailed 
deer, cattle, and sheep. J. Parasitol. 63:26-32. 

Formozov, A. N., and B. A. Golov. 1975. [Wolf predation on 
cattle in the Uralsk and Guryevsk oblasts]. Buill Moskovsk 
o Va Ispyt Prir, Otd Biol. 80(1) :108-116. Russ., engl. 

Fosberg, S. A., E. H. Stauber, and H. W. Renshaw. 1977. 
Isolation and characterization of epizootic hemorrhagic 
disease virus from white-tailed deer (Odocoileus 
virginianus) in eastern Washington. Am. J. Vet. Res. 
38(3):361-364. Verified, 25 ref., DJP. 

Foster, N. M., R. D. Breckon, A. J. Luedke, R. H. Jones, and H. 
E. Metcalf. 1977. Transmission of two strains of epizootic 
hemorrhagic disease virus in deer by Culicoides variipennis. 
J. Wildl. Dis. 13(1):9-16. Verified, 20 ref., DJP. 

Frank, H. 1970. Die auswirkung von raubwild-und 
raubzeugminderung auf die strecken von hase, fasan und 
rebhuhn in einem revier mit intensivster 
landwirtschaftlicher nutzung. [The effects of the decrease 
in predators and predation upon the harvest of rabbits, 
pheasants, and partridges in a district with intensive 
agricultural production.] Trans. IX Int. Congr. Game Biol. 
pp. 472-479. Ger., russ. 

Frank, J. F., and N. G. Willis. 1975. Bluetongue-like disease 
of deer. Aust. Vet. J. 51(4) :174-177. 

76 



Frank, R., and M. Van Hove Holdrinet. 1979. Organochlorine and 
mercury residues in wild mammals in southern Ontario, Canada 
1974-73. Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 22(4/5):500-507. 
Verified, 12 ref., DJP. 

Franti, C. E., H. P. Riemann, D. E. Behymer, D. Suther, J. A. 
Howarth, and R. Ruppanner. 1976. Prevalence of Toxoplasma 
gondii antibodies in wild and domestic animals in northern 
California. J. Am. Vet. Med. Assoc. 169(9) :901-906. 
Verified, 20 ref., DJP. 

Fraser, C. M. 1963. Urea poisoning in cows at pasture. Can. 
Vet. J. 4(2):51-53. 

Fred, D., and E. Kessler. 1980. Pesticide accidents in relation 
to weather conditions. Environ. Conserve 7(3) :219-222. 
Verified, 8 ref., DJP. 

Fredrickson, L. F., R. L. Linder, R. B. Dahlgren, and C. G. 
Trautman. 1978. Pheasant reproduction and survival as 
related to agricultural fertilizer use. J. Wildl. Manage. 
42(1):40-45. Verified, 8 ref., DJP. 

Fredrickson, L. H., T. S. Baskett, G. K. Brakhage, and V. C. 
Cravens. 1977. Evaluating cultivation near duck blinds to 
reduce lead poisoning hazard. J. Wildl. Manage. 
41(4):624-631. Verified, 5 ref., DJP. 

Friend, M. 1976. Wildlife diseases: philosophical 
considerations. Pages 7-18 in L. A. Page, ed. Wildlife 
Diseases. Int. Wildl. Dis. Conf. 

, and D. O. Trainer. 1970. Some effects of sublethal 
----:.---~

levels of insecticide on vertebrates. J. Wildl. Dis. 
6:335-342. Verified, 48 ref., DJP. 

__~__~' and 1974a. Experimental DDT-duck 
hepatitis virus interaction studies. J. Wildl. Manage. 
38(4):887-895. Verified, 12 ref., DJP. 

, and 1974b. Experimental dieldrin-duck 
--~h-e-p-a-titis virus interaction studies. J. Wildl. Manage. 

38(4):896-902. Verified, 15 ref., DJP. 

Frith, H. J. 1965. Pesticides and wildlife. Aust. J. Sci. 
28 (6) :226-228. 

Fritts, S. H. 1982. Wolf depredation on livestock in Minnesota. 
U.S. Dep. Int. Fish and Wildl. Serv., Resour. Publ. No. 145. 
Ilpp. Verified, 23 ref., DJP. 

77
 



______~~~, and L. D. Mech. 1981. Dynamics, movements, and 
feeding ecology of a newly protected wolf population in 
northwestern Minnesota. Wildl. Monogr. 80:1-79. Verified, 
106 ref., DJP. 

Fritzell, E. K. 1975. Effects of agricultural burning on 
nesting waterfowl. Can. Field-Nat. 89(1) :21-27. Verified, 
24 ref., DJP. 

Fuchs, P. 1967. Death of birds caused by application of seed 
dressings in the Netherlands. Ghent. Rijksfac. 
Landbouwwetensch. Meded. 855-859. 

Fulgham, K. O. 1978. Influence of spring sheep grazing on the 
forage intake and quality of diets consumed by pen-reared 
mule deer under winter conditions. Ph.D. diss., Utah State 
Univ. 158pp. From Diss. Abstr. Int. B. Sci. Eng. 
39(5) :2050 Nov. 1978. 

________~~' J. C. Malechek, and M. A. Smith. 1977. Forage 
quality of a deer winter range grazed by sheep in spring. 
Proc. 30th Annu. Meet., Soc. Range Manage., Portland, Oreg. 
pp. 56. 

Galbreath, D. S. 1973. Pheasant populations studies and 
pheasant nest losses from alfalfa mowing operations in the 
Columbia Basin of central Washington. Proc. Annu. Conf. 
West. Assoc. State Fish and Game Corom. 53:326-335. 

Gallizioli, S. 1976. Livestock vs. wildlife. In Proc. of symp: 
improving fish and wildlife benefits in range management. 
41st North Am. Wildl. and Nat. Resour. Conf., Washington 
D.C. 11pp. Verified, 6 ref., DJP. 

1977. Overgrazing on desert bighorn ranges. Desert 
Bighorn Counc. Trans. 21:21-23. 

1979. Effects of livestock grazing on wildlife. 
Calif.-Nev. Wildl. 1979:83-87. Verified, 19 ref., DJP. 

Gallo, M. A., G. A. Guardigli, and C. H. McGinnis, Jr. 1975. 
Effect of asulam in wildlife species. Residues and toxicity 
in bobwhite quail after prolonged exposure. Bull. Environ. 
Contam. Toxicol. 13(2) :200-205. Verified, 7 ref., DJP. 

Gates, G. H., and C. P. Hibler. 1970. Etaeophora schneideri in 
deer, sheep and elk in New Mexico. Proc. Annu. Conf. West. 
Assoc. Game and Fish Corom., N.M. Dep. Game and Fish. 
50:342-346. 0 ref., DJP. 

Gates, J. M. 1965. Duck nesting and production on Wisconsin 
farmlands. J. Wildl. Manage. 29(3):515-523. Verified, 4 
ref., DJP. 

78
 



Gates, N. 1978. Constructing an effective anti-coyote electric 
fence. U.S. Dep. Agric. Leafl. 565. 6pp. Verified, 0 
ref., DJP. 

1980. Electric anti-predator and livestock 
fencing--a proven management tool. In Proc. East. Oreg. 
Sheep Conf., Oreg. Agric. Exp. Sta. Spec. Rep. 575. pp. 
20-26. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

____~~--~, J. E. Rich, D. D. Godtel, and C. V. Hulet. 1978. 
Development and evaluation of anti-coyote electric fencing. 
J. Range Manage. 31(2) :151-153. 

Gaufin, D. M., A. D. Smith, W. L. Robinette, and O. Julander. 
1950. Range for big game and livestock in Utah. Utah Dep. 
Fish and Game Publ. 2. 24pp. 

Gee,	 C. K. 1979. Cattle and calf losses to predators--feeder 
cattle enterprises in the United States. J. Range Manage. 
32(2) :152-154. Verified, 4 ref., DJP. 

____~~~-, R. S. Magleby, W. R. Bailey, R. L. Gum, and L. M. 
Arthur. 1977a. Sheep and lamb losses to predators and 
other causes In the western United States. Nat. Resour. 
Econ. Div., Econ. Res. Serv., U.S. Dep. Agric., Agric. Econ. 
Rep. 369. 41pp. 

----~:-7"";'"""-
, D.	 B. Nielsen, D. H. Stevins, R. S. Magleby, L. M. 

Arthur, R. L. Gum, E. H. Carpenter, and W. W. Shaw. 1977b. 
Computing a way to control coyotes. Ariz. Univ. Agric. Exp. 
Sta., Prog. Agric. Ariz. 29(3):12-20. 

Gehring, P. J. 1969. The distribution of 2,4-Dinitrophenol 
relative to its cataractogenic activity in ducklings and 
rabbits. Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol. 15(3) :574-592. 

Gerhart, W., and H. G. Fisser. 1976. Some influences of grazing 
systems upon vegetation and wildlife. J. Colo.-Wyo. Acad. 
Sci. 8(1):68. (abstr.) 

Gilbert, P. F. 1949. Control of bear predation in Colorado. 
Proc. Annu. Conf. West. Assoc. Game and Fish Comm. 
29:98-101. Verified, 2 ref., DJP. 

Gilbertson, M. 1974. Toxic chemicals and the Canadian Wildlife 
Service in 1974. Proc. Annu. Meet. Agric. Pestic. Soc. 
21:26-28. 

, and L. Reynolds. 1974. A summary of DDE and PCB 
------d~e-t~e-rminations in Canadian birds, 1969 to 1972. Can. Wildl. 

Serv., Ottawa. Occas. Pap. No. 19. 18pp. 

79
 



Gile, J. D., and J. W. Gillett. 1979. Fate of selected 
fungicides in a terrestrial laboratory ecosystem. J. Agric. 
Food Chern. 27(6):1159-1164. 

Giles, R. H., Jr. 1980. Wildlife and integrated pest management 
(pesticide application). Environ. Manage. 4(5) :373-374. 

Gillam, H. L. 1973. More wildlife on your property. Va. Comm. 
Game and Inland Fish. 28pp. 

Gipson, P. S. 1975. Efficiency of trapping in capturing 
offending coyotes. J. Wildl. Manage. 39(1) :45-47. 
Verified, 13 ref., DJP. 

Gjersing, F. M. 1975. Waterfowl production in relation to 
rest-rotation grazing. J. Range Manage. 28(1) :37-42. 

Gober, D. R. 1979. Factors affecting domestic sheep losses to 
predators in trans-pecos Texas. Ph.D Diss., Tex. A and M 
Univ. 130pp. From Diss. Abstr. Int. B. Sci. Eng. 
40 (8) : 3510. 

Golley, F. B., L. Ryszkowski, and J. T. Sokur. 1975. The role 
of small mammals in temperate forests, grasslands and 
cultivated fields. Pages 223-242 in F. B. Golley, K. 
Petrusewicz and L. Ryszkowski, eds-.- Small Mammals: their 
productivity and population dynamics. Cambridge Univ. 
Press. 

Good, G. H. 1956. Anthrax in the Wyoming mountains. J. Am. 
Vet. Med. Assoc. 129(10) :470-471. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

Goodhue, L. D., and F. M. Baumgartner. 1965. Applications of 
new bird control chemicals. J. Wildl. Manage. 29:830-837. 
Verified, 9 ref., DJP. 

Gordon, R. A. 1968. Range relationships of elk and cattle on 
elk winter range, Crow Creek, Montana. Job Compl. Rep. 
Proj. W-73-R-12, 13, 14; W-98-R-8, 9, Job B-8.1. Mont. 
Dep. Fish and Game, Helena. 

Gottschalk, J. S. 1967. Man and wildlife (a policy for annual 
damage control). U.S. Dep. Inter., Washington, D.C. 12pp. 

Gough, H. C. 1977. Pesticides on crops-~some benefits and 
problems. Linn. Soc. Symp. Ser. 5:7-26. 

Grant, W. F. 1979. The genotoxic effects of 2,4,5-T 
(2,4,5-trichlorophenoxyacetic acid, toxicity to humans and 
wildlife). Mutation Res. 65(2) :83-119. 

Gray, J. H. 1979. Implication of white-tailed deer in the 
BoophiLus annuLatus tick eradication program. Proc. U.S. 
Anim. Health Assoc. 83:506-515. Verified, 11 ref., DJP. 

80 



Greenwood, R. J., Y. A. Greichus, and E. J. Higghins. 1967.
 
Insecticide residues in big game mammals of South Dakota.
 
J. Wildl. Manage. 31(2):288-292. Verified, 12 ref., DJP. 

Grekova, N. A., and L. V. Gorban. 1978. 0 patogennosti 
brutsell, vydelennykh ot dikikh i promyslovykh zhivotnykh. 
[Pathogenicity of brucellae isolated from wild and game 
animals in the Far North of the U.S.S.R.] Zhurnal 
Mikrobiologii Epidemiologii i Immunobiologii 5:46-48. 
Russ., engl. 

Grelen, H. E., and G. W. Thomas. 1957. Livestock and deer
 
activities on the Edwards Plateau of Texas. J. Range
 
Manage. 10(1)34-37. Verified, 7 ref., DJP.
 

Griffel, D. 1982. Predator-livestock relationships in summer on 
the Targhee National Forest, Idaho. Pages 295-305 in J. M. 
Peek and P. D. Dalke, eds. Wildlife-livestock relationships 
symposium: proceedings 10. Univ. Idaho For. Wildl. and 
Range. Exp. Sta., Moscow, Idaho. 614pp. Verified, 9 ref., 
DJP. 

Grodzinski, W., M. Makomaska, R. Tertel, and J. Weiner. 1977. 
Bioenergetics and total impact of vole populations. Oikos 
29(3):494-510. 

Grolleau, G. 1965. Toxicity of seed dressing products for 
partridges and pheasants. Annu. Epiphyt. 16(2) :129-143. 
Fr. 

___________ , and J. Giban. 1966. Toxicity of seed dressings to 
game birds and theoretical risks of poisoning. J. Appl. 
Ecol. 3(Suppl.):199-212. 

Gross, J. E. 1970. Competition and carrying capacity 
measurements: a credibility gap? Proc. West. Assoc. State 
Game and Fish Comm. 50:268-285. 

Guarino, J. L. 1972. Methiocarb, a chemical bird repellent: a 
review of its effectiveness on crops. Proc. Vertebr. Pest 
Control Conf. 5:108-111. 

Gum,	 R. L., and W. E. Martin. 1975. Problems and solutions in 
estimating the demand for and value of rural outdoor 
recreation. Am. J. Agric. Econ. 57(~):558-566. 

________~, L. M. Arthur, and R. S. Magleby. 1978. Coyote 
control: A simulation evaluation of alternative strategies. 
AER-408, U.S. Dep. Agric., Econ. Stat. Coop. Servo 49pp. 

Gunderson, D. R. 1968. Floodplain use related to stream 
morphology and fish populations. J. Wildl. Manage. 
32(3):507-514. Verified, 21 ref., DJP. 

81
 



Gunnell, F., and A. S. Smith. 1972. Pothole community 
management for livestock and wildlife in the intermountain 
region. J. Range Manage. 25(3) :237-240. Verified, 0 ref., 
DJP. 

Gunson, J. R. 1977. Black bears and beehives in Alberta. Proc. 
Annu. Conf. West. Assoc. State Fish and Game Comm. 
57:182-192. Verified, 5 ref., DJP. 

1980. Black bear-beeyard management in Alberta. 
Vert. Pest Manage. Seminar, Canadian Pest Manage. Soc., 
Edmonton, Alberta. 10pp. Verified, 4 ref., DJP. 

____~~--~, and P. J. Cole. 1977a. Biological observation of 
black bears captured following beeyard and other 
depredations. Prog. Rep., Alberta Rec., Parks, and Wildl., 
Fish and Wildl. Div., Edmonton, Alberta. 17pp. Verified, 4 
ref., DJP. 

____~-----, and 1977b. Black bear damages to 
beeyards in Peace River area of Alberta 1972-76. Prog. 
Rep., Alberta Rec., Parks, and Wildl., Fish and Wildl. Div., 
Edmonton, Alberta. 18pp. Verified, 9 ref., DJP. 

____~~--~, and D. Pipella. 1977. Movements of translocated 
black bears following beehive depredation. Prog. Rep., 
Alberta Rec., Parks and Wildl., Fish and Wildl. Div., 
Edmonton, Alberta. 31pp. Verified, 14 ref., DJP. 

Gusey, W., and Z. D. Maturgo. 1972. Wildlife utilization of 
croplands. Environ. Conserve Dep. Shell Oil Co., Houston, 
Tex. 278pp. 

Gustavson, C. R. 1979. An experimental evaluation of aversive 
conditioning for controlling coyote predation: a critique. 
J. Wildl. Manage. 43:208-209. Verified, 6 ref., DJP. 

______~---, J. Garcia, W. G. Hankins, and K. W. Rusiniak. 1974. 
Coyote predation control by aversive conditioning. Science 
984:581-583. Verified, 9 ref., DJP. 

___________ , D. J. Kelly, M. Sweeney, and J. Garcia. 1976. 
Prey-lithium aversions. I. Coyotes and wolves. Behav. 
BioI. 17:61-62. 

Guthery, F. S. 1977. Efficacy and ecological effects of 
predator control in South Texas. Ph.D. Diss. Tex. A and M 
Univ. 60pp. From Diss. Abstr. Int. B. Sci. Eng. 
38(4):1483. 

, and S. L. Beasom. 1978. Effectiveness and selectiv­------.,....,...--­
ity of neck snares in predator control. J. Wildl. Manage. 
42(2):457-459. Verified, 6 ref., DJP. 

82
 



Guy,	 P., A. Delaude, G. Grolleau, and A. Sauvion. 1978.
 
Herbicides: Risques encourus par certains gibiers. [Risks
 
incurred by some game from herbicides]. Fr. Agric.
 
34(1708):35. Fr.
 

Haegele, M. A., and R. K. Tucker. 1974. Effects of 15 common 
environmental pollutants on eggshell thickness in mallards 
and coturnix. Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 11(1) :98-102. 
Verified, 14 ref., DJP. 

Hailey, T. L., R. G. Marburger, R. M. Robinson, and K. A. Clark.
 
1972. Disease losses in desert bighorn sheep, Black Gap
 
area. Trans. Desert Bighorn Sheep Counc. 16:79-83.
 

Hall, J. M. 1952. Game-livestock relationship studies in
 
Arizona. Proc. West. Assoc. State Game and Fish Comm.
 
32:86-89. Verified, 0 ref., DJP.
 

1955. Livestock and big game relationships. J. 
Range Manage. 8(1) :4-6. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

Hall, R. J. 1980. Effects of environmental contaminants on 
reptiles: a review. u.S. Dep. Inter., Fish and Wildl. 
Serv., Spec. Sci. Rep., Wildl. No. 228. 12pp. Verified, 68 
ref., DJP. 

Halloran, A. F. 1943. Management of deer and cattle on the 
Arkansas National Wildlife Refuge, Texas. J. Wildl. Manage. 
7 (2) : 203-216. 

Hamilton, G. A., and P. I. Stanley. 1975. Further cases of 
poisoning of wild geese by an organophosphorus winter wheat 
seed treatment. Wildfowl 26:49-54. Verified, 12 ref., DJP. 

Hammond, M. C. 1966. Nest losses in grazed vs. ungrazed 
waterfowl habitat. u.S. Fish and Wildl. Serv., Upham, N.D. 
Unpubl. paper. I1pp. (mimeogr.) 

Hamor, W. H., H. G. Uhlig, and L. V. Compton. 1973. Ponds and 
marshes for wild ducks on farms and ranches in the northern 
plains. U.S. Dep. Agric. Farmers Bull. 2. 0 ref., DJP. 

Hansen, R. M., and I. K. Gold. 1977. Blacktail prairie dogs, 
desert cottontails, and cattle trophic relations on 
shortgrass range. J. Range Manage. 30(3) :210-214. 
Verified, 33 ref., DJP. . 

-----::-- ­ , and L. D. Reid. 1975. Diet overlap of deer, elk,
and cattle. J. Range Manage. 28(1) :43-47. Verified, 22 
ref., DJP. 

83
 



, R. C. Clark, and W. Lawhorn. 1977. Foods of wild-----,,--­horses, deer, and cattle in the Douglas Mountain area, 
Colorado. J. Range Manage. 30(2) :116-118. Verified, 
16 ref., DJP. 

Hanson, H. C. 1952. Importance and development of the reindeer 
industry in Alaska. J. Range Manage. 5(4):243-251. 
Verified, 20 ref., DJP. 

Hanson, W. R. 1952. Effects of some herbicides and insecticides 
on biota of North Dakota marshes. J. Wildl. Manage. 
16(3) :299-308. 

Harmon, K. W. 1979. Farm wildlife habitat. A declining 
resource. Governor's Wildl. Habitat Conf., Springfield, 
Ill. 15pp. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

Harrisson, J. W. E., and E. W. Rees. 1946. 2,4-D toxicity - I, 
toxicity towards certain species of fish. Am. J. Pharm. 
118:422-425. 

Haseltine, S. D., G. H. Heinz, W. L. Reichel, and J. F. Moore. 
1981. Organochlorine and metal residues in eggs of 
waterfowl nesting on islands in Lake Michigan off Door 
County, Wisconsin, 1977-78. Pest. Monitor. J. 15(2) :90-97. 

Hayes, F. A. 1977. Wildlife reservoirs of brucellosis. Pages 
269-276 in R. P. Crawford and R. J. Hidalgo, eds. Bovine 
brucellosis, an international symposium. Southeast Coop. 
Wildl. Disease Study. Tex. A and M Univ. Press. Verified, 
o ref., DJP. 

1978. Purposes and objectives of wildlife disease 
investigations in the southeastern United States. Pages 
87-95 in Proc. Inter. Symp. Anim. Health and Dis. Data 
Banks,:Oec. 4-6, 1978. U.S.D.A., APHIS, Misc. Publ. 1381. 
316pp. 10 ref., DJP. 

Healey, J. S. 1966. Possible roles of fauna in spread of two 
important diseases of sheep. Agric. Gaz. New South Wales 
77 (7) :405-407. 

Heath, R. G., and L. F. Stickel. 1965. Protocol for testing the 
acute and relative toxicity of pesticides to birds. Pages 
18-21 in U.S. Fish and Wildl. Circ. ~26. 

, J. W. Spann, E. F. Hill, and J. F. Kreitzer. 1972.---=---­Comparative dietary toxicities of pesticides to birds. U.S. 
Fish and Wildl. Servo Spec. Sci. Rep. Wildl. No. 152. 57pp. 
Verified, 16 ref., DJP. 

Hebert, D. M., W. M. Samuel, and G. W. Smith. 1977. Contagious 
ecthyma in mountain goat of coastal British Columbia. J. 
Wildl. Dis. 13(2) :135-136. Verified, 7 ref., DJP. 

84 



Heddleston, K. L., and J. E. Gallagher. 1969. Septicemic 
pasteurellosis (hemorrhagic septicemia) in the American 
Bison; a serologic survey. Bull. Wildl. Dis. Assoc. 
5:206-207. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

________~-' and G. Wessman. 1973. Vaccination of American bison 
against Pasteurella multocida serotype 2 infection 
(hemorrhagic septicemia). J. Wildl. Dis. 9(4) :306-310. 
Verified, 13 ref., DJP. 

Heintz, R. H., R. L. Morgan, and E. Podoll. 1980. Farming, 
ranching, and wildlife in North Dakota. N.D. Coop. Ext. 
Servo Circ. No. WL-691:1-6. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

Heinz, G. H. 1976a. Methylmercury: Second-year feeding effects 
on mallard reproduction and duckling behavior. J. Wildl. 
Manage. 40(1) :82-90. Verified, 15 ref., DJP. 

1976b. Methylmercury: Second generation 
reproductive-and behavioral effects on mallard ducks. J. 
wildl. Manage. 40(4) :710-715. Verified, 15 ref., DJP. 

Helliwell, D. R. 1978. Survey and evaluation of wildlife on 
farmland in Britain: an indicator species approach. BioI. 
Conserv. 13(1) :63-73. Verified, 29 ref., DJP. 

Helminen, M., and T. Raites. 1969. Vesakkohormonien 
valittomasta vaikutuksesta riistaelaimiin. [The toxicity 
and immediate effects upon game animals of 2,4-D and 2,4,5-T 
herbicides.] Suomen Riista 21:7-15. Finn., engl. 

Henderson, F. R. 1974. Economic returns of wildlife to the 
landowner. Kans. Agric. Ext. Leafl. 418. 2pp. Verified, 
o ref., DJP. 

______~---, and E. K. Boggess. 1977. A public education program 
of predator damage control. Trans. North Am. Wildl. Nat. 
Resourc. Conf. 42:323-328. Verified, 3 ref., DJP. 

______~---, , and B. A. Brown. 1977. Understanding 
the coyote. Coop. Ext. Servo Kans. State Univ. 578. 24pp. 
Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

___________ , J. Walstrom, and R. E. McWhorter. 1974. Mr. Land­
owner: wildlife needs your help. Kans. Agric. Ext. Circ. 
520. Ll pp , Verified, 0 ref., DJP •. 

Henne, D. R. 1975. Domestic sheep mortality on a western 
Montana ranch. M.S. Thesis. Mont. Coop. Wildl. Res. Unit. 
Univ. Mont. 62pp. Verified, 27 ref., DJP. 

85
 



Henry, J. J. 1980. Types of crop rotations on public lands and 
their subsequent effects on farm game populations. Ohio 
Dept. Nat. Resourc., Div. Wildl. Final Rep., Fed. Aid 
Wildl. Restoration Proj. W-103-R-18 through W-103-R-24, 
Study 11, Olentangy Wildl. Exp. Sta., Ashley, Ohio. 
Verified, 11 ref., DJP. 

Hepworth, W. G., and G. M. Thomas. 1962. Attempts to transfer
 
psoroptic mites from elk to cattle and sheep. J. Am. Vet.
 
Med. Assoc. 140(7) :689-690. Verified, 0 ref., DJP.
 

Hibler, C. P., and J. L. Adcock. 1971. Elaeophorosis. Pages 
263-278 in Anderson and Davies, eds. Parasitic diseases of 
wild mammals 1(10). Ariz. Game and Fish Dep. 

Higgins, K. F. 1975. Shorebird and game bird nests in North
 
Dakota croplands. Wildl. Soc. Bull. 3(4):176-179.
 

___________ , and H. A. Kantrud. 1973. Increasing bird nesting
 
success on cultivated lands. N.D. Outdoors 35(1) :18-21.
 
Verified, 0 ref., DJP.
 

Hill, E. F., and V. M. Mendenhall. 1980. Secondary poisoning of 
barn owls with famphur, an organophosphate insecticide. J. 
Wildl. Manage. 44(3) :676-681. Verified, 14 ref., DJP. 

Hillgarter, F. 1976. Schutzmassnahmen zur wildschaden 
verhuetung--waldbauliche und technische moeglichkeiten. 
[Methods of protection via the prevention of wildlife 
damage--silvicultural and technical.] Allg. Forstztg. 
87 (8) : 247 - 252 . Ger. 

Hilliard, M. A. 1974. The effects of regulated livestock 
grazing on waterfowl production. Fed. Aid Proj. 
W-117-L-D-R-5, C-3. Utah Div. Wildl. Res. Publ. No. 74-8. 
96pp. Verified, 19 ref., DJP. 

Hirst, S. M., and C. A. Easthope. 1981. Use of agricultural 
lands by waterfowl in southwestern British Columbia. J. 
Wildl. Manage. 45(2) :454-462. Verified, 12 ref., DJP. 

Hjelte, C. 1979. Headed for a collision: Agriculture and 
wildlife. Colo. Outdoors, Nov-Dec, p.49. Verified, 0 ref., 
DJP. 

Hoff, G. L., and D. o. Trainer. 1973. Experimental infection in 
North American elk with epizootic hemorrhagic disease virus. 
J. Wildl. Dis. 9(2):129-132. Verified, 17 ref., DJP. 

________~-, and • 1974. Observations on bluetongue 
and epizootic hemorrhagic disease viruses in white-tailed 
deer. I. Distribution of virus in the blood. II. 
Cross-challenge. J. Wildl. Dis. 10(1):25-31. Verified, 
21 ref., DJP. 

86
 



, S.	 H. Richards, and D. O. Trainer. 1973. Epizootic
---~--;--of hemorrhagic disease in North Dakota deer. J. Wildl. 

Manage. 37:331-335. Verified, 18 ref., DJP. 

, D. o. Trainer, and W. C. Glazener. 1974a. Arthropod 
--~t~r-a-n-smitted viruses in south Texas cattle and wIldlife. 

Southwest Vet. 27(1) :55-60. 

, , and M. M. Jochim. 1974b. Bluetongue 
---v-1~'r-u--s and white-tailed deer in an enzootic-area of Texas. 

J. Wildl. Dis. 10(2):158-163. Verified, 14 ref., DJP. 

Hoiberg, E., P. Nowak, G. Bultena, J. Bohlen, and D. Albrecht. 
1980. Land use planning in Iowa: a study of farmers' 
attitudes toward planning issues. Dep. Soc. and Anthro., 
Iowa State Univ. Soc. Rep. No. 148. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

Holden, A. V. 1973. International cooperative study of 
organochlorine and mercury residues in wildlife, 1969-71. 
Pestic. Monit. J. 7(1) :37-52. 

Holechek, J. 1980. Livestock grazing impacts on rangeland 
ecosystems. J. Soil and Water Conserve 35(4) :162-164. 

Holt, G., and A. Froslie. 1979. Forekomst og betydning av 
miljogifter hos husdyr og vilt i Norge. [Occurrence and 
significance of environmental pollution by livestock and 
wildlife in Norway.] Norsk Veterinaertidsskrift 
91 (10) :575-588. Nor. 

Hood, R. E, and J. M. Inglis. 1974. Behavioral responses of 
white-tailed deer to intensive ranching operations. J. 
Wildl. Manage. 38(3):488-498. Verified, 19 ref., DJP. 

Hoover, R. L. 1976. Incorporating fish and wildlife value in 
land use planning. Trans. North Am. Wildl. Nat. Resour. 
Conf. 41:279-289. Verified, 34 ref., DJP. 

Hopla, C. E. 1975. Q fever and Alaska caribou. Proc. 1st IntI. 
Reindeer and Caribou Symp., BioI. Pap. Univ. Alaska Spec. 
Rep. (1) :498-506. Verified, 21 ref., DJP. 

Hoq,	 M. A. 1978. A serologic survey of Brucella agglutinins in 
wildlife and sheep. Calif. Vet. 32(3) :15-17. 

Horak, G. J. 1974. Statewide wildlife survey--population 
dynamics of prairie chicken in grassland and cropland areas. 
Kans. For., Fish and Game Cornm. 99pp. 

Hornsby, R., J. Bruna, R. Eversole, and R. Kessler. 1962. 
Wildlife in Kentucky agricultural program. Trans. North Am. 
Wildl. Conf. 27:202-212. Verified, 10 ref., DJP. 

87
 



Horstman, L. P. 1976. Current pesticide use in Alberta: Fish 
and wildlife concerns and recommendations. Alberta Rec. 
Parks and Wildl., Fish and Wildl. Div. 149pp. Verified, 
59 ref., DJP. 

Hourrigan, J. L., and A. L. Klingsporn. 1975. Epizootiology of 
bluetongue: the situation in the United States of America. 
Aust. Vet. J. 51(4):203-208. 

Howard, V. W., Jr., and R. E. Shaw. 1978. Preliminary 
assessment of predator damage to the sheep industry in 
southeastern New Mexico. N.M. Agric. Exp. Sta. Res. Rep. 
356. 9pp. 

Howard, W. E. 1974. Predator control: whose responsibility? 
Bioscience 24(6) :359-363. Verified, 13 ref., DJP. 

------, R. E. Marsh, and R. E. Cole. 1977. Duration of 
associative memory to toxic bait in deer mice. J. Wildl. 
Manage. 41(3) :484-486. Verified, 4 ref., DJP. 

__~ , K. A. Wagnon, and J. R. Bentley. 1959. Competition 
between ground squirrels and cattle for range forage. J. 
Range Manage. 12(3):110-115. Verified, 9 ref., DJP. 

Howe, D. J. T., and N. Wright. 1965. The toxicity of paraquat 
and diquat. Proc. N.Z. Weed Pest Contr. Conf. 18:105-114. 

Howe, D. L., and W. G. Hepworth. 1965. Anaplasmosis in big game 
animals: tests on wild populations in Wyoming. Am. J. Vet. 
Res. 26(114):1114-1120. Verified, 24 ref., DJP. 

__~~~_, G. T. Woods, and G. Marquis. 1966. Infection of 
bighorn sheep (Ovis canadensis) with Myxovirus 
parainfluenza-3 and other respiratory viruses. Bull. Wildl. 
Dis. Assoc. 2:34-37. Verified, 17 ref., DJP. 

___~ ~, W. G. Hepworth, F. M. Blunt, and G. M. Thomas. 1964. 
Anaplasmosis in big game animals: Experimental infection and 
evaluation of serologic tests. Am. J. Vet. Res. 
25(107):1271-1276. Verified, 19 ref., DJP. 

Howe I , P. G. 1963. Bluetongue in emerging diseases of animals. 
U.N. Food and Agric. Orgab., Agric. Stud. Bull. 61:111-153. 

Hubbard, R. E., and R. M. Hansen. 1976. Diets of wild horses, 
cattle and mule deer in the Piceance Basin, Colorado. J. 
Range Manage. 29(5) :389-392. Verified, 28 ref., DJP. 

Hudkins-Vivian, G., T. P. Kistner, and R. Fayer. 1976. Possible 
species differences between sarcocystis from mule deer and 
cattle. J. Wildl. Dis. 12:86-87. Verified, 5 ref., DJP. 

88 



Hudson, M. 1978. Brucellosis and wildlife. Can. Vet. J. 
19(5):139. (letter) Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

, K. N. Child, D. F. Hatler, K. K. Fujino, and K. A. 
----~H~o-d~s-on. 1980. Brucellosis in moose (AZces aZces). A 

serological survey in an open range cattle area of 
northcentral British Columbia recently infected with bovine 
brucellosis. Can. Vet. J. 21(2):47-49. Verified, 10 ref., 
DJP. 

Hudson, R. H., K. Tucker, and M. A. Haegele. 1972. Effect of 
age on sensitivity: acute oral toxicity of 14 pesticides to 
mallard ducks of several ages. Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol. 
22(4) :556-561. Verified, 13 ref., DJP. 

dudson, R. J. 1975a. Potential productivity of native grazing 
systems. Annu~ Feed Day Rep. Alberta Univ. Dep. Anim. Sci. 
54:69-71. 

1975b. A computer simulation study of the potential 
productivity-of wildlife in the boreal mixed-wood zone of 
Alberta. Annu. Feed Day Rep. Alberta Univ. Dep. Anim. Sci. 
54:72-75. 

Hull, A. C., Jr. 1971. Effect of spraying with 2,4-D upon 
abundance of pocket gophers in Franklin Basin, Idaho. J. 
Range Manage. 24(3) :230-232. Verified, 10 ref., DJP. 

Humphrey, R. R., and R. J. Shaw. 1957. Paved drainage basins as 
a source of water for livestock or game. J. Range Manage. 
10 (2) :59-62. 

Hunt, E. 1972. Pesticide program of the California Department 
of Fish and Game, Part 1. Calif. Mar. Res. Comm. Cal COFI 
Rep. 16:29-31. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

Hunt, E. G. 1966. The impact on fish and wildlife of pesticides 
in agricultural waste waters. Calif. Univ. Water Res. 
Center Rep. 10:170-176. 

Hunt, H. M. 1979. Summer, autumn and winter diets of elk in 
Saskatchewan. Can. Field-Nat. 93(3) :282-287. Verified, 
13 ref., DJP. 

Hunt, L., B. N. Gilbert, and J. S. Palmer. 1970. Effects of a 
herbicide, 2-ethyl hexyl ester of 2,~-D on 
magnesium--calcium ratios and blood urea nitrogen levels in 
sheep and cattle. Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 
5 (l) : 54-60. 

Hunter, D. H., E. T. Bartlett, and D. A. Jamesan. 1976. Optimum 
forage allocation through chance-constrained programming. 
Ecol. Model. 2(2) :91-99. 

89
 



Hunter, R. 1979. The fallacy of assuming death by predation. 
VM/SAC 74(1):86-88. 7 ref. 

Hunter, R. G., and J. R. Gunson. 1980. Analysis of grizzly bear 
complaints in Alberta: 1970-79. Prog. Rep. Alberta Energy 
and Nat. Resour., Fish and Wildl. Div., Edmonton. 12pp. 
Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

Huntley, B. E., R. N. Philip, and J. E. Maynard. 1963. Survey 
of brucellosis in Alaska. J. Inf. Dis. 112:100-106. 

Hyde, K. M. 1976. Studies of the responses of selected wildlife 
species to mirex bait exposure. Ph.D. Thesis La. State 
Univ., 1972. 170pp. 

Imhof, F. 1977. Praktische erfahgrungen in der 
wildschaden-sabwehr. [Practical experience in wildlife 
damage control.] Allg. Forst Z. 32(5) :115-119. Ger. 

Ingham, B., and M. A. Gallo. 1975. Effect of asulam in wildlife 
species. Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 13(2) :194-199. 
Verified, 7 ref., DJP. 

Inverson, M., S. J. Weidenbach, and J. Barrera. 1981. A 
recently isolated BVD (bovine virus diarrhea) virus strain. 
Calif. Vet. 35(5):29-31. 17 ref. 

Irvin, A. D. 1966. Some diseases of free-living wild mammals 
and their possible relationship to human and domestic animal 
health. Vet. Rec. 79(25):776-785. Verified, 63 ref., DJP. 

1968. The importation of disease to Britain by wild 
animals. Vet. Rec. 83(1):399-401. 

Iskakov, G. R. 1966. Listeria carrying ability of muskrats. 
Veterinariya 7:44-45. Russ. 

Ismail, A. A., S. D. Schemnitz, and F. J. Gramlich. 1974. Bird 
damage to blueberry fields in Maine. Univ. Maine Life Sci. 
Agric. Exp. Sta. 21(12) :1-13. 

Ivie, G. W., and H. W. Dorough, eds. 1977. Fate of pesticides 
in large animals. Am. Chern. Soc., Div. of Pestic. Chern., 
Academic Press, New York. 270pp. 

Jackson, W. B., ed. 1976. Proc. seventh· bird control seminar. 
Bowling Green State Univ., Bowling Green, Ohio, 9-11 
November 1976. Bowling Green State Univ. 293pp. 

Janda, J. 1975. Pesticides and game (research results 
1971-1972) . Commun. Inst. for Cech. 9:113-120. 

90
 



Jellison, W. L., C. W. Fishel, and E. L. Cheatum. 1953. 
Brucellosis in a moose, Alces amepicanus. J. Wildl. Manage. 
17(2) :217-218. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

Jenkins, B. C. 1955. Wildlife habitat development with 
herbicides in Michigan. Proc. North Cent. Weed Control 
Con f , 12:58. 

Jennings, D. M., P. J. Bunyan, P. M. Brown, P. I. Stanley, and 
F. S. Jones. 1975. Organophosphorus poisoning: a 
comparative study of the toxicity of carbophenothion to the 
Canada goose, the pigeon and the Japanese quail. Pestic. 
Sci. 

Jensen, C. H., A. D. Smith, and G. W. Scotter. 1972. Guidelines 
for grazing sheep on rangelands used by big game in winter. 
J. Range Manage. 25(5) :346-352. Verified, 15 ref., DJP. 

-----=-:-~
, P. J. Urness, and A. D. Smith. 1976. Productivity

of big game winter forage can be enhanced by grazing with 
domestic sheep. Proc. Annu. Meet., Soc. Range Manage., 
Omaha, Nebr. 29:17 (abstr.) 

Jessen, R. L., J. P. Lindmeier, and R. E. Farmes. 1964. A study 
of duck nesting and production as related to land use in 
Mahnomen County, Minnesota. Minn. Dep. Conserve Div. of 
Game and Fish, Tech. Bull. 8(Sect. II) :26-85. 

Jessup, D. A. 1981. Pneumonia in bighorn sheep: effects on 
populations. Calif.-Nev. Wildl. Trans. pp. 72-78. 
Verified, 18 ref., DJP. 

Johnson, D. R. 1964. Effects of range treatment with 2,4-D on 
food habits of rodents. Ecology 45(2) :241-249. Verified, 
20 ref., DJP. 

Johnson, D. W., M. Wheelock, B. Kolstad, and P. D. Karns. 1972. 
Serologic survey of Minnesota moose for infectious bovine 
rhinotracheitis (IBR), bovine virus diarrhea (BVD), 
parainfluenza-3 (PI-3), and bluetongue (BT) antibodies. 
Proc. U.S. Anim. Health Assoc. 76:702-710. 

Johnson, H. A., and K. L. Stanton. 1955. Matanuska Valley 
memoir: the story of how one Alaskan community developed. 
Palmer, Alaska Agric. Exp. Sta. 

Johnson, J., and F. R. Gartner. 1975. Perspectives on predator 
management. J. Range Manage. 28(1):18-21. Verified, 
30 ref., DJP. 

Johnson, R. J., and R. M. Timm. 1981. Starlings and their 
control. Nebr. Guide, 681-580, Univ. of Neb., Coop. Ext. 
Servo 4pp. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

91
 



Johnson, S. J., and D. E. Griffel. 1982. Sheep losses on
 
grizzly bear range. J. Wildl. Manage. 46(3) :786-790.
 
Verified, 4 ref., DJP.
 

Johnson, W. M. 1962. Vegetation of high-altitude ranges in
 
Wyoming as related to use by game and domestic sheep. Wyo.
 
Agric. Exp. Sta. Bull. 387. 31pp.
 

Jones, D. A. 1960. A salable approach to the elk-cattle
 
competition problem. Trans. North Am. Wildl. Conf.
 
25:387-395. Verified, 0 ref., DJP.
 

Jones, R. H., and N. M. Foster. 1978. Heterogeneity of 
Culicoides variipennis field populations to oral infection 
with bluetongue virus. Am. J. Trop. Med. Hyg. 
27(1):178-183. Verified, 10 ref., DJP. 

______~~-, R. D. Roughton, N. M. Foster, and B. M. Bando. 1977. 
Culicoides, the vector of epizootic hemorrhagic disease in 
white-tailed deer in Kentucky in 1971. J. Wildl. Dis. 
13(1) :2-8. Verified, 22 ref., DJP. 

Jones, W. B. 1965. Response of major plant species to elk and 
cattle grazing in northwestern Wyoming. J. Range Manage. 
18 (4) : 218-220. 

Joselyn, G. B., and G. I. Tate. 1972. Practical aspects of 
managing roadside cover for nesting pheasants. J. Wildl. 
Manage. 36(1) :1-11. Verified, 6 ref., DJP. 

Julander, O. 1951. Utah's big game, livestock, and range 
relationship research project. J. Range Manage. 
4(5) :330-334. Verified, 1 ref., DJP. 

1952. Deer and livestock competition in Utah. 
Proc. West. Assoc. State Game and Fish Comm. 32:79-85. 

1955. Deer and cattle range relations in Utah. 
For. Sci. 1(2):130-139. Verified, 8 ref., DJP. 

1958. Techniques in studying competition between 
big game and livestock. J. Range Manage. 11(1) :18-21. 
Verified, 4 ref., DJP. 

___________ , and D. E. Jeffery. 1964. Deer, elk, and cattle 
range relations on summer range in Utah. Trans. North Am. 
Wildl. Conf. 29:404-414. Verified, 5 ref., DJP. 

, and W. L. Robinette. 1950. Deer and cattle range-------:--...,....
relationships on Oak Creek Range in Utah. J. For. 
48(6):410-415. Verified, 6 ref., DJP. 

92
 



, , A. D. Smith, D. M. Gaufin, and J. G. 
----~S~m-1~i~t~h. 1950. A review of Utah's big game, livestock and 

range relationship problems. U.S. Dep. Agric. Intermtn. 
For. and Range Exp. Sta. Res. Pap. 24. 53pp. 

Kahrs, R., G. Atkinson, J. A. Barker, L. Carmichael, L. Coggins, 
J. Gillespie, R. Langer, V. Marshall, D. Robson, and 
R. Sheffy. 1964. Serological studies on the incidence of 
bovine virus diarrhea, infectious bovine rhinotracheitis, 
bovine myxovirus, parainfluenza 3, and Leptospipa pomona in 
New York State. Cornell Vet. 54:360-369. 

Kaiser, P. H., and S. S. Berlinger. 1979. Response of 
blue-winged teal to range management on waterfowl production 
areas in southeastern South Dakota. J. Range Manage. 
32(4):295-298. 20 ref. 

Kaluzinski, J., and Z. Pielowski. 1976. The effect of technical 
agricultural operations on the hare population. In Z. 
Pielowski and Z. Pucek, eds. Ecology and management of 
European hare populations. Proc. Int. Symp. Poznan, Poland, 
Dec. 23-24, 1974. 286pp. Foreign Trade Enterprise. ARS. 
Warsaw, Poland. 

Kantrud, H. A. 1981. Grazing intensity effects on the breeding 
avifauna of North Dakota native grasslands. Can. Field-Nat. 
95(4):404-417. Verified, 65 ref., DJP. 

, and R. L. Kologiski. 1982. Effects of soils and--------......grazing on breeding birds of uncultivated upland grasslands 
of the northern Great Plains. U.S. Dep. Inter., Fish and 
Wildl. Serv., Wildl. Res. Rep. 15. 33pp. Verified, 252 
ref., DJP. 

Kapperud, G. 1978. Survey of toxoplasmosis in wild and domestic 
animals from Norway and Sweden. J. Wildl. Dis. 
14(2):157-162. Verified, 18 ref., DJP. 

Karstad, L. 1977. Parasites, wild animals, and animal 
production. In Parasites, Their World and Ours: Proc. of 
the Symp. 18:49-65. 

_____~_, A. Winter, and D. o. Trainer. 1961. Pathology of 
epizootic hemorrhagic disease of deer. Am. J. Vet. Res. 
22(87) :227-235. Verified, 9 ref., DJP. 

Kauffeld, J. D. 1977. Availability of natural prey and its 
relationship to coyote predation on domestic sheep. M.S. 
Thesis, Univ. Nev. 156pp. From Masters Abstr. 16(1), March 
1978. 

Kazanovski, E. S. 1978. [Toxicity of organophosphorus 
insecticides for reindeer.] Veterinariya, Moscow, USSR. 
12:94-95. Russ. 

93 



-----------

Kear, J. 1963. The history of potatoe eating by wildfowl in
 
Britain. Wildl. Trust Annu. Rep. 14:54-65.
 

________~-. 1970. The experimental assessment of goose damage to 
agricultural crops. BioI. Conserve 2(3) :206-212. Verified, 
21 ref., DJP. 

Keith, J. A. 1969. Pesticides and wildlife. Proc. Can. Agric.
 
Chern. Assoc. 17:66-69.
 

Keith, J. o. 1964. Wildlife problems resulting from use of
 
insecticides in California. Agric. Aviat. Res. Conf. Rep.
 
4:113-115.
 

__________~, R. M. Hansen, and A. L. Ward. 1959. Effect of 2,4-D 
on abundance and foods of pocket gophers. J. Wildl. Manage. 
23(2):137-145. Verified, 21 ref., DJP. 

Kemp, G. E. 1975. Viruses other than arenaviruses from West
 
African wild mammals: factors affecting transmission to man
 
and domestic animals. Bull. World Health Organ.
 
52 (4/6) :615-620.
 

Kenaga, E. E. 1968. Guidelines for evaluating the properties of 
pesticides for safe uses in the wildlife environment. Down 
to Earth 23(4) :11-18. 

1969. Tordon herbicides, evaluation of safety to 
fish and birds. Down to Earth 25(1) :5-9. 

1973. Factors to be considered in the evaluation of 
the toxicity of pesticides to birds in their environment. 
Pages 166-181 in F. Coulstou and F. Korte, eds. Environ­
mental quality-and safety. Vol. II. Global aspects of 
chemistry, toxicology, and technology as applied to the 
environment. Academic Press, New York. 

1979a. Acute and chronic toxicity of 75 pesticides 
to various animal species. Down to Earth 35(2):25-31. 
Verified, 26 ref., DJP. 

, ed. 1979b. Avian and mammalian wildlife toxicology: 
a symposium sponsored by ASTM Committee E-35 on pesticides. 
Am. Soc. for Testing and Materials, New Orleans, La., 17 
Ocotber 1978. 97pp. 

Kennedy, C. 1977. Wildlife conflicts in riparian management: 
water. Pages 52-58 in Symposium on importance, preservation 
and management of riparian habitat. u.S. Dep. Agric. For. 
Serv., Gen. Tech. Rep. RM-43. Verified, 33 ref., DJP. 

94
 



Kessler, \1. B., and R. P. Bosch. 1982. Sharp-tailed grouse and 
range management practices in western rangelands. Pages 
133-146 in J. M. Peek and P. D. Dalke, eds. 
Wildlife-livestock relationships symposium: Proceedings 10. 
Univ. Idaho For. Wildl. and Range Exp. Sta., Moscow, Idaho. 
614pp. Verified, 42 ref., DJP. 

Kim,	 C. W., ed. 1974. Prevalence and distribution of 
Trichinella spiralis in carnivorous mammals in the United 
States northern Rocky Mountain region. Proc. 3rd IntI. 
Conf. on Trichinellosis 3:597-602. Mont. State Univ., 
I~text Educational Publishers, New York. 

x irnl')al 1 , T. L. 1957 . The economic aspects of livestock-big game 
relationships as viewed hy a game administrator. J. Range 
Manage. 10(2) :67-70. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

1962. Our public lands--the last frontier for 
public recreation. Pages 10-18 in Proc. 42nd Annu. Conf. 
West. Assoc. State Game and Fish-Comm. 0 ref., DJP. 

Kindiakov, V. I. 1972. [Epizootiologic importance of the 
interrelationship between wild and domestic animals in case 
of FMD.] Vopr Prir Ochagovosti Bolezn 5:61-63. Russ. 

Kirkpatrick, C. M., C. L. Kanitz, and S. M. McCrocklin. 1980. 
Possible role of wild mammals in transmission of 
pseudorabies to swine. J. Wildl. Dis. 16(4) :601-614. 
Verified, 31 ref., DJP. 

Kirsch, L. M. 1969. Waterfowl production in relation to 
grazing. J. Wildl. Manage. 33(4) :821-828. Verified, 
20 ref., DJP. 

, H.	 F. Duebbert, and A. D. Kruse. 1978. Grazing and 
----;---,­

haying effects on habitats of upland nesting birds. Trans. 
North Am. Wildl. Nat. Resour. Conf. 43:486-497. Verified, 
66 ref., DJP. 

, A.	 T. Klett, and H. W. Miller. 1973. Land use and------,­prairie grouse population relationships in North Dakota. J. 
Wildl. Manage. 37(4) :449-453. Verified, 8 ref., DJP. 

Kir'yanov, E. A. 1976. Prirodnaya ochagovost leptospiroza na 
dal'nem vostoke. [Natural nidality of leptospirosis in the 
Far East of the Soviet Union.] Page~ 64-69 in 
[Contributions to the natural nidality of diseases, volume 
8.] Alma-Ata Acad. Sci. of the Kazakh SSR, USSR. 

Kistner, T. P., and F. A. Hayes. 1970. White-tailed deer as 
hosts of cattle fever ticks. J. Wildl. Dis. 6:437-440. 
Verified, 6 ref., DJP. 

95
 



, G. E. Reynolds, L. D. Koller, C. E. Trainer, and D. 
----~L~.-=E-astman. 1977. Clinical and serological findings on the 

distribution of bluetongue and epizootic hemorrhagic disease 
viruses in Oregon. Proc. Annu. Meet. Am. Assoc. Vet. Lab. 
Diagnosticians 18:135-148. School of Vet. Med., Oreg. State 
Univ. 25 ref. 

Kittler, L. 1979. Game losses resulting from the introduction 
of farm machinery, estimated for the hunting year 1976/1977 
in North Rhine Westphalia. Z. Jagdwiss 25(1) :22-32. 

Klebenow, D. A. 1982. Livestock grazing interactions with sage 
grouse. Pages 113-123 in J. M. Peek and P. D. Dalke, eds. 
Wildlife-livestock relationships symposium: Proceedings 10. 
Univ. Idaho, For. Wildl., and Range Exp. Sta., Moscow, 
Idaho. 614pp. Verified, 9 ref., DJP. 

________~~, and K. McAdoo. 1976. Predation on domestic sheep in 
northeastern Nevada. J. Range Manage. 29(2) :96-100. 
Verified, 23 ref., DJP. 

Klebesadel, L. J., and S. H. Restad. 1981. Agriculture and 
wildlife: Are they compatible in Alaska? Agroborealis 
13:15-22. Verified, 27 ref., DJP. 

Klein, D. R. 1977. Expanded grain-based agriculture and the 
management of wildlife in interior Alaska. Pages 57-62 in 
M. Murray, ed. Expanding agriculture and the management-of 
interior Alaska resources. Proc. of a Seminar Ser., Univ. 
Alaska, Fairbanks. 153pp. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

, and R. G. White. 1978. Grazing ecology of caribou---------;;--­
and reindeer in tundra systems. Pages 469-472 in D. N. 
Hyder, ed. Proc. 1st Int. Rangeland Cong., Denver, Colo. 18 
ref. 

Knapp, D. K. 1978. Effects of agricultural development in Kern 
County, California on the San Joaquin kit fox in 1977. 
Calif. Dep. Fish and Game. 48pp. Verified, 27 ref., DJP. 

Knight, R. R., and S. L. Judd. 1980. Grizzly bears that kill 
livestock. 5th Int. Conf. on Bear Res. and Manage., 
Madison, Wise. Feb 1980 (in press). 14 ref., DJP. 

Knowles, C. J. 1975. Range relationships of mule deer, elk and 
cattle in a rest-rotation grazing system during summer and 
fall. M.S. Thesis, Mont. State Univ., Bozeman. 111pp. 

Knowlton, F. F. 1960. Food habits, movements, and populations 
of moose in the Gravelly Mountains, .Hontana. J. Wildl. 
Manage. 24(2) :162-170. 



Koale, C. T. 1981. Mule deer, elk, and cattle relationships on 
the Herd Creek rest-rotation grazing system, east fork of 
the Salmon River, Idaho. M.S. Thesis, Univ. of Idaho. 
189pp. 

Kornberec, T. J. 1976. Range relationships of mule deer, elk, 
and cattle in a rest-rotation grazing system during winter 
and spring. M.S. Thesis, Mont. State Univ., Bozeman. 79pp. 

Kopischke, E.D. 1972. The effect of 2,4-D and diesel fuel on 
egg hatchability. J. Wildl. Manage. 36(4) :1353-1356. 
Verified, 9 ref., DJP. 

Korschgen, L. J. 1970. Soil-food chain-pesticide wildlife 
relationships on aldrin-treated fields. J. Wildl. Manage. 
34(1):186-199. Verified, 39 ref., DJP. 

Korte, C., and S. M. Jalal. 1979. 2,4-D induced alterations in 
mammalian chromosomes--preliminary results. Proc. N.D. 
Acad. Sci. 33:6. (abstr.). 

Kotrla, B., and A. Kotrly. 1977. Helminths of wild ruminants 
introduced into Czechoslovakia. Folia Parasite 24(1) :35-40. 

Kovalev, V. L., R. Kh. Andreeva, and S. N. Stepanova. 1978. 
[Wild animals as reservoir hosts of Chlamydia, particularly 
the agent of ovine enzootic abortion.] Pages 139-143 in 
Voprosy prirodnoi ochagovosti boleznei. [Contribution~o 
the natural nidality of disease.] No.9. Alma-Ata 
Kazakhskaya SSR, USSR. Izdatel stvo "Nauka". Russ. 

Krapu, G. L., G. A. Swanson, and H. K. Nelson. 1973. Mercury 
residues in pintails breeding in North Dakota. J. Wildl. 
Manage. 37(3) :395-399. Verified, 11 ref., DJP. 

Krefting, L. W., and H. L. Hansen. 1969. Increasing browse for 
deer by aerial applications of 2,4-D. J. Wildl. Manage. 
33(4) :784-790. Verified, 10 ref., DJP. 

Kufeld, R. C. 1968. Range type--conversion programs in Colorado 
and their impact or deer, elk, and sage grouse. Proc. West. 
Assoc. State Game and Fish Comm. 48:173-187. 

Kummeneje, K., and J. Krogsrud. 1979. Contagious ecthyma (orf) 
in reindeer (Rangifer tarandus). Vet. Rec. 105(3) :60-61. 
Verified, 1 ref., DJP. 

Kutches, A. J., D. C. Church, and F. L. Duryee. 1970. 
Toxicological effects of pesticides on rumen function in 
vitro. J. Agric. Food Chern. 18(3) :430-433. 

Labisky, R. F. 1957. Relation of hay harvesting to duck nesting 
under a refuge-permittee system. J. Wildl. Manage. 
21(2) :194-200. Verified, 11 ref., DJP. 

97
 



___________ 

________~~. 1975. Responses of pheasants to simulated field 
applications of Counter, an organphosphate insecticide. J. 
Wildl. Manage. 39(1) :174-178. Verified, 5 ref., DJP. 

, and R. W. Lutz. 1967. Responses of wild pheasants 
to solid-block applications of aldrin. J. Wildl. Manage. 
31(1) :13-24. Verified, 22 ref., DJP. 

Lance, W., W. Adrian, and B. Widham. 1981. An epizootic of 
contagious ecthyma in Rocky Mountain bighorn sheep in 
Colorado. J. Wildl. Dis. 17(4) :601-603. Verified, 8 ref., 
DJP. 

Landers, J. L., R. J. Hamilton, A. S. Johnson, and R. L. 
March~nton. 1979. Foods and habitat of black bears in 
southeastern North Carolina. J. Wildl. Manage. 
43(1):143-153. Verified, 20 ref., DJP. 

Landes, R. K. 1976. Herbicides for wildlife habitat 
manipulation. Pages 113-127 in W. H. Byrnes and H. A. Holt, 
eds. Herbicides in forestry.--Proc. J. S. Wright For. 
Conf., Purdue Univ., West Layayette, Indiana. 

Lange, R. E., A. V. Sandoval, and W. P. Meleney. 1980. 
Psoroptic scabies in bighorn sheep (Ovis canadensis 
mexicana) in New Mexico .. J. Wildl. Dis. 16(1) :77-81. 
Verified, 22 ref., DJP. 

Larsen, K. H., and J. H. Dietrich. 1970. Reduction of a raven 
population on lambing grounds with DRC-1339. J. Wildl. 
Manage. 34(1) :200-204. Verified, 5 ref., DJP. 

Larson, G. E., M. H. Wallace, J. M. Lewis, and M. E. Mansfield. 
1975. Coyote predation on sheep. DSAC Dixon Springs Agric. 
Cent. 3:101-104. 

Larson, J. S. 1969. Agricultural clearings as sources of 
supplemental food and habitat diversity for white-tailed 
deer. Pages 46-50 in Proc. White-tailed deer in the South. 
For. Habitat, March~5-26, 1969. 

Larsson, T. 1969. Land use and bird fauna on shores in southern 
Sweden. Gikos 20:136-155. Verified, 56 ref., DJP. 

1975. Damage caused by small rodents in Sweden. 
Ecol. Bull. Staten Naturvetensk Forsk 19:47-55. 

Lauer, J. L. 1976. Big game-livestock relationships on the 
bighorn sheep winter range East Fork Salmon River, Idaho. 
For., Wildl. and Range Exp. Sta., Bull. No. 12, Univ. of 
Idaho, Moscow. 44pp. 

98
 



Lavaur, E. de, and A. Arnold. 1977. Pesticides et faune 
sauvage: Resultats des analyses toxicologiques effectuees 
sur Ie gibier de 1974 a 1976. [Pesticides and wildlife: 
Results of toxicological analysis performed on game from 
1974 to 1976.] Phytiatr Phytopharm 26(3):159-168. Fr. 
9 ref., DJP, (transl.). 

Lawman, J. P., D. Evans, E. P. J. Gibbs, A. McDairmid, and 
L. Rowe. 1978. A preliminary survey of British deer for 
antibody to some virus diseases of farm animals. Br. Vet. 
J. 134:85-91. 

Lawrence, W. H. 1965. Pesticides: Perils and/or benefits to 
wildlife. J. Range Manage. 18(6) :329-332. Verified, 
2 ref., DJP. 

Laycock, W. A., H. Buchanan, and W. C. Krueger. 1972. Three 
methods of determining diet, utilization, and trampling 
damage on sheep ranges. J. Range Manage. 25(5) :352-356. 
Verified, 20 ref., DJP. 

Leader-Williams, N. 1980. Observation on the internal parasites 
of reindeer introduced into South Georgia. Vet. Rec. 
107 (17) : 393-395. 

Lehner, P. N., R. Krumm, and A. T. Cringan. 1976. Tests for 
olfactory repellent for coyotes and dogs. J. Wildl. Manage. 
40(1) :145-150. Verified, 23 ref., DJP. 

Leopold, A. S. 1964. Predator and rodent control in the United 
States. Trans. North Am. Wildl. Nat. Resour. Con f , 
29:27-49. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

Leporati, L., M. Spagnesi, P. Melotti, and A. Andreucci. 1974. 
Ricerche sperimentali preliminari degli effetti di alcuni 
fitofarmaci su specie selvatiche. [Preliminary experimental 
research on the effects of some pesticides on wildlife 
species.] Ric. Bioi. Selvaggina 60. 40pp. Ital., engl. 

Lesperance, A. L., P. T. Tueller, and V. R. Bohman. 1970. 
Symposium on pasture methods for maximum production in beef 
cattle: Competitive use of the range forage resource. J. 
Anim. Sci. 30(1) :115-121. Verified, 25 ref., DJP. 

Lewis, C. E., and F. J. Wooding. 1978. Barley production in the 
Delta-Clearwater area of interior Alaska. Bull. 49, Agric. 
Exp. Sta., Univ. Alaska, Fairbanks. 

Lhoste, J. 1966. Commission d'etude de l'influence des 
traitments sur les biocoenosis. [The French committee on 
the effects of treatments on biocoenosis.] J. Appl. Ecol. 
3(sup.):279-281. Fr. 

99
 



Liggitt, H. D., A. E. McChesney, and J. C. DeMartini. 1980. 
Experimental transmission of bovine malignant catarrhal 
fever to a bison (Bison bison). J. Wildl. Dis. 
16(2):299-304. Verified, 7 ref., DJP. 

Linduska, J. P. 1946. Edge effect as it applies to small 
mammals on southern Michigan farmland. Trans. North Am. 
Wildl. Conf. 11:200-204. Verified, 5 ref., DJP. 

Linhart, S. B., H. H. Brusman, and D. S. Balser. 1968. Field 
evaluation of an antifertility agent, Stilbestrol, for 
inhibiting coyote reproduction. Trans. North Am. Wildl. 
Nat. Res. Conf. 33:316-327. 

Linn, J. 1972. Pesticide program of the California Department 
of Fish and Game. II. Calif. Coop. Oceanic Fish Invest. 
Rep. 16:32-34. 

Lisonbee, S. R. 1972. Competition between fall grazing by 
cattle and winter grazing by deer on seeded foothill ranges. 
Range Imp. Notes, U.S. For. Serv., Intermtn. Reg. 17(2) :1-3. 

Lockart, J. 1978. Dwindling habitat: Biggest crisis facing 
wildlife. Ill. Dep. Conserv., Outdoor Highlights, Feb. 20, 
1978. 8pp. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

Loehr, R. C. 1974. Agricultural waste management: problems, 
processes and approaches. Academic Press, New York. 576pp. 

1977. Pollution control for agriculture. Academic 
Press, New York. 383pp. 

Longhurst, W. L. 1951. Range conditions as an influence on big 
game productivity. Proc. West. Assoc. State Game and Fish 
Comm. 31:190-194. 

Longhurst, W. M. 1957. A history of squirrel burrow gully 
formation in relation to grazing. J. Range Manage. 
10(4):182-184. Verified, 6 ref., DJP. 

1976. Wildlife research is diverse, productive. 
Relationships of wildlife and agriculture, range management, 
Hopland Field Station, Univ. of Calif. Calif. Agric. 
30(spec. no. 7) :8-10. 

______~~_' and J. R. Douglas. 1953. Parasite interrelation­
ships of domestic sheep and Columbian black-tailed deer. 
Trans. North Am. Wildl. 18:168-187. 

____~~~_, G. E. Connolly, B. M. Browning, and E. O. Garton. 
1979. Food interrelationships of deer and sheep in parts of 
Mendocino and Lake Counties, California. Hilgardia, Univ. 
of Calif. Agric. Sci. Publ. 47(6) :191-247. 

100
 



Lord, W. G. 1979. Black bear depredation of honeybees. Am. Bee 
J. 119 (12) : 818 - 821 . 11 ref. 

____~--~~' and J. T. Ambrose. 1981a. Black bear depredation of 
beehives in North Carolina, 1977-1979. Am. Bee J. 
121 (6) : 421- 423 . 11 ref. 

, and 1981b. Bear depredation of beehives 
------l~·n--~t~he United States and Canada. Am. Bee J. 

121(11):811-815. Verified, 27 ref., DJP. 

Lowery, L. W. 1954. Bear depredation. Rep. Subcomm. Public 
Land, Grazing, and For. Practices of Assembly Interim Comm. 
on Agric., House Res. 193, 1953 Ass~ of State of California 
Interim Comm. Rep. 1953-1955 17(1) :1-58. 

Luedke, A. J., M. M. Jochim, and R. H. Jones. 1969. Bluetongue 
in cattle: Viremia. Am. J. Vet. Res. 30(4) :511-516. 
Verified, 21 ref., DJP. 

, R. H. Jones, and M. M. Jochim. 1967. Transmission--------=--=--:­of bluetongue between sheep and cattle by CuZieoides 
variipennis. Am. J. Vet. Res. 28(123) :457-460. Verified, 
13 re f ., DJP. 

----~;::-;----
, M. M. Jochim, J. G. Bowne, and R. H. Jones. 1970. 

Observations on latent bluetongue virus infection in cattle. 
J. Am. Vet. Med. Assoc. 156:1871-1879. Verified, 11 ref., 
DJP. 

Lundholm, H. L. 1970. Alvsbyn reindeer mortality. Smithsonian 
Inst. Center for Short-lived Phenomena. Event 51-70. 

Lusby, G. 1970. Hydrologic and biotic effects of grazing vs. 
non-grazing near Grand Junction, Colorado. J. Range Manage. 
23(4):256-260. Verified, 4 ref., DJP. 

Lutz-Ostertag, Y., and H. Lutz. 1970. Action nefaste de 
l'herbicide 2,4-D sur Ie developpement embryonnaire et la 
fecondite du gibier a plumes. [Toxic action of 2,4-D, a 
weed killer, on the embryonic development and fertility of 
game birds.] Pages 2418-2421 in Comptes Rendus 
Hebdomadaires Des Seances L'Academie des Sciences 271, 
Nov.-Dec. 1970. Series D: Sciences Naturelles. Verified, 0 
ref., DJP. 

-----;::--~=

2,4-D 
-
, and 1973. Action nefaste de l'herbicide 
sur Ie developpement embryonnaire et la fecondite du 

gibier a plumes. [Negative effect of 2,4-D herbicide on the 
development and the fecundity of the feathered game.] Pages 
205-210 in Trans. 10th IntI. Congr. Game BioI. Fr., ger., 
russ., engl. 

101 



Lynch, G. W., and R. D. Nass. 1981. Sodium monofluoroacetate 
(1080): Relation of its use to predation on livestock in 
Western National Forests, 1960-78. J. Range Manage. 
34 (5) : 421-423. 7 ref., DJP. 

MacDonald, S. o. 1979. Survey of breeding birds and small 
mammals in the Delta Barley project area, Alaska. Univ. of 
Alaska Museum, Fairbanks, unpubl. rep. to Alaska Division of 
Lands. 72pp. 

1980. Habitats of small mammals and birds: 
Evaluating the effects of agricultural development in the 
Delta Junction area, Alaska. Univ. of Alaska Museum, 
Fairbanks, unpubl. rep. to Alaska Division of Lands. 72pp. 
Verified, 49 ref., DJP. 

MacLennan, R. 1973. A study of waterfowl crop depredation in 
Saskatchewan. Sask. Dep. Nat. Resourc. Wildl. Rep. 2. 
38pp. Verified, 19 ref., DJP. 

1974. Reasons for the decline in moose populations 
in Saskatchewan. North Am. Moose Conf. 10:63-75. 

McAdoo, J. K., and D. A. Klebenow. 1978. Predation on range 
sheep with no predator control. J. Range Manage. 
31 (2): 111-114. 

McCabe, R. A., and E. L. Kozicky. 1972. A position on predator 
management. J. Wildl. Manage. 36(2) :382-394. Verified, 
14 re f ., DJP. 

McClurkin, A. W., M. F. Coria, and R. C. Cutlip. 1979. 
Reproductive performance of apparently healthy cattle 
persistently infected with bovine viral diarrhea virus. J. 
Am. Vet. Med. Assoc. 174(10) :1116-1119. Verified, 17 ref., 
DJP. 

McConnell, C. A., and K. W. Harmon. 1976. Agricultural effects 
on wildlife in America--a brief history. Wildl. Manage. 
Inst. Proc. 31st Annu. Meet. Soil Conserve Soc. of Am. 
Minneapolis, Minn. Aug. 2, 1976. 21pp. Verified, 28 ref., 
DJP. 

McCorkle, C. 0., Jr. 1981. Trends in American agriculture 
relevant to wildlife management on private lands. Pages 
11-16 in R. T. Dumke, G. V. Burger, "and J. R. Marsh, eds. 
Proc. Symp: Wildl. Manage. on Private Lands. Wis. Chapter 
Wildl. Soc., La Crosse Printing Co., Inc. La Crosse, Wis. 
576pp. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

McGowan, J. E., L. Karstad, and N. A. Fish. 1963. Leptospirosis 
in Ontario cervidae, isolation of Leptospira pomona from a 
deer fetus. Trans. North Am. Wildl. Nat. Resourc. Conf. 
28:119-206. 

102
 



McIntire, C. G. 1970. Sportsmens' access to private lands. 
Int. Assoc. Game and Fish Conserv., Comm. Convention 60. 
pp. 92-97. 

McKean, W. T., and R. W. Bartmann. 1971. Deer-livestock 
relations on a pinyon-juniper range in northwestern 
Colorado. Colo. Game and Fish Dep., Denver., Rep. W-101-R. 
132pp. Verified, 54 ref., DJP. 

McLean, A., and W. Willms. 1977. Cattle and deer feeding habits 
on winter range in southern British Columbia. Proc. Annu. 
Meet., Soc. Range Manage., Portland, Oreg. 30:56 (abstr.). 

McMahan, C. A. 1964. Comparative food habits of deer and three 
classes of livestock. J. Wildl. Manage. 28(4) :798-800. 
Verified, 11 ref., DJP. 

1966. Suitability of grazing enclosures for deer 
and livestock research on the Kerr wildlife management area, 
Texas. J. Wildl. Manage. 30(1):151-162. Verified, 12 ref., 
DJP. 

, and J. M. Inglis. 1974. Use of Rio Grande Plain----=--"....brush types by white-tailed deer. J. Range Manage. 
27(5) :369-374. Verified, 13 ref., DJP. 

, and C. W. Ramsey. 1965. Response of deer and 
----:~-livestock - to controlled grazing in central Texas. J. Range 

Manage. 18(1) :1-6. Verified, 6 ref., DJP. 

McNeiil, R. J. 1962. Population dynamics and economic impact of 
deer in southern Michigan. Mich. Dep. Conser., Game Div. 
Rep. 2395. 143pp. 

Maas, J., G. M. Buening, and W. Porath. 1981. Serologic 
evidence of Anaplasma marginale infection white-tailed deer 
(Odocoileus virginianus) in Missouri. J. Wildl. Dis. 
17(1):45-47. Verified, 18 ref., DJP. 

Mackie, R. J. 1970. Range ecology and relations of mule deer, 
elk and cattle in the Missouri River Breaks, Montana. 
Wildl. Monogr. 20. 79pp. 

1976. Interspecific competition between mule deer, 
other game animals and livestock. Pages 49-54 in Mule deer 
decline in the West: a symposium. Utah State Univ. ColI. 
Nat. Resour. Agric. Exp. Sta., Logan. 

1978. Impacts of livestock grazing on wild 
ungulates. Trans. North Am. Wildl. Nat. Resour. Conf. 
43:462-476. Verified, 60 ref., DJP. 

103
 



Magleby, R. S. 1975. Sheep losses due to predators and other 
causes in the western United States, 1974; a preliminary 
report. U.S. Dep. Agric. Econ. Res. Servo 616. 7pp. 
Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

Magonigle, R. A., and W. P. Eckblad. 1979. Evaluation of the 
anaplasmosis rapid card agglutination test for detecting 
experimentally infected elk. Cornell Vet. 69(4) :402-410. 
Verified, 12 ref., DJP. 

, H. W. Renshaw, E. Stauber, H. W. Vaughn, and F. W.----...,,=----: ­Frank. 1975. Latent anaplasmosis infection in Idaho mule 
deer demonstrated by calf inoculation. Proc. Annu. Meet. 
U.S. Anim. Health Assoc. 79:64-69. 

Mahaffey, J. 1961. Pollution--the worst poacher. Idaho Wildl. 
Rev. 13 (6) : 10 -12. 

Maher, F. P., J. L. Tiller, A. A. Wainio, and L. Whistance-Smith, 
eds. 1977. Historical perspective. Onto Fish and Wildl. 
Rev. 16(4) :6-9. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

Makowecki, R. 1980. Streambank protection in Alberta. Alberta 
Dep. Energy and Nat. Resour., Fish and Wildl. Div., Fish 
Habitat Div. Rep. No. 13. 21pp. Verified, 11 ref., DJP. 

Mann, T. L. J. 1968. A comparison of lamb survival in fox proof 
and unprotected enclosures. Proc. Aust. Soc. Anim. Prod. 
7:250-254. 

Marcuson, P. 1977. The effect of cattle grazing on brown trout 
in Rock Creek, Montana. Mont. Dep. Fish and Game. Spec. 
Rep. Proj. No. F-20-R-21 II-a. 26pp. mimeogr. 

Marking, L. L., and J. H. Chandler, Jr. 1981. Toxicity of six 
bird control chemicals to aquatic organisms. Bull. Environ. 
Contam. and Toxicol. 26(6) :705-716. Verified, 5 ref., DJP. 

Marsh, R. E., W. E. Howard, and R. E. Cole. 1977. The toxicity 
of chlorophacinone and diphacinone to deer mice. J. Wildl. 
Manage. 41(2) :298-310. Verified, DJP. 

, , and S. D. Palmateer. 1970. Effects of 
---o-d~o-r-s of rodenticides and adherents on attractiveness of 

oats to ground squirrels. J. Wildl.. Manage. 34(4) :821-825. 
Verified, 7 ref., DJP. 

Martin, W. E., and R. L. Gum. 1978. Economic value of hunting, 
fishing and general rural outdoor recreation. Wildl. Soc. 
Bull. 6(1) :3-7. Verified, 6 ref., DJP. 

104
 



, , and A. H. Smith. 1974. The demand for 
----~and -value of hunting, fishing and general rural outdoor 

recreation in Arizona. Ariz. Agric. Exp. Sta. Tech. Bull. 
211. 56pp. 

Martinov, E. N. 1970. The effect of preparations of the 2,4-0 
group on wild warm-blooded animals. Lesn. Khoz. 6:57-59. 
Russ. Weed Abstr. 21(2) :174, 1972. 

Martz, G. F. 1967. Effects of nesting cover removal on breeding 
puddle ducks. J. Wildl. Manage. 31(2) :236-247. Verified, 
17 re f., DJP. 

Maruashvili, G. M., and B. G. Bardzhadze. 1966. [Natural 
focality of visceral leishmaniasis in Georgia.] Med. 
Parazitol. Parazitarn. Bolezni 35(4):462-463. Russ. 

Mattise, S. N. 1978. Effects of grazing systems on sharp-tailed 
grouse habitat. M.S. Thesis, S.D. State Univ., Brookings, 
S.D. 29pp. Verified, 23 ref., DJP. 

Meagher, M. M. 1973a~ The Department of Agriculture, the 
Department of the Interior, brucellosis, and the farmer. 
Bioscience 23(5):311-312. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

1973b. Brucellosis in Yellowstone bison; the 
controversy. Yellowstone Natl. Park Inf. Pap. No. 14 
(Rev. ) . 

Meduna, R. L. 1977. Relationships between sheep management and 
coyote predation. M.S. Thesis, Kans. State Univ. Manhattan, 
Kans. 140pp. 

Meinzer, w. P., D. N. Ueckert, and J. T. Flinders. 1975. 
Foodniche of coyotes in the rolling plains of Texas. J. 
Range Manage. 28(1) :22-27. Verified, 8 ref., DJP. 

Mendelssohn, H. 1972. Effect of toxic chemicals on bird life: 
The impact of pesticides on bird life in Israel. Bull Int. 
Counc. Bird Preserve 11:75-104. 

__________ , and U. Paz. 1977. Mass mortality of birds of prey 
caused by Azodrin, an organophosphorus insecticide. BioI. 
Conserve 11:163-170. Verified, 25 ref., DJP. 

Merrell, C. L., and D. N. Wright. 1978.' A serologic survey of 
mule deer and elk in Utah. J. Wildl. Dis. 14(4):471-478. 
Verified, 24 ref., DJP. 

Merrill, G. E. 1965. The role of the predator. Frontiers 
29 (3) : 86-87. 

1970. The outlook for vertebrate pest control. 
Proc. Vertebr. Pest Conf. 4:144-145. 

105
 



Merrill, L. B., J. G. Teer, and o. C. Wallmo. 1957. Reactions 
of deer populations to grazing practices. Tex. Agric. Prog. 
3(5):10-12. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

Messick, J. P., E. G. Bizeau, W. W. Benson, and W. H. Mullins. 
1974. Aerial pesticide applications and ring-necked 
pheasants. J. Wildl. Manage. 38(4):679-685. Verified, 
21 ref., DJP. 

Metcalf, R. L., T. R. Fukuto, C. Collins, K. Borck, S. A. 
EI-Aziz, R. Munoz, and C. C. Cassil. 1968. Metabolism of 
2,2-dimethyl-2, 3-dihydrobenzofuranyl-7-N-methyl-carbamate 
(Furadan) in plants, insects, and mammals. J. Agric. Food 
Chern. 16:300-311. 

Mincha, S. W. 1970. Leptospirosis. Vet. Rec. 86(17) :484-496. 
Verified, 202 ref., DJP. 

Milhaud, G., and L. Pinault. 1977. Toxicite des herbicides pour 
let betail et Le gibier. [Herbicide toxicity in cattle and 
game.] Reel. Med. Vet. 153(4) :253-261. Fr., engl. 

Miller, J. P., and B. B. Powell. 1942. Game and wild fur 
production and utilization on agricultural land. u.s. Dep. 
Agric. Cir. 636. 58pp. 

Milonski, M. 1958. Significance of farmland for waterfowl 
nesting and techniques for reducing losses due to 
agricultural practices. Trans. North Am. Wildl. Conf. 
23:215-228. Verified, 11 ref., DJP. 

Mokeeva, T. M., and M. N. Meier. 1969. [The effect of 
agricultural development of virgin soils on rodents and 
mousehares in the Tuva ASSR.] Vses Nauch-issled Inst., 
Zashch. Rast. Tr. 30:105-139. Russ. 

Molini, W. A. 1978. Livestock interactions with upland game, 
nongame, and waterfowl in the Great Basin: a workshop 
synopsis. Calif.-Nev. Wildl. 1978:97-103. Verified, 
12 ref., DJP. 

Mollhagen, T. R., R. W. Wiley, and R. L. Packard. 1972. Prey 
remains in golden eagle nests: Texas and New Mexico. J. 
Wildl. Manage. 36(3):784-792. Verified, 16 ref., DJP. 

Moore, D. L., and G. E. Kemp. 1974. Bluetongue and related 
viruses in Ibadian, Nigeria: serologic studies of 
domesticated and wild animals. Am. J. Vet. Res. 
35 (8): 1115-1120. 

Moore, N. W. 1966. An assessment of the discussions. J. Appl. 
Ecol. 3(sup.) :291-295. 

106
 



1970. Pesticides and conservation. Proc. Br. Weed 
Contr. Conf. 10(3) :1032-1035. 

1971. Pesticides and wildlife; reduction of 
pesticide hazards to wildlife; preliminary assessment of 
harm to wildlife by different pesticides. (Publisher 
unknown). 

1977. The future prospect for wildlife. Linn. Soc. 
Symp. Sere 5:175-180. 

Moore, R. W., I. M. Donald, and J. J. Messenger. 1966. Fox 
predation as a cause of lamb mortality. Proc. Aust. Soc. 
Anim. Prod. 6-157-160. 

Moore, W. G., and R. H. Folk, III. 1979. Crop damage by 
white-tailed deer in the southeast. Proc. Annu. Conf. 
Southeast. Assoc. Fish and Wildl. Agencies 32:263-268. 

Moriarty, F. 1972. Pesticides and wildlife: retrospect and 
prospect. EPPO Bull. (Eur. Mediterr. Plant Prot. Org.) 
4:51-63. 

Morris, M. S. 1956. Elk and livestock competition. J. Range 
Manage. 9(1):11-14. Verified, 35 ref., DJP. 

Mosconi, S. L., and R. L. Hutto. 1982. The effect of grazing on 
the land birds of a western Montana riparian habitat. Pages 
221-233 in J. M. Peek and P. D. Dalke, eds. 
Wildlife-livestock relationships symposium: Proceedings 10. 
Univ. Idaho, For., Wildl. and Range Exp. Sta., Moscow, 
Idaho. 614pp. Verified, 24 ref., DJP. 

Mott, D. F., J. F. Besser, R. R. West, and J. W. DeGrazeo. 1972. 
Bird damage to peanuts and methods for alleviating the 
problem. Proc. Vertebr. Pest. Conf. 5:118-120. 

Moulding, J. D. 1976. Effects of a low-persistence insecticide 
on forest bird populations. Auk 93:692-708. Verified, 29 
ref., DJP. 

Mount, D. I., and C. E. Stephan. 1967. A method for 
establishing acceptable toxicant limits for fish--malathion 
and butoxyethanol ester of 2,4-D. Trans. Am. Fish. Soc. 
96:185-193. 

Mueggler, W. F. 1966. Herbicide treatment of browse on a 
big-game winter range in northern Idaho. J. Wildl. Manage. 
30:141-151. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

Muirhead, R. H., J. Gallagher, and K. J. Burns. 1974. 
Tuberculosis in wild badgers in Gloucestershire: 
epidemiology. Vet Rec. 95(24):552-555. Verified, 5 ref., 
DJP. 

107
 



~~ullen, C. A., and O. J. Rongstad. 1979. Evaluation of deer 
damage to hay in southern Wisconsin. Pages 143-153 in Proc. 
2nd Symp. on Test Methods for Vert. Pest Control and Manage. 
Materials. 

Mullins, W. H., E. G. Bizeau, and W. W. Benson. 1977. 
of phenyl mercury on captive game farm pheasants. 
Manage. 41(2) :302-308. Verified, 15 ref., DJP. 

Effects 
J. Wildl. 

Mullison, W. R. 1970a. The significance of herbicides 
non-target organIsms. Proc. Northeast Weed Contr. 
24:111-147. Verified, 123 ref., DJP. 

to 
Conf. 

1970b. Effects of herbicides 
inhabitants. Weed Sci. 18:738-750. 

on water and its 

Mundinger, J. G. 1976. Waterfowl response to rest-rotation 
grazing. J. Wildl. Manage. 40(1):60-68. Verified, 18 ref., 
DJP. 

Murie, A. 1948. Cattle on grizzly bear range. J. Wildl. 
Manage. 12(1) :57-72. Verified, 2 ref., DJP. 

Myllymaeki, A. 1975a. Outbreaks and damage by field rodents and 
other harmful small mammals in Finland In L. Hanssen and B. 
Nilsson, eds. Ecological Bulletins. NFR (Statens 
naturvetenskapliga forskningsrad) No. 19. Biocontrol of 
Rodents. Symposium, Lanni, Finland, May 1974. 306pp. 
Swedish Natural Research Council. Stockholm, Sweden. 

1975b. Rodent surveillance and the prediction of 
rodent outbreaks. Ecol. Bull. Staten Naturvetensk Forsk. 
19:275-282. 

Mytton, W. R., and L. B. Keith. 1981. Dynamics of moose 
populations near Rochester, Alberta, 1975-1978. Can. 
Field-Nat. 95(1) :39-49. Verified, 2 ref., DJP. 

Nagle, J. P., and G. A. Harris. 1966. Grazing compatibility of 
cattle and elk on mountain ranges. Int. Grassland Congr. 
Proc. 10:994-997. 

Nass, R. D. 1977. Mortality associated with sheep operations in 
Idaho. J. Range Manage. 30(4):253-258. Verified, 9 ref., 
DJP. 

National Research Council, Committee on Agriculture, Land Use and 
Wildlife Resources. 1971. Land use and wildlife resources. 
Natl. Acad. Sci. Washington, D.C. 262pp. 

___________ , Committee on Natural Resources. 1982. Impacts of 
emerging agricultural trends on fish and wildlife habitat. 
National Academy Press, Washington, D.C. 303pp. 

108
 



-----:=-=-~-
, Committee on Pest Control and wildlife Relationships.

1961. Pest control and wildlife relationships; a symposium. 
N.A.S.-N.R.C., Washington D.C., publ. 897. March 10, 1961. 

, Subcommittee on Evaluation of 
--~P~e-s~t~icide-WildlifeProblems. 1962a. Pest control and 

wildlife relationships. Part I. Evaluation of 
pesticide-wildlife problems. N.A.S.-N.R.C., Div. of BioI. 
and Agric., Washington, D.C., publ. 920-A. 28pp. 

Subcommittee on policy and procedures 
for pest control. 1962b. Pest control and wildlife 
relationships. Part II: Policy and procedures for pest 
control. N.A.S.-N.R.C. publ. 920-B. 53pp. 

-----::---­
, Subcommittee on research needs. 1963. 

Pest control and wildlife relationships. Part III. Research 
needs. N.A.S.-N.R.C. publ. 920-C. 28pp. 

Neely, W. W., and V. E. Davison. 1966. Wild ducks on farmland 
in the south. u.S. Dep. Agric. Farmers' Bull. 2218. 14pp. 

Neiland, K. A. 1970. Rangiferine brucellosis in Alaskan canids. 
J. Wildl. Dis. 6(3) :136-139. Verified, 10 ref., DJP. 

1975. Further observations on rangiferine 
brucellosis in Alaskan carnivores. J. Wildl. Dis. 
11(1):45-53. Verified, 14 ref., DJP. 

__~~__ ' and L. G. Miller 1981. Experimental Brucella suis 
Type 4 infections in domestic and wild Alaskan carnivores. 
J. Wildl. Dis. 17(2) :183-189. Verified, 14 ref., DJP. 

-----:=;--~
, J. A. King, B. E. Huntley, and R. O. Skoog. 1968. 

The diseases and parasites of Alaskan wildlife populations, 
Part I. Some observations on brucellosis in caribou. Bull. 
Wildl. Dis. Assoc. 4:27-36. 

Neill, D. D., H. D. Muller, and J. o. Shutze. 1971. Pesticide 
effects on the fecundity of the gray partridge. Bull. 
Environ. Contam. and Toxicol. 6(6) :546-551. 

Nelson, J. R., and D. G. Burnell. 1976. Elk-cattle competition 
in central Washington. Pap. presented at Annu. Meet. Inland 
Empire Sect. Soc. of Am. For., Spok~ne, Wash. March 5-6, 
1976. 

Nesse, G. E. 1973. Predation and the sheep industry in Gleen 
county, California. M.S. Thesis, Univ. Calif., Davis. 
127pp. 

1974. Statewide coyote predation studies. Div. 
Wildl. and Fish BioI., Univ. Calif., Davis. 79pp. mimeogr. 

109
 



________~-, W. M. Longhurst, and W. E. Howard. 1976. Predation 
and the sheep industry in California 1972-1974. Div. of 
Agric. Sci. Bull. 1878, Univ. of Calif., Davis. 63pp. 

Newsome, A. E. 1971. Competition between wildlife and domestic
 
livestock. Aust. Vet. J. 47(12) :577-586.
 

Nielsen, D. B., and D. Curle. 1970. Predator costs to Utah's 
range sheep industry. Utah State Univ. 11pp. mimeogr. 

Nielson, L. S. 1978. The effects of rest-rotation grazing on 
the distribution of sharp-tailed grouse. M.S. Thesis, Mont. 
State Univ. 52pp. 

Nietsche, U. B., and G. Lomholt. 1980. Human infections with 
orf and papillomatosis in musk-oxen and reindeer. Contact 
Dermatitis 6(1):40. 

Novakowski, N. S., and V. E. F. Solman. 1975. Potential of 
wildlife as a protein source. J. Anim. Sci. 
40(5):1016-1019. Verified, 12 ref., DJP. 

____~~_=-, J. G. Cousineau, G. B. Kolenosky, G. S. Wilton, and 
L. P. E. Choquette. 1963. Parasites and diseases of bison 
in Canada; II. Anthrax epizooty in the Northwest 
Territories. Trans. North Am. Wildl. Nat. Resour. Conf. 
28:233-239. Verified, 7 ref., DJP. 

Nyaga, P. N., J. S. Kaminjolo, J. M. Gathuma, J. K. Omuse, 
F. M. K. Nderu, and J. N. Gicho. 1981. Prevalence of 
antibodies to parainfluenza-3 virus in various wildlife 
species and indigenous cattle sharing the same habitats in 
Kenya. J. Wildl. Dis. 17(4):605-608. Verified, 12 ref., 
DJP. 

O'Gara, B. 1976. Eagle predation on lambing grounds near 
Dillon, Montana. Min. Proc. Tech. Corom., West. Reg. Res. 
Proj. W-123. 1pp. 

1978. Sheep depredation by golden eagles in 
Montana. Pages 206-213 in Proc. 8th Vert. Pest Conf., Univ. 
of Calif., Davis. 11 re~, DJP. 

O'Meilia, M.E. 1980. Competition between prairie dogs and beef 
cattle for range forage. M.S. Thesis, Okla. State Univ., 
Stillwater. 33pp. Verified, 7 ref.", DJP. 

O'Neil, V. K. 1967. Effects of agricultural changes on upland 
birds in southcentral Washington. Pages 32-42 in Small game 
status rep., Wash. State Game Dep. 

Oakley, C. 1973. The effects of livestock fencing on antelope. 
Wyo. Wildl. 37(12):26-29. 

110
 



Oates, L. G. 1974. Problem animals and their control. Fauna 
Flora (Pretoria) 25:14-15. 

Oberheu, J. C. 1970. Effects on fish and wildlife of heptachlor 
applied to eradicate the sugarcane root weevil in Apopka, 
Florida. Proc. Annu. Conf. Southeast. Assoc. Game and Fish 
Comm. 24:194-200. 

Ogden, R. D. 1980. Some aspects of damage caused by nongame 
birds and mammals. Pages 77-78 in Ill. Div. Wildl. Resour. 
Periodic Rep. No. 15. 

, and J. M. Lewis. 1979. Coyote predation in sheep at 
--~:-;--=the Dixon Springs Agricultural Center. Ill. Agric. Exp. 

Sta . (7) : 211- 214 . 

Oliver, M. M. 1973. Effect of organophosphates and carbamates 
on the blood physiology of southern deer. M.S. Thesis, La. 
State Univ. 164pp. 

Olsen, D. 1978. Land use and pheasant populations. Pages 14-16 
in Utah Wildl. Sept.fOct. 

Olsen, F. W., and R. M. Hansen. 1977. Food relations of wild 
free-roaming horses to livestock and big game, Red Desert, 
Wyoming. J. Range Manage. 30(1) :17-20. Verified, 17 ref., 
DJP. 

Olsen, J. 1971. Slaughter the animals, poison the earth. Simon 
and Schuster, New York. 

Onderscheka, K. 1978. Herbizide und wildtieree. [Herbicides 
and game.] Allgemeine Forstzeitung. 89(4):117-119. Ger. 

Osebold, J. W., J. R. Douglas, and J. F. Christensen. 1962. 
Transmission of anaplasmosis to cattle by ticks obtained 
from deer. Am. J. Vet. Res. 23(1):21-23. Verified, 9 ref., 
DJP. 

Owen, M. 1977. The role of wildfowl refuges on agricultural 
land in lessening the conflict between farmers and geese in 
Britain. BioI. Conser. 11(3) :209-222. Verified, 36 ref., 
DJP. 

, and G. Thomas. 1975. Wildfowl and agriculture. R. 
--~S=-o-c-.-for the Protection of Birds. f5pp. Verified, 0 ref., 

DJP. 

Owens, R. A., and M. T. Myres. 1973. Effects of agriculture 
upon populations of native passerine birds in an Alberta 
fescue grassland. Can. J. Zool. 51(7):697-713. Verified, 
33 ref., DJP. 

111
 



Oxley, D. J., M. B. Fenton, and G. R. Carmody. 1974. The 
effects of roads on populations of small mammals. J. Appl. 
Ecol. 11:51-59. Verified, DJP. 

Page, J. L., N. Dodd, T. O. Osborne, and J. A. Carson. 1978. 
The influence of livestock grazing on non-game wildlife. 
Calif.-Nev. Wildl. 1978:159-173. Verified, 37 ref., DJP. 

Page, L. A., and K. Erickson. 1969. Serologic evidence of 
natural and experimental transfers of Chlamydia psittaci 
between wild and domestic animals. Bull. Wildl. Dis. Assoc. 
5(3) :284-290. Verified, 7 ref., DJP. 

Parikh, G. C. 1968. Epizootic hemorrhagic deer disease study. 
S.D. Dep. Game, Fish, and Parks, Pittman-Robertson Proj. 
Rep., W-75-R-9. 41pp. Multilith. 

Parker, J. W. 1976. Pesticides and eggshell thinning in the 
Mississippi kite. J. Wildl. Manage. 40(2) :243-248. 
Verified, 23 ref., DJP. 

Parks, J. B., and J. J. England. 1974. A serological survey for 
selected viral infections of Rocky Mountain bighorn sheep. 
J. Wildl. Dis. 10(2):107-110. Verified, 14 ref., DJP. 

------, G. Post, T. Thorne, and P. Nash. 1972. Parainflu­
enza-3 virus infection in Rocky Mountain bighorn sheep. J. 
Am. Vet. Med. Assoc. 161:669-672. 

Parrakova, E., and I. Fratric. 1980. Soil contamination in the 
environment of intensive farming units. Agric. Wastes 
2 (3): 161-170. 

Parsons, J. H. 1971. Potomac Electric Power Company's 
experience with herbicides on Federal wildlife lands. 
Northeast Weed Contr. Conf. Proc. 25:362-364. 

Parsons, J. K., and B. D. Davis. 1971. The effects on quail, 
migratory birds, and nongame birds from application of 
malathion and other insecticides. Tex. Parks and Wildl. 
Dep., Tech. Ser. No.8. 20pp. 

Patton, D. L. H., and J. Frame. 1981. The effect of grazing in 
winter by wild geese on improved grassland in west Scotland. 
J. Appl. Ecol. 18(1):311-325. 43 ref. 

Patton, D. R. 1975. A diversity index for quantifying habitat 
"edge." Wildl. Soc. Bull. 3:171-173. 

Paul, R. M. 1964. Effects of pesticides on fish and wildlife. 
Proc. Annu. Meet. North Cent. Weed Conf. 20:9-13. 

112
 



Paulsen, H. A., Jr., E. H. Reid, and K. W. Parker, chairmen. 
1970. Range and wildlife habitat evaluation--a research 
symposium. u.S. For. Servo Misc. Publ. No. 1147. 220pp. 

Peakall, D. B. 1976. The Peregrine Falcon (Falco peregrinus) 
and pesticides. Can. Field-Nat. 90(3) :301-307. Verified, 
62 ref., DJP. 

Pearse, P. H. 1968. An economic approach to the problem of 
range competition between cattle and game. East Afr. Agric. 
For. J. 33(spec. issue) :84-88. 

Peden, D. G., G. M. Van Dyne, R. W. Rice, and R. M. Hanson. 
1974. The trophic ecology of Bison bison L. on short grass 
plains. J. Appl. Ecol. 11(2) :489-497. Verified, 18 ref., 
DJP. 

Pederson, R. J., and J. Henson. 1970. Managing rangeland for 
wildlife and livestock. Soil Conserv. 35(6) :123-124. 

Pelikan, J., and J. Nesvadbova. 1979. Small mammal communities 
in farms and surrounding fields. Folia Zool. 28(3):209-217. 

Pesson, P. 1978. Pesticides et gibier, maladies du gibier. 
[Pesticides and wild animals, diseases of game.] 
Gauthier-Villars, Paris. 275pp. Fr. 

Peterson, J. E., K. M. Stahl, and D. L. Meeker. 1976. 
Simplified extraction and cleanup for determining 
organochlorine pesticides in small biological samples. 
Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 15:135-139. 

Peterson, K. J. 1974. An epidemiological study of anaplasmosis 
in Oregon. Pages 75-82 in Proc. 77th Annu. Meet. U.S. Anim. 
Health Assoc., 1973. 

__________~' and T. O. Roby. 1975. Absence of Anaplasma 
marginale infection in American bison raised in an 
anaplasmosis endemic area. J. Wildl. Dis. 11(3) :395-397. 
Verified, 3 ref., DJP. 

, T. P. Kistner, and H. E. Davis. 1973.------=:0--.,..---
Epizootiologic studies of anaplasmosis in Oregon mule deer. 
J. Wildl. Dis. 9(4):314-319. Verified, 12 ref., DJP. 

Peteshev, V. M. 1974. Klinicheskaya kartina i patomorfologiya 
anaplazmoza ovets i dikikh zhvachnykh. [Clinical picture 
and pathomorphology of anaplasmosis in sheep and wild 
ruminants.] Trudy akad. nauk kazakhoski SSSR inst. Zoo. 
28:141-152. 

Pheasant Task Force. no date. Farming and pheasants in South 
Dakota. Coop. Ext. Serv., U.S. Dep. Agric., S.D. State 
Univ., Brookings. Publ. No. FS656. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

113
 



Phillips, P. 1936. The distribution of rodents in overgrazed 
and normal grasslands of central Oklahoma. Ecology 
17:673-679. Verified, 17 ref., DJP. 

Piccirillo, V. J., and R. P. Quesenberry. 1980. Reproductive 
capacities of control mallard ducks (Anas platyrhynchos) 
during a one-generation reproduction study (pesticides). J. 
Environ. Path. and Toxicol. 4(5/6) :133-139. 12 ref. 

Pickford, G. D., and E. H. Reid. 1943. Competition of elk and 
domestic livestock for summer range forage. J. Wildl. 
Manage. 7(3) :328-332. Verified, 7 ref., DJP. 

Pielowski, Z., and P. Zdzislaw. 1974. Ecology and management of 
European hare populations. Proc. of an Int. Symp., Poznan, 
Poland, Dec. 23-24, 1974. xii+286pp. 

Pierson, R. E., J. Storz, A. E. McChesney, and D. Thake. 1974. 
Experimental transmission of malignant catarrhal fever. Am. 
J. Vet. Res. 35(4) :523-525. 

Pillmore, R. E., and R. B. Finley, Jr. 1963. Residues in game 
animals resulting from forest and range insecticide 
applications. Trans. North Am. Wildl. Nat. Resour. Conf. 
28:409-422. 

Pimental, D. 1971. Ecological effects of pesticides on 
non-target species. Off. of Sci. and Techn., Washington, 
D.C. 182pp. Verified. 

Pine, W. D. 1954. Bear damage in Humbolt and Del Norte 
Counties. Report of Subcomm. on Public Lands, Int. Comm. on 
Agric., House Res. 193, 1953. Assoc. Int. Comm. Rep. 
1953-54,17(1). 

Plowright, W. 1968. Interrelationships between virus infections 
of game and domestic animals. East Afr. Agric. For. J. 
33(spec. issue):260-263. 

Pohl, D., and J. Thomas. 1968. Salmonella in Starling (Sturnus 
vulgaris). Ann. Med. Vet. 112(8):704-744. Fr., engl. 

Potter, D. R., K. M. Sharpe, and J. C. Hendee. 1973. Human 
behavior aspects of fish and wildlife conservation; an 
annotated bibliography. u.S. Dep. Agric. For. Ser. Gen. 
Tech. Rep., PNW Pac. Northwest For. Range Ext. Sta. 4. 
288pp. 

Powers, J. E. 1979. Planning for an optimal mix of agricultural 
and wildlife land use. J. Wildl. Manage. 43(2) :493-502. 
Verified, 11 ref., DJP. 

Prakash, I. 1976. Significance of rodent pest management for 
progressive agriculture. Pesticides. pp. 54-57. 

114
 



Presnall, C. C. 1948. Applied ecology of predation on livestock 
ranges. J. Mammal. 29(2) :155-161. Verified, 23 ref., DJP. 

Preston, D. 1981. Farming on the Frontier: ripe for conflicts? 
Pages'39-41 in Alaska Fish Tales and Game Trails, winter 
1981. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

Prestwood, A. K., F. A. Hayes, J. H. Eve, and J. F. Smith. 1973. 
Abomasal helminths of white-tailed deer in southeastern 
United States, Texas and the Virgin Islands. J. Am. Vet. 
Med. Assoc. 163(6) :556-561. Verified, 24 ref., DJP. 

, T. P. Kistner, F. E~ Kellogg, and F. A. Hayes. 1974. 
----~T~h'e--11971 outbreak of hemorrhagic disease among white-tailed 

deer of the southeastern United States. J. Wildl. Dis. 
10(3):217-224. Verified, 14 ref., DJP. 

Price, I. M. 1977. Environmental contaminants in relation to 
Canadian wildlife. Trans. North Am. Wildl. Nat. Resour. 
Conf. 42:382-396. Verified, 49 ref., DJP. 

Pringle, L. P. 1977. The controversial coyote: Predation, 
politics, and ecology. New York: Harcourt Brace Jovanovich. 
87pp. 

Pyrah, D. B. 1973. The effects of livestock competition on the 
seasonal distribution of antelope. Pages 65-71 in D. B. 
Pyrah, R. o. Wallestad, and H. E. Jorgensen. Ecology of 
sagebrush control. Mont. Dep. Fish and Game, 
Pittman-Robertson Rep. W-105-R-7-8. 

Quortrup, E. R., M. E. Goetz, and J. W. Dunsing. 1957. Studies 
on the incidence of poultry diseases in wild ducks. Calif. 
Fish and Game 43(2) :139-141. 

Rampton, C. S., and D. M. Jesset. 1976. The prevalence of 
antibody to infectious bovine rhinotracheitis in some game 
animals of East Africa. J. Wildl. Dis 12(1):2-6. Verified, 
10 ref., DJP. 

Ramsey, C. W. 1965. Potential economic returns from deer as 
compared with livetock in the Edwards Plateau Region of 
Texas. J. Range Manage. 18(5) :247-250. Verified, 7 ref., 
DJP. 

Ransom, J. E. 1939. Sheep raising on Umnak. The Alaska 
Sportsman 5(4):8-9, 22. 

Rayner, H. J. 1970. Pesticides and wildlife. Oreg. State Game 
Comm. Bull. 25(11) :3-6. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

115
 



Rehacek, J., R. Brezina, P. Ac, M. Zupancicova, and E. Kovacova. 
1972. Study of Q fever in Slovakia. II. Further isolations 
of the pathogen from ticks and serological surveys in small 
mammals, game and domestic animals in three districts in 
Central Slovakia. J. Hyg. Epidemiol. Microbiol. Immunol. 
16 (1) : 85-91. 

Renshaw, H. W., R. A. Magonigle, and H. W. Vaughn. 1979. 
Evaluation of the anaplasmosis rapid card agglutination test 
for detecting experimentally infected elk. J. Wildl. Dis. 
15(3):379-386. Verified, 22 ref., DJP. 

, H. W. Vaughn, R. A. Magonigle, W. C. Davis, E. H. 
--~=-:--~Stauber, and F. W. Frank. 1977. Evaluation of free-roaming 

mule deer as carriers of anaplasmosis in an area of Idaho 
where bovine anaplasmosis is enzootic. J. Am. Vet. Med. 
Assoc. 170(3) :334-339. Verified, 50 ref., DJP. 

Reynolds, R. N., and O. C. Gustad. 1971. Analysis of 
statistical data on sheep losses caused by predation in four 
western states during 1966-68. U.S. Bur. Sport Fish and 
Wildl. Div., Wildl. Servo 21pp. mimeogr. 

Reynolds, T. D. 1980. Effects of some different land management 
practices on small mammal populations. J. Mammal. 
61(3):558-560. Verified, 15 ref., DJP. 

Rice, R. W., R. F. Dean, and J. F. Ellis. 1974. Bison, cattle, 
and sheep; dietary quality and food. J. Anim. Sci. 
38(6) :1332 (abstr.). Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

Riemann, H. P., R. A. Thompson, D. E. Behymer, R. Ruppanner, and 
C. E. Franti. 1978. Toxoplasmosis and Q fever antibodies 
among wild carnivores in California. J. Wildl. Manage. 
42(1):198-202. Verified, 13 ref., DJP. 

Robel, R. J., C. D. Stalling, M. E. Westfahl, and A. M. Kadoum. 
1972. Effects of insecticides on populations of rodents in 
Kansas--1965-69. Pestic. Monit. J. 6(2):115-121. Verified, 
22 ref., DJP. 

, A. D. Dayton, F. R. Henderson, R. L. Meduna, and 
--~::---=-=--C. W. Spaeth. 1981. Relationships between husbandry 

methods and sheep losses to canine predators. J. Wildl. 
Manage. 45(4) :894-911. Verified, 49 ref., DJP. 

Roberts, I. H., and W. P. Meleney. 1971. Variation among 
strains of Psoroptes ovis (Acarina: Psoroptidae) on sheep 
and cattle. Ann. Entomol. Soc. Am. 64(1):109-116. 
Verified, 8 ref., DJP. 

Robinson, R. M., T. L. Hailey, C. W. Livingstone, and J. W. 
Thomas. 1967. Bluetongue in the desert bighorn sheep. J. 
Wildl. Manage. 31:165-168. Verified, 9 ref., DJP. 

116
 



, , R. G. Marburger, and L. Weishuhn. 1974. 
----~V7a-c-c~ination trials in desert bighorn sheep against 

bluetongue virus. J. Wildl. Dis. 10(3):228-231. Verified, 
7 ref., DJP. 

Rodgers, C. A., and D. L. Stallings. 1972. Dynamics of an ester 
of 2,4-D in organs of three fish species. Weed Sci. 
20:101-105. 

Rof Cordina, J. 1965. The wolf, enemy of sheep and horse 
corrals. Rev. Vet. Venezolana 18(104) :194-197. Sp. 

Rogers, J. G. 1974. Responses of caged red-winged blackbirds to 
two types of repellents. J. Wildl. Manage. 38(3) :418-423. 
Verified, 15 ref., DJP. 

Rolley, R. E., and L. B. Keith. 1980. Moose population dynamics 
and winter habitat use at Rochester, Alberta, 1965-1979. 
Can. Field-Nat. 94(1) :9-18. Verified, 35 ref., DJP. 

Roneus, 0., and D. Christensson. 1979. Presence of Trichinella 
spiralis in free-living red foxes (Vulpes vulpes) in Sweden 
related to Trichinella infection in swine and man. Acta 
Veterinaria Scandinavica 20(4):583-594. 11 ref. 

Rosene, W., Jr. 1965. Effects of field applications of 
heptachlor on bobwhite quail and other wild animals. J. 
Wildl. Manage. 29(3) :554-580. Verified, 33 ref., DJP. 

Rosewell, K. T., and B. E. Baker. 1979. A method for confirming 
organochlorine pesticide residues in wildlife. Bull. 
Environ. Contam. and Toxic. 21(4/5):470-477. 

Roth, E. E., W. V. Adams, G. E. Sanford, B. Greer, and P. Mayeux. 
1961. Leptospirosis in wildlife and domestic animals in the 
United States. Trans. North Am. Wildl. Conf. 26:211-219. 
Verified, 35 ref., DJP. 

Roth, H. H. 1968. Biology and pathology of wildlife as a 
veterinary and agricultural problem in tropical and 
subtropical countries. Deutsch. Tierarztl. Wachr. 
75:632-636. 

1972. Needs, priorities, and development of 
wildlife disease research in relation to agricultural 
development in Africa. J. Wildl. Dis. 8(4) :369-374. 
Verified, 7 ref., DJP. 

Roughton, R. D. 1975. An outbreak of a hemorrhagic disease in 
white-tailed deer in Kentucky. J. Wildl. Dis. 
11(2):177-186. Verified, 21 ref., DJP. 

117
 



Rounds, R. C. 1975. Public access to private lands for hunting 
in Colorado. Colo. Div. Wi1dl., Div. Rep. No.2. 179pp. 
Verified, 111 ref., DJP. 

Rouse, C. H. 1965. Big game-domestic livestock relationships. 
Am. Soc. Range Manage. 18:23-24. 

Rowley, I. 1969. An evaluation of predation by "crows" on young 
lambs. Common Sci. and Ind. Res. Organ., Aust. Wildl. Res. 
14:153-179. 

Roy,	 L. D., and M. J. Dorrance. 1978. Movements of coyotes in 
northern Alberta. Agric. For. Bull. Alberta Univ. Fac. 
Agric. For. 1(3) :14-16. 

Royal Commission of Inquiry into the Use of Pesticides and 
Herbicides. 1975. Final reports of the commissioners, 
May 30. 

Rudd, R. L., and R. E. Genelly. 1956. Pesticides: their use and 
toxicity in relation to wildlife. Calif. Dep. Fish and Game 
Bull. 7. 209pp. 

Rueedi, K. 1977. Can the promotion of neutral grazing 
significantly diminish damage by wildlife? Schwiz z. 
Forstwes 128(9) :741-749. 

Rumble, M. A., and L. Flake. 1981. Waterfowl broods and factors 
influencing their use of livestock watering ponds in South 
Dakota. Annu. Meet. Am. Soc. Range Manage. 34:19. (abstr.) 

Rush, W. M. 1932. Bang's disease in the Yellowstone National 
Park buffalo and elk herds. J. MammaL 13:371-372. 
Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

Ruth, G. R., D. E. Reed, C. A. Daley, M. W. Vorhies, 
K. Wohlgemuth, and H. Shave. 1977. Malignant catarrhal 
fever in bison. J. Am. Vet. Med. Assoc. 171(9) :913-917. 
Verified, 24 ref., DJP. 

Ruyle, G. B., J. W. Menke, and D. L. Lancaster. 1980. Delayed 
grazing may improve upland waterfowl habitat. Calif. Agric. 
Exp. Sta. 34 (11/12) : 29-31. 

Rweyemamu, M. M. 1970. Probable occurrence of infectious bovine 
rhinotracheitis virus in Tanzania in wildlife and cattle. 
Nature 225(5234) :738-739. Verified, 10 ref., DJP. 

1974. The incidence of infectious bovine 
rhinotracheitis antibody in Tanzanian game animals and 
cattle. Bull. Epizoot. Dis. Afr. 22(1) :19-22. 

118
 



Ryder, J. P., and D. A. Boag. 1981. A Canadian paradox-private 
land, public wildlife: Can it be resolved? Can. Field-Nat. 
95:35-38. Verified, 10 ref., DJP. 

Ryder, R. A. 1980. Effects of grazing on bird habitats. u.s. 
For. Servo Gen. Tech. Rep., U.S. Intermount. For. and Range 
Exp. Sta. pp.51-66. 

Ryff, K. L., and R. C. Bergstrom. 1975. Bovine coccidia in 
American bison. J. Wildl. Dis. 11(3) :412-414. Verified, 7 
ref., DJP. 

St. George, T. D., D. H. Cybinski, A. J. Della-Porta, D. A. 
McPhee, M. C. Wark, and M. H. Bainbridge. 1980. The 
isolation of two bluetongue viruses from healthy cattle in 
Australia. Aust. Vet. J. 56(Nov.) :562. Verified, 7 ref., 
DJP. 

Safford, J. W., and A. S. Hoversland. 1960. A study of lamb 
mortality in a western range flock. I. Autopsy findings on 
1,051 lambs. J. Anim. Sci. 19:265. 

Salter, R. E., and R. J. Hudson. 1980. Range relationships of 
feral horses with wild ungulates and cattle in western 
Alberta. J. Range Manage. 33(4) :266-271. Verified, 
18 ref., DJP. 

Salyer, J. W. 1962. Effects of drought and land use on prairie.
nesting ducks. Trans. North Am. Wildl. Nat. Resour. Conf. 
27:69-79. 

Samuel, W. M. 1968. Endoparasites of domestic ruminants and 
white-tailed deer. Trans. North Am. Wildl. Conf. 
33:364-372. 

____~~-=_, G. A. Chalmers, J. G. Stelfox, A. Loewen, and 
J. J. Thomsen. 1975. Contagious ecthyma in bighorn sheep 
and mountain goat in western Canada. J. Wildl. Dis. 
11(1):26-31. Verified, 7 ref., DJP. 

Sandoval, A. V. 1979. Bighorn sheep status report from New 
Mexico. Trans. Desert Bighorn Counc. pp. 82-86. Verified, 
8 ref., DJP. 

1980a. Management of a Psoroptic scabies epizootic 
in bighorn sheep (Ovis canadensis mexicana) in New Mexico. 
Trans. Desert Bighorn Council. In press. 

1980b. Desert bighorn under siege. New Mexico 
Wildl. Jan.-Feb. 1980. pp. 3-12. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

119
 

 



Santini, L. 1974. Nature and extent of damage caused by the
 
wild rabbit (Oryctogalus cuniculus L.) to a wheat
 
cultivation; result of an experimental test. Redia
 
55:393-408. Ital., engl.
 

Saskatchewan Department of Tourism and Renewable Resources. 
1978. A survey of farmer attitudes toward wildlife, habitat 
retention, and hunting in Saskatchewan. Dep. Tourism and 
Renewable Resourc., Fish and Wildl. Branch. 42pp. 
Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

Savarie, P. J., and R. T. Sterner. 1979. Evaluation of toxic 
collars for selective control of coyotes that attack sheep. 
J. Wildl. Manage. 43(3):780-783. Verified, 10 ref., DJP. 

Schafer, E. W. 1972. The acute oral toxicity of 369 pesticidal, 
pharmaceutical and other chemicals to wild birds. Toxicol. 
Appl. Pharmacol. 21:315-330. Verified, 5 ref., DJP. 

1978. Recent development in bird damage control 
chemicals. Proc. Vertebr. Pest Conf. 8:32-35. 

__________~, and R. B. Brunton. 1971. Chemicals as bird 
repellents: two promising agents. J. Wild1. Manage. 
35 (5) : 569-572. 

, and L. L. Marking. 1975. Long-term effects of----:---.,..
4-aminopyridine exposure to birds and fish. J. Wildl. 
Manage. 39(4) :807-811. Verified, 9 ref., DJP. 

___________ , R. B. Brunton, and D. J. Cunningham. 1973. A 
summary of the acute oral toxicity of 4-aminopyridine to 
birds and mammals. Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol. 26(4) :532-538. 
Verified, 28 ref., DJP. 

Schitoskey, F., Jr. 1975. Primary and secondary hazards of 
three rodenticides to kit fox. J. Wildl. Manage. 
39(2) :416-418. Verified, 14 ref., DJP. 

Schmitt, N., J. M. Saville, L. Friis, and P. L. Stovell. 1976. 
Trichinosis in British Columbia wildlife. Can. J. Public 
Health 67(1) :21-24. Verified, 22 ref., DJP. 

Schrad, M. C., R. S. Sharpe, and T. B. Bragg. 1976. The effects 
of grazing management on a sandhills prairie community: Part 
2. Small mammals density and diversity. Proc. Nebr. Acad. 
Sci. Affil. Soc. 86:25 (abstr.). 

Schroeder, M. H. 1972. Relationships of range and forest 
management with herbicides on wildlife. Proc. West. Soc. 
Weed Sci. 25:11-15. 

120
 



Schultz, D. P., and E. W. Whitney. 1974. Monitoring 2,4-D 
residues at Loxahatchee National Wildlife Refuge. Pestic. 
Monitor. J. 7 (3/4) :146-152. 

Schultz, V., and S. H. Brooks. 1958. Some statistical aspects 
of the relationship of quail density to farm composition. 
J. Wildl. Manage. 22(3) :283-291. Verified, 15 ref., DJP. 

-----:- ­ , E. Legler, Jr., W. H. Griffin, G. A. Webb, R. H.
Anderson, W. M. Weaver, Jr., and J. A. Fox. 1954.
 
Statewide wildlife survey of Tennessee: a study of the land,
 
wildlife, farmer, hunter, and trapper. Final Rep.
 
Pittman-Robertson Proj. W-16-R, Tenn. Game and Fish Comm.,
 
Nashville, Tenn. 506pp.
 

Schwab, R. G. 1978. The potential of compound U-12171 as an 
avian repellent. Proc. Vertebr. Pest Conf. 8-255-259. 

Schwan, H. E. 1945. Big game and livestock on the western 
range. Trans. North Am. Wildl. Conf. 10:219-224. Verified, 
o ref., DJP. 

Schwartz, C. C., and J. G. Nagy. 1974. Pesticide effects on in 
vitro dry matter digestion in deer. J. Wi1d1. Manage. 
38(3):531-534. Verified, 13 ref., DJP. 

____~~' , and R. W. Rice. 1977. Pronghorn dietary 
quality relative to forage availability and other ruminants 
in Colorado. J. Wi1dl. Manage. 41(2) :161-168. Verified, 33 
ref., DJP. 

Scifres, C. J. 1977. Herbicides and the range ecosystem: 
residues, research and the role of rangemen. J. Range 
Manage. 30(2) :86-91. Verified, 56 ref., DJP. 

Scott, J. M., J. A. Wiens, and R. R. Claeys. 1975. 
Organochlorine levels associated with a common Murre die-off 
in Oregon. J. Wildl. Manage. 39(2) :310-320. Verified, 21 
ref., DJP. 

Scotter, G. 1971. Range resources and big game management. 
West. Fish and Game 6(1):20-23. 

1980. Management of wild ungulate habitat in the 
western United States and Canada: A review. J. Range 
Manage. 33(1) :16-27. Verified, 147 "ref., DJP. 

Sears, H. S., and W. R. Meehan. 1971. Short-term effects of 
2,4-D on aquatic organisms in the Nakwasina River watershed, 
Southeastern Alaska. Pest. Monit. J. 5(2) :213-217. 
Verified, 5 ref., DJP. 

Senft, D., and M. Memolo. 1980. The riddle of bluetongue. U.S. 
Dep. Agric., Sci. and Ed. Admin. 28(10):4-9. 

121
 



Serdiuk, L. 1971. Cost and effectiveness of unit farmlands in 
preventing waterfowl depredation on private croplands. Game 
Bird Survey, Wyo. Game and Fish Comm., Proj. No. W-50-R-20. 
18pp. 

1981. A project to control Greater Sandhill Crane 
and Canada goose depredations in Lincoln County, Wyoming. 
34pp. mimeogr. 

Severson, K. E., and C. E. Boldt. 1978. Cattle, wildlife, and 
riparian habitats in the western Dakotas. Pages 91-103 in 
Management and use of northern plains rangeland. Reg. -­
Rangeland Symp., Bismarck, N.D. Feb. 27-28, 1978. 142pp. 
Verified, DJP. 

Sharpe, R. S., T. Bragg, D. Sutherland, T. Cole, and M. Schrad. 
1976. The effects of grazing management on a sandhills 
prairie community. Part I. Vegetative composition. Proc. 
Nebr. Acad. Sci. Affil. Soc. 86:25 (abstr.). 

Shavgulidze, M. M., V. I. Nanobashvili, and M. N. Mirianashvili. 
1976. [Toxicity of the herbicide 2,4-D.] Veterinariia 
(Mosk) 4:103-104. Russ. 

Shelton, M. 1973. Some myths concerning the coyote as a 
livestock predator. Bioscience 23(12) :719-720. Verified, 5 
ref., DJP. 

---~-...,..
, and J. Klindt. 1974. Interrelationship of coyote 

density and certain livestock and game species in Texas. 
Tex. A and M Univ., Tex. Agric. Exp. Sta. MP-1148. 12pp. 
Verified, 14 ref., DJP. 

_____~, and P. V. Thompson. 1976. Use of chemical 
repellents to reduce coyote predation on sheep and goats. 
Tex. Agric. Exp. Sta. Prog. Rep. 3396. 3pp. 

__~~__ ' and D. Wade. 1979. Predatory losses: A serious 
livestock problem. Animal Industry Today 2(1):4-9. 
Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

Shillinger, J. E. 1937. Disease relationship of domestic stock 
and wildlife. Trans. North Am. Wildl. Conf. 2:298-302. 
Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

Shilova, S. A., A. A. Smirnov, V. A. Ognev, and L. D. Voronova. 
1968. [Effect of Sevin on sexual functions of warm-blooded 
animals.] Med. Parazitol. Parazit. Bolez. 37(5) :604-409. 
RUSS., engl. 

Shipman, R. D., and J. B. Schmitt. 1971. Timber, wildlife 
improved with fenuron herbicide. Sci. Agric. 19(1) :2-5. 

122 



Shotts, E. B., and F. A. Hayes. 1970. Leptospiral antibodies in 
white-tailed deer of the southeastern United States. J. 
Wildl. Dis. 6:295-298. Verified, 17 ref., DJP. 

Shrubb, M. 1980. Farming influences on the food and hunting of 
kestrels. Bird Study 27(2) :109-115. 

Shuyler, H. R. 1970. Control of rodents and grain-eating birds. 
FAO Regular Programe (Rome) RP 7:1-15. 

1977. Plant protection through rodent control. 
Plant Prot. Bull. (Rome) 25(4):177-180. 

Singer, W., and H. J. Maurer. 1979. Braunbar suchte Bienenstand 
im Otscher heim. [The brown bear visits an apiary on the 
Otscher. ] Allgemeine Deutsche Imkerzeitung. 13(2)::50-51. 
De. 

Sitton, L. 1978. Mountain lion predation on livestock. Calif. 
Cattleman 61(4) :34. 

Skokova, N. N. 1977. [The evaluation of side-effects of 
phenoxyherbicides on animals.] Pages 58-82 in L. D. 
Voronova, ed. The effects of pesticides on wildlife of 
terrestrial and water ecosystems--collection of scientific 
papers. Russ., engl. 

________~~, and N. F. Matuzinski. 1976. [Distribution of the 
residues of butyl ester 2,4-D and the products of its 
breakdown in a forest biocoenosis.] In Scientific Elements 
of Nature Conservation--Collection of Scientific Papers. 
Cent. Nat. Conserve Minist. Agric. USSR U1oscow) 4:86-109. 
Rus s , , engl. 

Skovlin, J. M., and R. W. Harris. 1970. Management of conifer 
woodland grazing resources for cattle, deer and elk. Int. 
Grassland Congo Proc. 11:75-78. Verified, 10 ref., DJP. 

______~~-, P. J. Edgerton, and R. W. Harris. 1968. The 
influence of cattle management on deer and elk. Trans. 
North Am. Wildl. and Nat. Resour. Conf. 33:169-181. 
Verified, 18 ref., DJP. 

Slocum, W. L., and L. T. Empey. 1954. The role of the farmer in 
the upland game production and hunting in Whitman County. 
Wash. Agric. Exp. Sta. Bull. 552. 2"4pp. 

Smart, D. L., and D. O. Trainer. 1975. Serologic evidence of 
Venezuelan equine encephalitis in some wild and domestic 
populations of southern Texas. Bull. Wildl. Dis. Assoc. 
11 (2) :195-200. 

123
 



Smith, A. C., W. E. Heimer, and W. J~ Foreyt. 1982a. Contagious 
ecthyma in an adult Dall sheep (Ovis dalli dalli) in Alaska. 
J. Wildl. Dis. 18(1):111-112. Verified, 7 ref., DJP. 

, , and 1982b. Hematologic, 
------s-e-r-u--m chemistry, and serologic values of-Dall sheep (Ovis 

dalli dalli) in Alaska. Pages 24-32 in W. E. Heimer, 
Interior Sheep Studies. Alaska Dep. Fish and Game, Fed. Aid 
in Wildl. Rest. Prog. Rep., Proj. W-21-2, Job 6.9R. Juneau. 
32pp. 

Smith, A. D. 1949. Effects of mule deer and livestock upon a 
foothill range in northern Utah. J. Wildl. Manage. 
13(4):420-423. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

1958. Considerations affecting the place of big 
game on western ranges. Am. For. 1958:188-192. 

1961. Competition for forage by game and livestock. 
Utah Farm and Home Sci. 22(1) :8-9, 23. 

, and D. D. Doell. 1968. Guides to allocating forage
------;---:--­

between cattle and big game on big game winter range. Utah 
State Div. Fish and Game Publ. 68-11. 32pp. 

, P. A. Lucas, C. O. Baker, and G. W. Scotter. 1972.------,-- ­
The effects of deer and domestic livestock on aspen 
regeneration in Utah. Utah Div. Wildl. Res. Publ. No. 72-1. 
32pp. 

Smith, D. R. 1961. Competition between cattle and game on elk 
winter range. Wyo. Agric. Exp. Sta. Bull. 377. 16pp. 

______~--~, and D. E. Wilbert. 1959. Game/livestock competition 
in the Jackson Hole region of Wyoming. Wyo. Agric. Exp. 
Sta., Mimeogr. Cir. 106. 

Smith, G. E., and B. G. Isom. 1967. Investigation of effects of 
large-scale applications of 2,4-D on aquatic fauna and water 
quality. Pest. Monit. J. 1(3) :16-21. Verified, 2 ref., 
DJP. 

Smith, I. D. 1965. Role of avian predators in lamb mortality in 
Queensland. Aust. Vet. J. 41(11) :333-335. 

Smith, J. G., and o. Julander. 1953. Deer and sheep competition 
in Utah. J. Wildl. Manage. 17(2) :101-112. Verified, 14 
ref., DJP. 

Smith, M. A., J. C. Malechek, and K. O. Fulgham. 1979. Forage 
selection by mule deer on winter range grazed by sheep in 
spring. J. Range Manage. 32(1):40-45. Verified, 24 ref., 
DJP. 

124
 



Smith, S. H., L. Noh, and R. A. Jantzen. 1972. Predator 
management--whose baby? Proc. West. Assoc. State Game and 
Fish Comm. 52:31-45. 

Snyder, W. D. 1966. Techniques for mapping wildlife habitat in 
farmland areas. Outdoor Facts, Colo. Game, Fish and Parks 
Dep., Game Inf. Leafl. No. 43. Ip. 

Solman, V. E. F. 1976. Feud in the fields--wildlife vs. 
farmers. Onto Fish and Wildl. Rev. 15(2) :3-7. Verified, 0 
ref., DJP. 

Solna, S. 1972. Tyst skog; hormoslyrdebatten i Sverige. [Silent 
forest.] monograph. 96pp. Swe. 

Somers, J., E. Moran, and B. Reinhart. 1973. Effect of external 
application of 2,4-D and picloram to the fertile egg on 
hatching success and early chick performance. Down to Earth 
29:15-19. 

----.,-- ­ , , and 1974. Effect of
external application of pesticides to the fertile egg on 
hatching success and early chick performance. 2. 
Commercial-herbicide mixtures of 2,4-D with picloram or 
2,4,5-T using the pheasant. Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 
11(4):339-342. Verified, 4 ref., DJP. 

------ , F. F. Gilbert, D. E. Joyner, R. J. Brooks, and R. G. 
Gartshore. 1981. Use of 4-aminopyridine in cornfields 
under high foraging stress. J. Wildl. Manage. 
45(3):702-709. Verified, 19 ref., DJP. 

Sosov, R. F. 1973. Ob immuniziruyushchei leptospiroznoi 
subinfektsii. [Immunizing subclinical infections with 
leptospires.] Moskovskaya Vet. Akademiya, Kuz'minki, Moscow 
Zh-472. Veterinariya, Moscow. No. 4:39-41. Russ. 

Sparks, K. L. 1972. Comparison of the grazing behavior of bison 
and cattle. Soc. Range Manage. 25:7. 

Springer, P. F. 1957. Effects of herbicides and fungicide on 
wildlife. North Carolina Pesticide Manual, N.C. State 
ColI., Raleigh. pp. 87-106. 

Stahler, L. M., and E. I. Whitehead. 1950. The effect of 2,4-D 
on potassium nitrate levels in leaves of sugar beets. 
Science 112(2921):749-751. Verified, 11 ref., DJP. 

Stair, E. L., R. M. Robinson, and L. P. Jones. 1968. 
Spontaneous bluetongue in Texas white-tailed deer. Pathol. 
Vet. 5:164-173. 

125
 



Stauber, E. 1976. Transmission of disease between wildlife and 
domestic animals. Antelope States Workshop, Twin Falls, 
Idaho. 7:119-120. 

------, R. Autenrieth, D. O. Markham, and V. Whitbeck. 1980. 
A seroepidemiologic survey of three pronghorn (Antilocapra 
americana) populations in southeastern Idaho, 1975-1977. J. 
Wildl. Dis. 16(1):109-115. 22 ref. 

, C. H. Nellis, R. A. Magonigle, and H. W. Vaughn.
--~1~9~7=7-. Prevalence of reactors to selected livestock 

pathogens in Idaho mule deer. J. Wildl. Manage. 
41(3) :515-519. Verified, 12 ref., DJP. 

Steel, J. L., Jr. 1958. Farming for wildlife. Okla. Wildl. 
14(9):4-8. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

Stendell, R. C., E. Cromartee, S. N. Weemeyer, and J. R. 
Longcore. 1977. Organochlorine and mercury residues in 
canvasback duck eggs, 1972-73. J. Wildl. Manage. 
41(3):453-457. Verified, 23 ref., DJP. 

Stepanova, N. I. 1976. Les piroplasmoses et l'anaplasmose des 
animaux d'elevage et la lutte contre ces maladies. 
[Piroplasmosis and anaplasmosis in domestic animals, and the 
control of these diseases.] Institut de Medecine Vet. Exp. 
de l'U.R.S.S. Bulletin de l'Office International des 
Epizooties, 86:35-43. Fr. 

Sterner, R. T. 1979. Effects of sodium cyanide and diphacinone 
in coyotes (Canis latrans): applications as predacides in 
livestock toxic collars. Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 
23(1/2):211-217. Verified, 12 ref., DJP. 

, and S. A. Shumake. 1978a. Bait-induced prey 
----a-v-e-r-sions in predators: Some methodological issues. Behav. 

BioI. 22(4) :565-566. Verified, 3 ref., DJP. 

, and 1978b. Coyote damage-control 
---r-e--s-e-arch: A review and analysis. Pages 297-325 in 

M. Bekoff, ed. Coyote Biology, Behavior, and Management. 

Stevens, D. R. 1966. Range relationships of elk and livestock, 
Crow Creek Drainage, Montana. J. Wildl. Manage. 
30(2) :349-363. Verified, 21 ref., DJP. 

Stewart, P. A. 1973. Electrocution of birds by an electric 
fence. Wilson Bull. 85(4) :476-477. 

Stewart, R. E., and H. A. Kantrud. 1973. Ecological 
distribution of breeding waterfowl populations in North 
Dakota. J. Wildl. Manage. 37(1):39-50. Verified, 12 ref., 
DJP. 

126
 



Stickel, W. H. 1973. Effects on wildlife of newer pesticides 
and other pollutants. Proc. West. Assoc. State Game and 
Fish Comm. 53: 484-491. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

Stier, J. C., and R. C. Bishop. 1981. Crop depredation by 
waterfowl: is compensation the solution. Can. J. Agric. 
Econ. 29(2):159-170. Verified, 19 ref., DJP. 

Stocker, G. 1965. Electric fencing for wallaby-proofing 
experimental areas in the Northern Territory. Aust. For. 
Re s , 1 (4) : 35 . 

Stoddart, L. A., and D. I. Rasmussen. 1945. Deer management and 
range livestock production. Utah Agric. Exp. Sta. Cir. 212. 
17pp. 

Stone, C. P., and C. R. Danner. 1980. Autumn flocking of 
red-winged blackbirds in relation to agricultural variables. 
Am. MidI. Nat. 103(1) :196-199. Verified, 5 ref., DJP. 

, and D. F. Mott. 1973. Bird damage to sprouting corn 
----~i~n--t~h~e United States. U.S. Fish Wildl. Servo Spec. Sci. 

Rep. Wildl. No. 173. 28pp. 

, J. E. Forbes, and C. P. Breidenstein.----"-------­1973. Bird damage to field corn in New York in 1971. N.Y. 
Fish and Game J. 20(1) :68-73. 

Stone, W. B., and H. Knoch. 1982. American Brant killed on golf 
courses by Diazinon. N.Y. Fish and Game J. 29(1) :95-96. 
Verified, 6 ref., DJP. 

Straver, P. J., and J. G. Van Bekkum. 1979. Isolation of 
malignant catarrhal fever virus from a European bison (Bos 
bonasus) in a zoological garden. Res. in Vet Sci. 
26 (2) : 165-171. 

Stromborg, K. L. 1977. Seed treatment pesticide effects on 
pheasant reproduction at sublethal doses. J. Wildl. Manage. 
41(4):632-642. Verified, 33 ref., DJP. 

1979. Pheasant food habits in spring and 
consumption of seed treatment pesticides. J. Wildl. Manage. 
43(1):214-219. Verified, 21 ref., DJP. 

Stuth, J. W., and A. H. Winward. 1977. Livestock-deer relations 
in a lodgepole pine-pumice region of central Oregon. J. 
Range Manage. 30(2):110-116. Verified, 14 ref., DJP. 

Sugden, L. G. 1976. Waterfowl damage to Canadian grain, current 
problem and research needs. Can. Wildl. Servo Occas. Pap. 
No. 24. 25pp. Verified, 90 ref., DJP. 

127
 



________~-, and W. Goerzen. 1979. Preliminary measurements of
 
grain wasted by field-feeding mallards. Can. Wildl. Servo
 
Prog. Notes, No. 104. 5pp.
 

Sullivan, T. D., and D. S. Sullivan. 1979. The effects of
 
glyphosate herbicide on food preference and consumption in
 
black-tailed deer. Can. J. Zool. 57(7) :1406-1412.
 
Verified, 25 ref., DJP.
 

Sundstrom, C., and W. G. Hepworth. 1967. Effects of livestock
 
fencing on antelope. Wyo. Game and Fish Corom., Fed. Aid
 
FW-003-R-14. pp. 67-100.
 

Sutton, W. W., and L. L. Salomon. 1975. Development of a
 
biological monitoring network: A test case, suitability of
 
livestock and wildlife as biological monitors for
 
organophosphorus contaminants. Natl. Environ. Res. Center.
 
38pp.
 

Svanberg, o. 1970. Forgiftningsricker for husdjur och vilt vid 
kvavogodsling av beten och skog. [Chances of poisoning 
domestic animals and wild game by fertilizing pastures and 
forest with nitrogen.] Vaxt-narings-nytt 26(1) :6-10. Swe. 

Swanson, C. V., and C. F. Yocom. 1958. Upland game bird
 
populations in relation to cover and agriculture in
 
southeastern Washington. Trans. North Am. Wildl. Conf.
 
23:277-290. Verified, 11 ref., DJP.
 

Swanson, G. A. 1976. Wildlife as predators of livestock and
 
cause of damage to rangelands in the United States. Proc.
 
Vert. Pest Conf. 7:7-10.
 

Swanson, V. B., and G. E. Scott. 1973. Livestock protectors for 
sheep predator control. Am. Soc. Anim. Sci., West. Sec. 
Proc. 24:34-37. 

Swift, J. E. 1966. Pesticide, wildlife and water relationships 
in California. Calif. Univ. Water Resour. Cent. Rep. 
10:9-14. 

Talmon, T. L., and B. Hanzlick. 1978. The effects of land use 
change on lesser prairie chicken populations in southwest 
Kansas, U.S.A. Trans. Kans. Acad. Sci. 81(2) :178. 

Taylor, R. G., and J. P. Workman. 1979. The economics of sheep 
predation in southwestern Utah. J. Range Manage. 
32(4):317-321. Verified, 24 ref., DJP. 

--------::-­ , , and J. E. Bowns. 1977. Economic
analysis of sheep predation in southwestern Utah. Soc. 
Range Manage. 30:39. 

128
 



-----------

Teer, J. G. 1975. Commercial uses of game animals on rangelands 
of Texas. J. Anim. Sci. 40(5) :1000-1008. Verified, 21 
ref., DJP. 

Tejning, S. 1967. Mercury in pheasants (Phasianus colchinus L.) 
derived from seed grain dressed with methyl and ethyl 
mercury compounds. Oikos 18(2) :334-344. Verified, 7 ref., 
DJP. 

Telfer, E. S., and G. W. Scotter. 1975. Potential for game 
ranching in boreal aspen forests of western Canada. J. 
Range Manage. 28(3) :172-180. Verified, 53 ref., DJP. 

Terrill, C. E. 1975. Game animals and agriculture. J. Anim. 
Sci. 40(5) :1020-1022. Verified, 6 ref., DJP. 

Thilenius, J. F., and K. E. Hungerford. 1967. Browse use by 
cattle and deer in northern Idaho. J. Wildl. Manage. 
31(1) :141-145. Verified, 6 ref., DJP. 

______~~_, G. R. Brown, and C. C. Kaltenbach. 1975. Treating 
forb-dominated subalpine range with 2,4-D: effects on 
herbage and cattle diets. J. Range Manage. 28(4) :311-315. 
Verified, 11 ref., DJP. 

Thomas, F. C. 1971. Bluetongue virus. Part I. Studies in 
white-tailed deer. Part II. Comparisons among isolates and 
with the virus of epizootic hemorrhagic disease of deer. 
Diss. Abstr. Int., 1971, 31B, No. 11,6785. 

______~---, and J. Miller. 1971. A comparison of bluetongue 
virus and EDH virus: Electronmicroscopy and serology. Can. 
J. Compo Med. 35:22-27. Verified, 17 ref., DJP. 

______-=__~, N. Willis, and G. Ruckerbauer. 1974. Identification 
of viruses involved in the 1971 outbreak of hemorrhagic 
disease in southeastern United States white-tailed deer. J. 
Wildl. Dis. 10(3):187-189. Verified, 8 ref., DJP. 

Thomas, J. W., and C. Maser. 1979a. Wildlife habitats in 
managed rangelands--the Great-Basin of southeastern Oregon: 
Edges. U.S. Dep. Agric. For. Servo Gen. Tech. Rep., Pacific 
Northwest For. and Range Exp. Sta. No. 85. 17pp. 

, and 1979b. Wildlife habitats in managed 
rangelands--the Great Basin of southeastern Oregon: Riparian 
zones. U.S. Dep. Agric. For. Sere Gen. Tech. Rep., Pacific 
Northwest For. and Range Exp. Sta. No. 80. 18pp. 

Thompson, B. C. 1976. Evaluation of wire fences for control of 
coyote depredations. M.S. Thesis, Oreg. State Univ., 
Corvallis. 59pp. 

129
 



1978. Fence-crossing behavior exhibited by coyotes. 
Wildl. Soc. Bull. 6(1) :14-17. Verified, 5 ref., DJP. 

1979. Evaluation of wire fences for coyote control. 
J. Range Manage. 32(6) :457-461. Verified, 24 ref., DJP. 

Thompson, L. S. 1977. Wildlife and land use change: Some 
considerations in assessing impact risk. W. Wildlands 
3(4):19-24. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

Thorne, E. T., and J. K. Morton. 1976. Brucellosis transmission 
between elk and domestic cattle. Wyo. Game and Fish Dep. 
FW-003-R-22, Work Plan 01, Job 12W/Fin. 5pp. 

, and G. M. Thomas. 1978a. Brucellosis in 
elk. I-.~S~e-r-o-l~o--g~ic and bacteriologic survey in Wyoming. J. 
Wildl. Dis. 14:74-81. Verified, 20 ref., DJP. 

______~---, , and C. R. Winthrop. 1979. Brucellosis, 
its effect and impact on elk in western Wyoming. Pages 
212-220 in M. S. Boyce and L. O. Hayden-Wing, eds. North 
American-elki ecology, behavior and management. Univ. of 
Wyoming, Laramie. Verified, 19 ref., DJP. 

, , F. M. Blunt, and H. A. Dawson. 1978b. 
----~B~r-u--c-ellosis in elk. II. Clinical effects and means of 

transmission as determined through artificial infections. 
J. Wildl. Dis. 14(3):280-291. Verified, 38 ref., DJP. 

Thorpe, B. D., R. W. Sidwell, D. E. Johnson, K. L. Smart, and 
D. D. Parker. 1965. Tularemia in the wildlife and 
livestock of the Great Salt Lake desert region, 1951 through 
1964. Am. J. Trop. Med. Hyg. 14:622-637. 

Thorsen, J., and J. P. Henderson. 1971. Survey for antibody to 
infectious bovine rhinotracheitis (IBR), bovine virus 
diarrhea (BVD) and parainfluenza 3 (PI3) in moose sera. J. 
Wildl. Dis. 7(2):93-95. Verified, 9 ref., DJP. 

, L. Karstad, M. W. Barrett, and G. A. Chalmers. 1977. 
----~V~i~r-u-s-es isolated from captive and free-ranging wild 

ruminants in Alberta. J. Wildl. Dis. 13:74-79. Verified, 
13 ref., DJP. 

Tigner, J. R., and G. E. Larson. 1977. Sheep losses on selected 
ranches in southern Wyoming. J. Range Manage. 
30(4) :244-252. Verified, 10 ref., DJP. 

Tirnrn, R. M. 1980. Burrowing rodent control with gas cartridges. 
Univ. Nebr. Coop. Ext. Serv., Nebr. Guide No. G80-516. 2pp. 
Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

130
 



, and R. J. Johnson. 1980. Prairie dogs and their 
----~-control. Univ. Nebr. Coop. Ext. Serv., Nebr. Guide. No. 

G80-519. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

Todd, A. W., and L. B. Keith. 1976. Responses of coyotes to 
winter reductions in agricultural carrion. Alberta 
Recreation, Parks and Wildl., Wildl. Tech. Bull. No.5. 
32pp. 

Townsend, J. E, and R. J. Smith. 1977. Improving fish and 
wildlife benefits in range management: Proceedings of a 
seminar. u.S. Dep. Int., Fish and Wildl. Serv., Washington, 
D.C. 118pp. 

Trainer, D. o. 1972. Statewide wildlife research. Wildl. Div. 
of For., Wildl. and Recreation, W-141-R-06/Work Plan 41. 
22pp. 

, and G. C. Hoff. 1971. Serologic evidence of-----;-­arbovirus activity in a moose population in Alberta. J. 
Wildl. Dis. 7(2):118-119. Verified, 13 ref., DJP. 

, and M. M. Jochim. 1969. Serologic evidence of 
----;--:;--~

bluetongue in wild ruminants of North America. Am. J. Vet. 
Res. 30(11) :2007-2011. Verified, 13 ref., DJP. 

, and L. Karstad. 1963. Experimental pseudorabies in 
-----:-~-wild North American mammals. Zoonoses Res. 2(3):135-151. 

Verified, 20 ref., DJP. 

Tucker, R. K., and D. G. Crabtree. 1970. Handbook of toxicity 
of pesticides to wildlife. u.S. Dep. Int., Fish and Wildl. 
Serv., Resour. Publ. 84. 131pp. 

, and M. A. Haegele. 1971. Comparative acute oral-----..,.. ­toxicity of pesticides to six species of birds. Toxicol. 
and Appl. Pharmacol. 20(1) :57-65. 

Tully, R. J., and A. F. C. Greene. 1981. The laws, costs, and 
effectiveness of Colorado's big game damage program. Annu. 
West. Assoc. Fish and Wildl. Agencies Conf., Honolulu, 
Hawaii, July 12-16, 1981. 17pp. mimeogr. Verified, 0 
ref .1, DJP. 

Tumanov, I. L. 1974. [Mustelids--exterminators of agricultural 
pests.] Zashch. Rast. 10:36-37. Russ. 

Turner, J. 1977. Clorinated hydrocarbon residues in perianal 
fat of desert bighorn sheep. Bull. Environ. Contam. 
Toxicol. 19(1) :23-31. Verified, 27 ref., DJP. 

1979. Transplacental movement of organochlorine 
pesticide residues in desert bighorn sheep. Bull. Environ. 
Contam. Toxicol. 21(1/2) :116-124. Verified, 42 ref., DJP. 

131
 



Upchurch, M. L. 1954. Economic aspects of livestock-big game 
relationships. J. Range Manage. 7(6) :245-249. Verified, 0 
ref., DJP. 

Urness, P. J. 1976. Mule deer habitat changes resulting from 
livestock practices. Pages 21-35 in Mule deer decline in 
the West: A symposium. Utah State-Univ., Logan. 

U.S.	 Congress, House Committee on Agriculture. 1972. 
Indemnification for livestock killed by predatory animals; 
Hearing, Ninety-second Congress, second session, on H.R. 
14158 and H.R. 14163. U.S. Gov. Printing Off., washington, 
D. C. 43pp. 

U.S.	 Department of Agriculture. 1976. wildlife for tomorrow. 
U.S.	 Dep. Agric. 989, rev. 28pp. 

U.S.	 Department of Interior, Fish and Wildlife Service. 1978. 
Mammalian predator damage management for livestock 
protection in the western United States. U.S. Dep. Int., 
Fish and Wildlife Service, Washington, D.C. 252pp. 

U.S.	 Fish and Wildlife Service. 1964. Procedure for evaluation 
of acute toxicity of pesticides to fish and wildlife: Rev. 
U.S.	 Fish and Wildl. Serv., Pestic. Review Staff. 16 1. 

u.s.	 Forest Service. 1968. Range and wildlife habitat 
evaluation: A research symposium. u.S. For. Serv., U.S. 
Dep. Agric., Misc. Publ. No. 1147. " 

Valadao, F. G. 1966. Some aspects of the problem of game in 
relation to domestic animal health. Mozambique Servo Vet. 
An. 10:209-211. Pore 

Vance, D. R. 1976. Changes in land use and wildlife populations 
in southeastern Illinois. Wildl. Soc. Bull. 4 (1) :11-15. 
Verified, 12 ref., DJP. 

Van Genderen, H. 1966. Tolerances for tissue levels of 
pesticides in wild animals: A proposal for consideration. 
J. Appl. Ecol. 3 (Supp.) :271-273. 

Van Velson, R. 1978. Effects of livestock grazing upon rainbow 
trout in Otter Creek, Nebraska. Pages 53-55 in Proc. of the 
Forum-Grazing and Riparian/Stream E~osystems. 

Van Vuren, D. 1982. Comparative ecology of bison and cattle in 
the Henry Mountains, Utah. Pages 449-457 in J. M. Peek and 
P. D. Dalke, eds. Wildlife-livestock relationships 
symposium: Proceedings 10. Univ. Idaho, For., Wildl., and 
Range Exp. Sta., Moscow, Idaho. 614pp. Verified, 11 ref., 
DJP. 

132
 



Vashkevich, R. B. 1973. Vyzhivaemost olen'ikh shtarnmov brutsell 
v usloviyakh Krainego Severa. [Survival of reindeer strains 
of Brucella in the far north of the USSR.] Veterinariya, 
Moscow. 4:33-36. 

Vaughn, H. W., H. W. Renshaw, and F. W. Frank. 1976. Survey of 
anaplasmosis in elk of the Clearwater National Forest. Am. 
J. Vet. Res. 37(5) :615-617. 

Vermeer, K., and F. A. J. Armstrong. 1972. Mercury in Canadian 
prairie ducks. J. Wildl. Manage. 36(1) :179-182. Verified, 
6 ref., DJP. 

Vezey, S. A. 1977. Veterinary health notes: Rabies. Univ. Ga., 
Coli. Agric. Coop. Ext. Servo Leafl. 285. 5pp. 

Voll, M. 1967. Are we breeding sheep as feed for bears or as 
human nutrition? Norsk Landbruk 1:19. Nor. 

Voronova, L. D., and A. V. Denisova. 1977. [Methodological 
aspects of assessing the danger of pesticides for wild 
animals of natural ecosystems.] Pages 6-20 in The effects 
of pesticides on wildlife of terrestrial and-Water 
ecosystems--collection of scientific papers. Russ., engl. 

Voroshilov, Yu. I., I. K. Glazkov, and N. G. Kovalev. 1976. 
[Changes in natural environment under the influence of large 
animals husbandry farms wastes.] In Scientific elements of 
nature conservation--collection of-Scientific papers. Cent. 
Lab. Nat. Conserve Minist. Agric. USSR (Moscow) 4:78-85. 
RUss., engl. 

Vosdingh, R. A., D. o. Trainer, and B. C. Easterday. 1968. 
Experimental bluetongue disease in white-tailed deer. Can. 
J. Compo Med. Vet. Sci. 32(1) :382-387. 

Wade, D. A. 1973. Control of damage by coyotes and some other 
carnivores. West. Pub. 11. 29pp. 

1974. The muddled matter of predator control. 
Colo. Outdoors 23(1) :5-10. 

1976. The use of aircraft in predator control. 
Proc. Vertebr. Pest Conf. 7:154-160. 

1978. Coyote damage: A survey of its nature and 
scope, control measures and their application. Pages 
347-368 in M. Bekoff, ed. Coyote Biology, Behavior, and 
Management. 

____~=---_' and G. E. Connolly. 1980. Coyote predation on a 
Texas goat ranch. Tex. Agric. Prog. 26(1) :12-16. VeriLied, 
o ref., DJP. 

133 



Wagner, F. H. 1972. Coyotes and sheep: Some thoughts on 
ecology, economics and ethics. 44th Honor Lecture, Faculty 
Assoc., Utah State Univ., Logan. 59pp. 

1975. The predator-control scene as of 1974. J. 
Range Manage. 28(1) :4-10. Verified, 15 ref., DJP. 

, and L. G. Pattison. 1973. Analysis of existing data 
---o-n--s'heep loss and predator activity. Pages 18-35 in F. H. 

Wagner, et al. Final report to the Four Corners Regional 
Commission on Predator Control Study, Contract FCRC No. 
621-366-044. Utah State Univ., Logan. 47pp. 

Wallestad, R. 1975. Male sage grouse responses to sagebrush 
treatment. J. Wildl. Manage. 39(3) :482-484. Verified, 8 
ref., DJP. 

Wankier, F. T. 1966. Coyotes, the most pressing problem. Nat. 
Wool Grower 56(1) :32-33. 

Warbach, O. 1958. Bird populations in relation to changes in 
land use. J. Wildl. Manage. 22(1) :23-28. Verified, 9 ref., 
DJP. 

Ward, A. L., J. D. Cupal, A. L. Lea, C. A. Oakley, and R. W. 
Weeks. 1973. Elk behavior in relation to cattle grazing, 
forest recreation and traffic. Trans. North Am. Wildl. Nat. 
Resour. Conf. 38:327-337. 

Ward, P. 1979. Rational strategies for the control of queleas 
and other migrant bird pests in Africa. Philo. Trans. R. 
Soc. London. B. Biol. Sci. 287(1022) :289-300. 

Ware, G. W. 1980. Effects of pesticides on nontarget organisms 
(wildlife, livestock, agricultural arthropods, pollinators, 
soil organisms, aquatic microorganisms). Residue Reviews 
76:173-201. 

Warner, R. E., and G. B. Joselyn. 1978. Roadside management for 
pheasants in Illinois, USA. Acceptance by farm cooperators. 
Wildl. Soc. Bull. 6(3) :128-134. Verified, 12 ref., DJP. 

Watkins, M. S., K. E. Soloman, and R. J. Robel. 1978. Effects 
of parathion and dieldrin on energetics of bobwhites. J. 
Wildl. Manage. 42(3) :494-499. Verif~ed, 16 ref., DJP. 

Way,	 J. M. 1969. Toxicity and hazards to man, domestic animals, 
and wildlife from some commonly used auxin herbicides. 
Residue Review 26:37-62. 

Weaver, J. 1981. Wolf-livestock relationships: a profile and 
perspective. U.S. Dep. Agric. For. Servo 15pp. 7 ref., 
DJP. mimeogr. 

134
 



Weaver, R. A., and L. Sitton. 1978. Changing status of mountain 
lion in California and livestock depredation problems. 
Pages 214-219 in Proc. 8th Vert. Pest Conf. 12 ref. 

Wegner, J. F., and G. Merriam. 1979. Movements by birds and 
small mammals between a wood and adjoining farmland 
habitats. J. Appl. Ecol. 16(2) :349-357. Verified, 27 ref., 
DJP. 

Wells, E. A., A. D'Alessandra, G. A. Morales, and D. Angel. 
1981. Mammalian wildlife diseases as hazards to man and 
livestock in an area of the Llanos Orientales of Colombia. 
J. Wildl. Dis. 17(1) :153-162. Verified, 21 ref., DJP. 

Whistance-Smith, L. 1976. Thoughts while rambling on other 
people's property. Onto Fish and Wildl. Rev. 15(2):9-18. 
Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

White, D. L., and W. T. Silver. 1952. Extent and control of 
damage by deer. N.H. Fish and Game Dep. 3pp. 

Whiteman, J. V. 1978. Electric fences to protect sheep from 
predators. Okla. State Univ., Coop. Ext. Servo 3855. 3pp. 

Whitlock, S. C. 1961. Problems facing state agencies in 
farm-game habitat management. Trans. North Am. Wildl. Conf. 
26:281-285. Verified, 3 ref., DJP. 

Whyte, R. J., and B. W. Cain. 1979. The effect of grazing on 
nesting marshbird habitat at the Welder Wildlife Refuge, San 
Patricia County, Texas. Bull. Tex. Ornithol. Soc. 
12(2):42-46. 

____~~~_, and N. J. Silvy. 1981. Effects of cattle on duck 
food plants in southern Texas. J. Wildl. Manage. 
45(2) :512-515. Verified, 19 ref., DJP. 

Wiemeyer, S. N., P. R. Spitzer, W. C. Krantz, T. G. Lamont, and 
E. Cromartie. 1975. Effects of environmental pollutants on 
Connecticut and Maryland ospreys. J. Wildl. Manage. 
39(1) :124-139. Verified, 49 ref., DJP. 

Wiley, R. W., and E. G. Bolen. 1971. Eagle-livestock 
relationships: Livestock carcass census and wound 
characteristics. Southwest. Nat. 16(2):151-169. Verified, 
27 ref., DJP. 

Wilhelm, A. R., and D. O. Trainer. 1966. A serological study of 
epizootic hemorrhagic disease of deer. J. Wildl. Manage. 
30(4):777-780. Verified, 9 ref., DJP. 

Wilkins, B. T. 1957. Range use, food habits and agricultural 
relationships of the mule deer, Bridger Mountains, Montana. 
J. Wildl. Manage. 21(2) :159-169. Verified, 18 ref., DJP. 

135
 



WilKinson, P. R. 1970. Dermacentor ticks on wildlife and new 
records of paralysis. J. Entomol. Soc. B.C. 67:24-29. 

Williams, D. A. 1958. Today's opportunities for conservation in 
agricultural development. Trans. North Am. Wildl. Conf. 
23:5-12. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

Williams, G. G. 1975. Water development in management of 
livestock and wildlife on mountain wildlands. U.S. Dep. 
Agric., Agric. Res. Servo West. Region 22:50-59. 

Williams, J. 1980. Desert rescue. N.M. Wildlife, March-April 
pp. 2-5. DJP. 

Willms, W., A. McLean, R. Ritchey, and D. J. Low. 1975. The 
diets of cattle and deer on rangeland. Can. Agric. 
20:21-23. 

___~~~_, , R. Tucker, and R. Ritchey. 1979. 
Interactions between mule deer and cattle on big sagebrush 
range in British Columbia, Canada. J. Range Manage. 
32(4):299-304. Verified, 14 ref., DJP. 

-----:;--­ , , and 1980. Deer
and cattle diets on summer range in British Columbia. J. 
Range Manage. 33(1) :55-59. Verified, 16 ref., DJP. 

Wilson, J. R. 1978. Agricultural influences on waders nesting 
on the South Uist machair. Bird Study 25(4):198-206. 
Verified, 14 ref., DJP. 

Windle, J. C. 1961. Balancing forage use by wildlife and 
livestock. Trans. Interstate Antelope Conf. 1961:51-54. 

Wing, L. D. 1962. Big game and livestock browse utilization and 
feeding habits on a sandy range in southeastern Idaho. M.S. 
Thesis, Univ. Idaho. 88pp. 

Wingard, R. G., J. L. George, and W. L. Palmer. 1981. 
Alleviating deer damage to Pennsylvania agriculture. Penn. 
State Univ., ColI. Agric., School of For. Res. 43pp. 
Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

Withler, 1. L. 1965. The effect of pesticides on fish and 
wildlife. B.C. Dep. Agric. 65-18:64-66. 

Witter, J. F. 1981. Brucellosis. Pages 280-287 in J. W. Davis, 
L. H. Karstad, and D. o. Trainer, eds. Infectious Diseases 
of Wild Mammals. Iowa State Univ. Press, Ames. 446pp. 
Verified, 52 ref., DJP. 

Witter, L. D. 1980. Nitrosamines in Treflan-decision, decision. 
Weeds Today 11(1) :4-5. 

136
 



Wobeser, G. 1976. Besnoitiosis in a woodland caribou. J. 
Wildl. Dis. 12:566-571. Verified, 22 ref., DJP. 

Wolfe, J. L., and R. J. Esher. 1980. Toxicity of carbofuran and 
lindane to the old-field mouse (Peromyscus polionotus) and 
the cotton mouse (P. gossypinus). Bull. Environ. Contam. 
Toxicol. 24(6) :894-902. Verified, 18 ref., DJP. 

Woods, F. N. 1974. Leptospira interrogans in the Ballum 
serogroup from a vole Microtus oeconomus (Pallas) in Alaska. 
J. Wildl. Dis. 10(4) :325-326. Verified, 3 ref., DJP. 

Woods, G. T., A. L. Starkey, and P. L. Spencer. 1980. 
Epidemiology of pseudorabies in Illinois swine herds. I. 
Results of a serologic survey and reported virus isolations 
in 1976 and 1977. Bovine Practice 1(6) :33, 36-42. 26 ref. 

Workman, G. W., and J. B. Low. 1976. Mule deer decline in the 
west: A symposium. Utah State Univ., Logan, Utah. 134pp. 

World Health Organization. 1979. Rodenticides: analyses, 
specifications, formulations for use in public health and 
agriculture. Food and Agric. Org. of the United Nations. 
FAa plant production and protection paper 16. 79pp. 

Wright, E. N. In press. Damage by wild geese to agricultural 
crops in England. Ann. Appl. BioI. 

Wyand, D. S., C. F. Helmboldt, and S. W. Nielsen. 1971. 
Malignant catarrhal fever in white-tailed deer. J. Am. Vet. 
Med. Assoc. 159(5):605-610. 

Wynnyk, W. P., and J. P Gunson. 1977. Design and effectiveness 
of a portable electric fence for apiaries. Alberta Rec., 
Parks, and Wildl., Fish and Wildl. Div., Edmonton. 
Verified, 4 ref., DJP. 

Yde,	 C. A. 1977. Effects of rest-rotation grazing on the 
abundance and distribution of sharp-tailed grouse. Mont. 
Game and Fish Dep., Pittman-Robertson Proj. Rep. W-120-R. 
70pp. Verified, 41 ref., DJP. 

Yoakum, J. D. 1975. Antelope and livestock on rangelands. J. 
Anim. Sci. 40(5) :985-992. Verified, 25 ref., DJP. 

____~~~-, A. S. Mossman, J. G. Teer, J. J. Spillett, et al. 
1975. Symposium on the place of game animals in 
agriculture. J. Anim. Sci. 40(5) :985-1022. 

Yom-Tov, Y. 1980. The timing of pest control operations in 
relation to secondary poisoning prevention. BioI. Conserve 
18(2) :143-147. Verified, 6 ref., DJP. 

137
 



Zarnke, R. L., and W. P. Taylor, Jr. 1982. Urea poisoning in 
free-ranging Alaska bison. J. Am. Vet. Med. Assoc. 
181(11) :1417. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

Zasmeta, V. 1967. Damages in agricultural and forest management 
caused by game. 7th Int. Congo Game BioI. pp. 409-413. 

Ziegler, D. L. 1978. Upland game bird populations in relation 
to cover and agriculture in eastern Washington. Wash. Game 
Dep. Upland Game Bird Invest. Compl. Rep. W-70-R-17, Study 
IV, Jobs 1 and 2, Wi1dl. Manage. Div. 60pp. Verified, 26 
ref., DJP. 

Zinkl, J. G., J. Rathert, and R. R. Hudson. 1978. Diazinon 
poisoning in wild Canada geese. J. Wildl. Manage. 
42(2):406-408. Verified, 0 ref., DJP. 

, D. A. Jessup, A. I. Bischoff, T. E. Lew, and E. B 
----:-:,..--~

Wheeldon. 1981. Fenthion poisoning of wading birds. J. 
Wildl. Dis. 17(1):117-119. Verified, 6 ref., DJP. 

Zitzewitz, H. von. 1975. Wild und herbizide. [Wildlife and 
herbicides.] Forst Holzwirt 30(10):184-185. Ger. 

Zorb, G. L. 1957. Effectiveness of two flushing devices used in 
hay mowing. J. Wildl. Manage. 21(4) :461-462. Verified, 7 
ref., DJP. 

138
 



APPENDIX A, Table 1. Computer searches used to compile agriculture/wildlife bibliography. 

Reference service Types of literature Dates 
or data base a searched searched Subjects or key words

USFWS Federal Aid documents 1948-0ct 1980 Grazing and wildlife 

1948-Dec 1980 Agriculture and wildlife 

1952-Mar 1981 Disease transmission between 
wildlife and livestock 

BIOSIS Biological Abstracts 1974-Jun 1980 Biology, agronomy, and ecology 
and Bio Research Index codes matched with wildlife 

names 

Abstracting journals 1971-1980 Ungulates or bears matched 
from Great Britain with disease transmission 

1971-Jan 1982 Wildlife names matched with 
disease and livestock terms 

1972-Dec 1980 Wildlife, livestock, or fish 
matched with urea or toxicity 
terms 

Agricola Bibliography of Agriculture 1970-Feb 1982 wildlife terms and agriculture 
and other agricultural terms 
materials 

1970-Dec 1980 Wildlife and livestock terms 
and pesticide names 

1975-0ct 1980 Wildlife, livestock, or fish 
matched with urea 



APPENDIX A, Table 1. Continued. 

Reference service Types of literature Dates 
a or data base searched searched Subjects or key words

Publications of governmental 1978-Jan 1981 Moose matched with agriculture 
agencies, universities, terms 
and nonprofit groups 

DOANE Popular and nontechnical 1977-1979 Wildlife terms matched with 
literature agriculture 

CHEM Chemistry literature 1977-0ct 1980 Wildlife, livestock, or fish 
matched with urea or toxicity 

a wildlife names and terms included variations of the words: moose (Alces alces), Dall sheep 
~ (Ovis dalli), caribou (Rangifer tarandus), black bear (Ursus americanus), grizzly bear, brown 
~ bear (Ursus arctos), bison (Bison bison), wolf, coyote, fox, lynx, marten, wolverine, mink, 

beaver, muskrat, snowshoe hare, otter, wildlife, wildfowl, wild mammals, wild ruminant, game 
waterfowl, crane, geese, ducks. 

Disease terms included variations of the following words: disease, disease transmission, 
contagious ecthyma, infectious bovine rhinotracheitis, bovine viral diarrhea, parainfluenza III, 
tuberculosis, malignant catarrhal fever, bluetongue, epizootic hemorrhagic disease, anaplasmosis, 
canine distemper, pseudorabies, leptospirosis, tularemia, ovine progressive pneumonia, vibrio fetus, 
toxoplasmosis, brucellosis, trichinosis. 

Agriculture and livestock terms included variations of the following words: predation, 
competition, grazing, agriculture, domestic, livestock, cattle, sheep, pigs, poultry, rangeland, 
range, herbicide, pesticide, crop, irrigation, farm, depredation. 

Pesticide terms included the following: pesticide, herbicide, insecticide, fertilizer, urea, 
2,4-D, toxic, poison, treflan, glyphosate, MCPA, tordon, sencor, premerge, buctril, brominal, 
bromoxynil, bromacil, dacthal, paraquat, sodium chlorate, diazol, malathion, carbaryl, vitavax, 
kelthane, sodium metaborate. 

b Commonwealth Agricultural Bureaux. 

c Smithsonian Science Information Exchange. 
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APPENDIX A, Table 2. Game damage programs in the United States in 1979. 

Property must be 
State Annual monetary limit wildlife species covered Types of damage covered open to hunting 

Colo. No limit Ungulates, cougar, bear 1 Orchards, crops, fences, Yes 
forage, domestic animals 

Mass. No limit	 Deer Commercial crops Yes 

N.H. No limit	 Deer, bear, rabbit, Orchards, alfalfa, grain, Yes 
grouse	 corn, Christmas trees, 

domestic animals 

Pa. <$25,000 Bear Apiaries, livestock, Yes 
total statewide poultry 

Utah $2,000/cropowner Ungulates, pheasant Cultivated crops No 
...... 
...... 
~ 

Vt. No limit Deer, bear Crops, orchards, apiaries, Yes 
domestic animals 

Wash. $l,OOO/landowner	 Deer, elk Crops, rangelands, fences Yes 

W.	 Va. No limit Deer Real or personal property No 
2Wis. No limit-bear & deer Deer, bear, Crops, orchards, Christmas Yes 

$lO,OOO/landowner for waterfowl trees, apiaries, domestic 
waterfowl animals 

Wyo. No limit Ungulates, waterfowl, Crops, improvements, extra­ Yes 
game birds ordinary damage to range­

land and fences 

1 
Fees up to $25 per season may be charged for big game hunting. 

2 
Program discontinued in 1980. 



APPENDIX A, Table 3. Serologic evidence in Alaskan wildlife	 of some livestock pathogens. 

No. positive/No. tested 
Small 

Moose Caribou Bison Dall sheep Canines Bears mammals 

b Brucella sp.	 1/39 (7) a 7/67 (7) 0/21 (7) 0/17 (7) 11/28 (4) 6/74 (7) ND
0/140 (3) 3/73 (2) 2/11 (4) 21/37 (4) 

Leptospira sp.	 1/37 (7) 1/61 (7) 0/21 (7) 0/17 (7) +c (5) 6/74 (7) 1/78 (6) 
9/50 (3) 0/73 (2) 1/28 (7) 

d
Bluetongue 0/39 (7) 0/67 (7) 0/21 (7)	 0/17 (7) NS NS NS 

0/73 (2) 

Epizootic hemorrhagic 2/39 (7) 0/67 (7) 0/21 (7) 8/17 (7) NS NS NS 
disease 

..... 
~ Infectious bovine 0/39 (7) 6/67 (7) 0/21 (7) 0/17 (7) NS NS NS 
N 

rhinotracheitis + (1 ) 0/73 (2) 

Bovine viral diarrhea	 0/39 (7) 2/67 (5,7) 0/21 (7) 0/17 (7) NS NS NS 
+ (1) + (5)	 0/73 (2) 

+ (1) 

Parainfluenza III	 0/39 (7) 0/67 (5,7) 14/21 (7) 0/17 (7) 
+ (1) + (5)	 1/73 (2) 

+ (1) 

Pseudorabies	 ND ND ND ND ND ND ND 

Ovine progressive NO ND ND 0/73 (2) NS NS NS 
pneumonia 

Contagious ecthyma 0/39 (7) 5/53 (7) 0/21 (7)	 7/17 (7) ND NO NS 
17/73 (2) 

•
 



• 

APPENDIX A, Table 3. Continued. 

a (reference) 

(1)	 Dieterich, R. A. 1918. Respiratory viruses. Pages 28-30 in R. A. Dieterich, ed.
 
Alaskan wildlife diseases. Univ. Alaska, Fairbanks. 524pp.
 

(2)	 Heimer, W. E .. , R. L. Zarnke, and D. J. Preston. In Press. Disease surveys in Dall sheep in 
Alaska (preparing for domestic grazing). In J. Bailey, ed. Biennial symposium of 
northern wild sheep and goats. Colo. State Univ., Ft. Collins, Colo. 1982. 

(3)	 Neiland, K. 1974. Disease and winter mortality of moose. Alaska Dep. Fish and Game, Fed. 
Aid in wi1dl. Rest. Prog. Rep., Proj. W-17-4, W-17-5, W-17-6, Job 1.96R. Juneau. 23pp. 

(4)	 1975. Further observations on rangiferine brucellosis in Alaskan carnivores. 
J. wild1. Dis. 11:45-53. 

(5) Schutz, L., unpubl. data. 

(6)	 Woods, F. N. 1974. Leptospira interrogans in the Ba11um serogroup from a vole Microtus 
oeconomus (Pallas) in Alaska. J. wi1d1. Dis. 10(4):33, 36-42. 

(7)	 Zarnke, R. L. 1983. Serologic surveys for microbial pathogens. Alaska Dep. Fish and Game, 
Fed. Aid in wild1. Rest. Prog. Rep., Proj. W-21-2, W-22-1, Job 18.5R. Juneau. 18pp. 

b 
No data. 

c Number tested not reported. 

d 
Not susceptible. 
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